Alternative phosphorus resources from urban waste as fertilization

Dissertation to obtain the doctoral degree of Agricultural Sciences

(Dr. sc. agr.)

Faculty of Agricultural Sciences

University of Hohenheim

Institute of Crop Sciences

submitted by

Yawen You

from Beijing, China

2023

This thesis was accepted as a doctoral thesis (Dissertation) in fulfilment of the regulations to acquire the doctoral degree 'Doktor der Agarwissenschaften' by the Faculty of Agricultural Sciences at University of Hohenheim on 29 March 2023.

Date of the oral examination:

20 December 2023

Dean Faculty of Agricultural Sciences

Prof. Dr. Ralf T. Vögele

Examination Committee

Chairperson of the oral examination

Supervisor and Reviewer

Co-Reviewer

Additional Examiner

Prof. Dr. Andrea Knierim Prof. Dr. Torsten Müller Prof. Dr. Xinping Chen Prof. Dr. Joachim Müller

Table of contents
List of Acronyms1
1. Summary – Zusammenfassung
1.1 Summary2
1.2 Zusammenfassung4
2. Introduction
2.1 Sustainability challenges of global phosphorus resources and coping strategy adopted in
the European Union
2.2 Recycling and recovering P: from sewage sludge to agricultural land10
2.3 Challenges of recycled products as P fertilizer: contamination risk and P bioavailability
2.4 Reducing P overuse in agriculture: characterization of soil available P17
2.5 Maize: one of the world's leading staple cereals
2.6 Aims and objectives
2.7 Structure of the dissertation
3. Chapter I
Effectiveness of recycled product from sewage sludge as P fertilizer and its characterization
by chemical extractions
4. Chapter II
Producing superphosphate with sewage sludge ash: assessment of phosphorus availability
and potential toxic element contamination
5. Chapter III

Yield response of maize as affected by struvite placement and residual effects on	
subsequent crops44	ŀ
6. Chapter IV	;
Sensitivity of three phosphate extraction methods to the application of phosphate species	
differing in immediate plant availability	;
7. General discussion	;
7.1 Opportunities and challenges of sewage sludge ashes as P fertilizer in agricultural	
production78	3
7.2 Opportunities and challenges of struvite as P fertilizer in agricultural production80)
7.3 Outlook and future research directions	,
8. Conclusion	ŀ
9. References	;
10. Supplementary information)
Acknowledgment)

List of Acronyms

AM	Arbuscular mycorrhizae
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
CA	Citric acid
CAL	Calcium-acetate-lactate
DGT	Diffusive gradient in thin films
DM	Dry matter
EU	European Union
FM	Fresh matter
ICP-MS	Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry
ICP-OES	Inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectrometry
LCA	Life cycle assessment
NAC	Neutral ammonium citrate
Р	Phosphorus
PCAL	Concentration of phosphorus extracted by calcium-acetate-lactate
P _{NAC}	Concentration of phosphorus extracted by neutral ammonium citrate
³¹ P-NMR	Phosphorus-31 nuclear magnetic resonance
POP	Persistent organic pollutants
PUE	Phosphorus use efficiency
SSA	Sewage sludge ash

1. Summary – Zusammenfassung

1.1 Summary

Phosphorus (P) is an essential macronutrient for plants. Plant roots assimilate P in soil mainly in the form of orthophosphates as H₂PO₄⁻ and HPO₄²⁻. Due to the high reactivity, orthophosphates generally exist at low concentrations in soils that have high P sorption capacity. Besides the indigenous P in soil, fertilizers manufactured from phosphate rock are the main source of P to ensure a satisfactory yield in agricultural production. However, phosphate rock is a limited reserve with uneven quality and is geographically restricted. Technologies for recovering and reusing the P from waste streams were therefore developed to alleviate the dependency on this critical raw material and to promote sustainable solutions. Sewage sludge, which contains most of the P from wastewater, has great potential to produce P-rich products. However, the evaluation of their P availabilities to plants by simple chemical extraction of the product is difficult because they often contain different P species that do not easily dissolve in water. In the first chapter, three types of recycled P fertilizers derived from sewage sludge were tested first in the greenhouse using maize in two different substrates and were incubated in soil for 0, 22, and 56 days. Untreated sewage sludge ash (SSA), Na-treated SSA, and struvite were tested here. Untreated SSA failed to promote the growth of young maize, while Na-treated SSA and struvite achieved similar biomass as mineral P fertilizer. The pre-incubation time had a negative impact on the P use efficiency of recycled fertilizers. Although the P availability of untreated SSA was very low, it might be a potential substitute for phosphate rock to produce fertilizers. In Chapter II, the P availability and heavy metal contamination risk of superphosphate produced with untreated SSA in the lab were

investigated. It was found that the superphosphate produced with the mixture of 25% SSA and 75% rock phosphate had a similar P use efficiency as the superphosphate produced with 100% rock phosphate, indicating untreated SSA could be a suitable substitution of rock phosphate in the P fertilizer production. Despite the heavy metal accumulations in soil and plant being minimal, the Pb and Cu concentration in untreated SSA exceeded the maximum limit according to the EU regulation on fertilizers and therefore its use is restricted in fertilizer production. The separation of industrial and municipal sludge before incineration is recommended to obtain SSAs with high P concentrations but less heavy metal. In Chapter III, the P availability of granulated struvite as affected by fertilizer application methods in comparison to di-ammonium phosphate (DAP) was investigated under field conditions. The experiment was conducted in one field in 2020 and repeated in an adjacent field in 2021. Two-year maize results showed an increase of 30% in maize yield and P content when struvite was placed, indicating that fertilizer placement enhanced the efficiency of granulated struvite. Struvite-placed had similar P use efficiency as DAP-placed, and both treatments led to significantly higher yield and P content of maize than no-P control. The residual effect of fertilizer treatment was evaluated with faba bean (Vicia faba) and triticale (Triticosecale Wittm. ex A. Camus.) as subsequent crops after maize. No significant difference in yield and P content was found between struvite-placed and DAP-placed. Nevertheless, this chapter demonstrated that placed struvite can replace DAP as P fertilizer in maize cultivation. In Chapter IV, the sensitivity of three P extraction methods to different P species was investigated to provide insights into the characterization of current soil P tests to plant P availability. Three soil P tests were compared: calcium acetate-lactate (CAL), Olsen, and

diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT). Results showed that a portion of added orthophosphates was immediately fixed in the soil and cannot be extracted by any of the methods. The acidic CAL method may overestimate immediately plant-available P of insoluble calcium phosphate like Ca₃(PO₄)₂. The most suitable method to determine immediately available P might be the Olsen and DGT method.

To conclude, this dissertation demonstrated the P availability of recycled P fertilizers derived from sewage sludge and possible strategies to enhance their P use efficiencies. It provided agronomic evidence on the feasibility of replacing phosphate rock-derived P fertilizers with recycled fertilizers and insight into its land application. With the recently revised EU regulation on fertilizing products, it can be expected that recycled fertilizers will soon share the market with mineral fertilizers and help develop sustainable agriculture.

1.2 Zusammenfassung

Phosphor (P) ist ein wesentlicher Makronährstoff für das Wachstum und die Entwicklung von Pflanzen. Pflanzenwurzeln assimilieren P im Boden hauptsächlich in Form von Orthophosphaten wie H₂PO₄⁻ und HPO₄²⁻. Aufgrund der hohen Reaktivität liegen Orthophosphate in Böden, die eine hohe P-Sorptionskapazität haben, oft in geringen Konzentrationen vor. Neben dem bodeneigenen P sind aus Phosphorit hergestellte Düngemittel die wichtigste P-Quelle, um einen zufriedenstellenden Ertrag in der landwirtschaftlichen Produktion zu gewährleisten. Rohphosphat ist jedoch eine begrenzte Reserve mit uneinheitlicher Qualität und geografisch sehr ungleich verteilt mit nur geringen Vorkommen in Europa. Technologien zur Rückgewinnung und Wiederverwendung von P aus Abfallströmen wurden entwickelt, um die Abhängigkeit von diesem wichtigen Rohstoff zu verringern und nachhaltige Lösungen zu fördern. Klärschlamm, der den größten Teil des P im Abwasser enthält, hat ein großes Potenzial zur Herstellung von P-reichen Produkten. Die Bewertung ihrer P-Verfügbarkeit für Pflanzen durch einfache chemische Extraktion des Produkts ist jedoch schwierig, da sie oft verschiedene P-Fraktionen enthalten, die sich nicht leicht in Wasser auflösen. Im ersten Kapitel wurden drei Arten von recyceltem P-Dünger aus Klärschlamm zunächst im Gewächshaus mit Mais in zwei verschiedenen Substraten getestet und 0, 22 und 56 Tage lang im Boden bebrütet. Hier wurden unbehandelte Klärschlammasche (SSA), Na-behandelte SSA und Struvit getestet. Unbehandeltes SSA förderte das Wachstum von jungem Mais nicht, während mit Na-behandeltem SSA und Struvit eine ähnliche Biomasse erreicht wurde wie mit mineralischem P-Dünger. Die Vorinkubationszeit wirkte sich negativ auf die P-Nutzungseffizienz der recycelten Düngemittel aus. Obwohl die P-Verfügbarkeit von unbehandeltem SSA sehr gering war, könnte es ein möglicher Ersatz für Rohphosphat zur Herstellung von Düngemitteln sein. In Kapitel II untersuchten wir die P-Verfügbarkeit und das Risiko einer Schwermetallverunreinigung von Superphosphat, das mit unbehandeltem SSA im Labor hergestellt wurde. Wir fanden heraus, dass das mit einer Mischung aus 25 % SSA und 75 % Rohphosphat hergestellte Superphosphat fast die gleiche P-Nutzungseffizienz aufwies wie das mit 100 % Rohphosphat hergestellte Superphosphat, was darauf hindeutet, dass unbehandeltes SSA ein geeigneter Ersatz für Rohphosphat in der P-Düngerproduktion sein könnte. Obwohl die Anreicherung von Schwermetallen im Boden und in den Pflanzen minimal war, überstieg die Pb- und Cu-Konzentration in unbehandeltem SSA den Höchstwert gemäß der EU-Düngemittelverordnung, so dass seine Verwendung in der Düngemittelproduktion eingeschränkt ist. Die Trennung von Industrie- und

Kommunalschlämmen vor der Verbrennung wird empfohlen, um SSA mit hohen P-Konzentrationen, aber weniger Schwermetallen zu erhalten.

In Kapitel III untersuchten wir die P-Verfügbarkeit von granuliertem Struvit im Vergleich zu Diammoniumphosphat (DAP) unter Feldbedingungen in Abhängigkeit von der Art der Düngung. Der Versuch wurde im Jahr 2020 auf einem Feld durchgeführt und 2021 auf einem benachbarten Feld wiederholt. Die Ergebnisse für zweijährigen Mais zeigten eine Steigerung des Maisertrags und des P-Gehalts um 30 %, wenn Struvit unterfußdüngt wurde, was darauf hindeutet, dass die Unterfußdüngung von Dünger die Effizienz von granuliertem Struvit erhöht. Bei der Unterfußdüngung, hatte Struvit eine ähnliche P-Nutzungseffizienz wie DAP, und beide Behandlungen führten zu einem signifikant höheren Ertrag und P-Gehalt von Mais als die Kontrolle ohne P. Der Residualeffekt der Düngerbehandlung wurde mit Ackerbohne (*Vicia faba*) und Triticale (*Triticosecale Wittm. ex A. Camus.*) als Folgekulturen nach Mais untersucht. Es wurde kein signifikanter Unterschied im Ertrag und P-Gehalt zwischen Struvitund DAP-Düngung festgestellt. Dennoch hat dieses Kapitel gezeigt, dass unterfußdüngtes Struvit DAP als P-Dünger im Maisanbau ersetzen kann.

In Kapitel IV wurde die Empfindlichkeit von drei P-Extraktionsmethoden gegenüber verschiedenen P-Fraktionen untersucht, um Einblicke in die Vorhersage aktueller Boden-P-Tests zur P-Verfügbarkeit in Pflanzen zu erhalten. Drei Boden-P-Tests wurden verglichen: Calciumacetat-Lactat (CAL), Olsen und Diffusionsgradienten in dünnen Schichten (DGT). Die Ergebnisse zeigten, dass ein Teil der zugesetzten Orthophosphate sofort im Boden fixiert wurde und mit keiner der Methoden extrahiert werden kann. Die Extraktion mit der sauren CAL-Lösung kann den unmittelbar pflanzenverfügbaren P von unlöslichem Kalziumphosphat wie Ca₃(PO₄)₂ überschätzen. Die geeignetste Methode zur Bestimmung des unmittelbar verfügbaren P dürfte die Olsen- und DGT-Methode sein.

Zusammenfassend lässt sich sagen, dass diese Dissertation die P-Verfügbarkeit von rezyklierten P-Düngern aus Klärschlamm und mögliche Strategien zur Verbesserung ihrer P-Nutzungseffizienz aufgezeigt hat. Sie lieferte agronomische Beweise für die Durchführbarkeit des Ersatzes von aus Phosphorit gewonnenen P-Düngern durch rezyklierte Düngemittel und neue Erkenntnisse über deren Ausbringung. Mit der kürzlich überarbeiteten EU-Verordnung über Düngemittel ist zu erwarten, dass recycelte Düngemittel bald den Markt mit Mineraldüngern teilen und zur Entwicklung einer nachhaltigen Landwirtschaft beitragen werden.

2. Introduction

2.1 Sustainability challenges of global phosphorus resources and coping strategy adopted in the European Union

Phosphorus (P) is one of the essential nutrient elements for plant growth and development. It involves the formation of nucleic acids, phospholipids of bio-membranes, and it also plays a vital role in metabolic energy transfer in cells as phosphate esters and energy-rich phosphate compounds (Hawkesford et al., 2012). In soil, naturally occurring P is restricted by the releasing rate of P minerals during soil weathering. Plants take up P as inorganic orthophosphates ($H_2PO_4^{-}/HPO_4^{2-}$), which are highly reactive and therefore exist in soil solutions at low concentrations (Lal and Stewart, 2016). The typical range for orthophosphates in arable soil solution in temperate humid climates is from 0.4-40 mg L⁻¹ (Blume et al., 2016). To meet the nutrient requirement of plants, P fertilizers are often applied in low-P soil together with other macronutrients. These fertilizers are designated to be highly soluble in water to provide sufficient P to plant immediately after being applied to the soil. As the world's population keeps growing, which is projected to be around 9.7 billion in 2050 (United Nations et al., 2019), the demand for P fertilizer may also increase to produce enough food. Moreover, the change in people's diet could also influence the demand. A rough calculation showed that the meat-based diet requires 180% more phosphate rock compared to the vegetable-based diet (Cordell et al., 2009), which could become a relevant issue in developing countries with rapid growth, where more people can afford a meat-based diet. The world P demand for fertilizer purposes has been gradually increasing since 2016 (Food and Agriculture Organization, 2019). In the meantime, natural phosphorus resources are depleting and the remaining reserves show a reduced quality (*Kratz* et al., 2016; *Van Kauwenberg*, 2010). Mineral phosphate fertilizers are manufactured from phosphate rock, a raw material that is non-renewable, non-substitutable, and geographically restricted. The world reserves of phosphate rock are mainly located in Morocco and Western Sahara, China, and Algeria (*U.S. Geological Survey*, 2020). The geopolitical constraints related to the P reserves are predicted to become worse in the future, causing limited access to P fertilizer for farmers in many countries (*Chowdhury* et al., 2017).

For areas with limited phosphate rock reserves, like Europe, alternative P sources are important to alleviate the dependency on the import of phosphate rock. Around 84% of phosphate rock demand in the EU relied on imports from 2012 to 2016 (European Commission, 2020). A 5-R strategy was therefore proposed, including re-aligning P inputs to match requirements, reducing P losses to water, recycling P in bioresources, recovering P in waste, and redefining P in the food systems (*Withers* et al., 2015). Implementing the use of secondary P raw materials, like animal manure, wastewater, and food waste as fertilizer and enhancing the efficiency of fertilizer are possible solutions. The EU's revised Waste Framework Directive has set targets for the re-use and recycling of at minimum 55% of municipal waste by 2025. The Circular Economy Action Plan adopted by the European Commission also promotes the use of sustainable resources and encourages the revision of the Fertilizer Regulation to include products from waste streams in the fertilizer market. As a result, three recycled secondary materials are included in the 'component material category' in the EU Fertilising Products Regulation ((EU) 2019/1009): precipitated phosphate salts and derivate, thermal oxidation materials, and derivate, pyrolysis and gasification materials

9

(*Huygens* et al., 2019), enabling the legal use of resources from waste as fertilizer in agricultural production.

2.2 Recycling and recovering P: from sewage sludge to agricultural land

While the limited reserves of phosphate rock might pose a risk to future food security, substantial P was lost during the consumption and production of food and non-food product. It was shown that in 2005, 1,217 thousand tonnes of P was lost from the production-consumption system in the EU, which accounted for half of the net trade P-balance (*van Dijk* et al., 2016). Around 30% of the total P losses ended up in wastewater systems through the consumption sector, which could reduce 26% of total import P for crop production (*van Dijk* et al., 2016). Several access points of potential P recovery during and after the wastewater treatment process were concluded in Figure 1 (*Egle* et al., 2015), where only sewage sludge and sewage sludge ash have P recovery potentials over 90%. The fate of sewage sludge includes agricultural use, compost, landfill, incineration, and others. Around one-third of the discarded sludge in the EU is used in agriculture and incineration respectively (Figure 2).



Figure 1. Potential access points for P recovery approaches during and after wastewater treatment (Egle et al., 2015).

2. Introduction



Figure 2. Percentage distribution of disposal pathways of sewage sludge in the Europe Union (A) and in Germany (B) in 2016. Data from (*Eurostat*, 2021; *Roskosch* and *Heidecke*, 2018).

Except for agricultural use and compost, the rest of the disposal ways remove the P in the sewage sludge from the system as losses. To recover and recycle P from this loss, various technologies have been developed in recent years. In Germany, two-thirds of the sewage sludge were discarded via incineration (Figure 2), including co-incineration and mono-incineration. During co-incineration, the sludge is incinerated together with coal, waste, or cement materials, while during mono-incineration the sludge is solely incinerated and produces sewage sludge ash (SSA) as the end product (*Roskosch* and *Heidecke*, 2018). Around half of the sludge incineration in Germany occurs in mono-incineration plants, which ends up eventually in landfill, mine filling, or for construction purposes (*Krüger* et al., 2014). However, SSA contains a median P content of 7.9% which should not be neglected and

regarded as a waste (Krüger et al., 2014). The benefit of using SSA as the secondary P source is that all P in the sludge is concentrated due to mass reduction which makes it easy to transport. Furthermore, organic pollutants in the sludge are almost completely oxidized during the combustion (*Deng* et al., 2009) together with pathogens and microorganisms. The thermal conversion processes of sewage sludge determine the quality of SSA as P fertilizer. In Germany, there are 29 mono-incineration plants and 1 mono-gasification plant treating municipal and industrial sewage sludge in 2018 where most of the mono-incineration plants are equipped with stationary fluidized bed technology (Roskosch and Heidecke, 2018). Phosphate is thermally stable during incineration at 800-900 °C and is concentrated in the SSA as whitlockite-type tri-calcium phosphate, which is not immediately available for plants (Donatello, 2013). Aluminum or iron phosphate can also be present in the SSA due to the Premoval process in wastewater treatment. A study on SSAs produced from incineration, pyrolysis and gasification found that pyrolyzed SSA had the most readily available P species from municipal sewage sludge than the other two thermal conversions (*Thomsen* et al., 2017). They further suggested a post-oxidation of pyrolyzed ash to reduce the sparingly soluble P pools and form more plant-available P species which is in association with Mg. Other posttreatment technologies were developed to enhance the P availability of the SSA. For instance, the Cl-donor was mixed with SSA at a temperature of 1000 °C to remove heavy metals and to form Ca- and Mg-bearing phosphates which were largely soluble in citric acid (Adam et al., 2009). Further, they improved it to the AshDec® process which mixes SSA with alkaline Nacontaining compounds (like Na₂SO₄) at a temperature over 900°C to produce a Rhenania

phosphate-like compound with a reduced content of heavy metals (*Hermann* and *Schaaf*, 2019).

Besides post-treatment of the SSA, extracting P from the SSA is another recovery route. Bioleaching, wet-chemical extraction, and leaching with acid or base are applied to SSA to produce P-rich biomass, single superphosphate, phosphoric acid, or phosphate salts (*Donatello* et al., 2010; *Egle* et al., 2015; *Lim* and *Kim*, 2017; *Mochiyama*, 2019). To meet the requirement regarding heavy metal content in the fertilizer according to the EU and local regulations, post-treatment processes of SSA often include an effective heavy metal-removal step before delivering the final product.

In Germany, P in the sludge which is not incinerated can also be recovered and reused as P fertilizer (Figure 2). Most of the approaches that recover P from sludge contain processes of P dissolution, removal of heavy metals and interfering ions, filtration, and phosphate precipitation (*Egle* et al., 2015). Among different phosphate precipitates, struvite-containing precipitation products are often regarded as effective P fertilizers. The main P species in these products is struvite (MgNH₄PO₄ • 6H₂O), but they can contain other compounds like brushite and dittmarite. Currently, there are 19 different technologies to produce struvite from sludge or wastewater treatment from the agricultural industry (mainly in food processing) (*Shaddel* et al., 2019). The highlight of struvite as P fertilizer is its similar or even higher efficiency compared to traditional phosphate rock-derived fertilizer based on numerous pot studies (*Hertzberger* et al., 2020). In the meantime, many factors have a significant impact on the fertilizer efficiency of struvite, such as soil pH, soil plant-available P, plant species, the application rate, and its granule size (*Hertzberger* et al., 2020; *Talboys* et al., 2016; *Vogel* et

al., 2015). Struvite is considered a slow-release P fertilizer because of its low water solubility. Therefore, it is often questionable for struvite to supply sufficient phosphorus to plants at the early stage. Blending struvite with waster-soluble P fertilizer is recommended to ensure a consistent P supply during plant growth (*Hertzberger* et al., 2021). It was also found that with the help of arbuscular mycorrhizae (AM) colonization, struvite resulted in higher shoot biomass, P and N content of tomato than mono ammonium phosphate (*Di Tomassi* et al., 2021). Overall, various P recovery technologies are implemented at pilot-/full- scale together with in-depth studies on their products, which fulfills the objective of recycling P in bioresources more effectively to substitute inorganic fertilizer consumption in the 5R strategy to reduce the EU's dependency on P import.

2.3 Challenges of recycled products as P fertilizer: contamination risk and P bioavailability

One of the most concerns about using fertilizers recycled from waste streams in agricultural production is the contamination risk, including heavy metal contamination and organic pollutant contamination. SSAs contain the heavy metals from sewage sludge, as some of them don't completely volatilize during the combustion at 800-900 °C and are therefore concentrated in SSAs. If compared with commercial rock phosphate in Germany, SSAs produced from German sludge had a higher concentration of Pb, Ni, As, Cu, and Zn, where some exceeded the maximum limit in the EU fertilizer regulation (Table 1). Although the Cd concentration in SSAs is lower than it is in rock phosphate, the post-treatment with heavy metal removal or the separation of industrial and municipal sewage sludge before the combustion is required to legally place SSA on the fertilizer market. Besides, if compared to

phosphate fertilizers that are produced by phosphoric acid (like mono-/di-ammonium phosphate), SSAs would contain much higher heavy metal concentrations. However, SSAs are less associated with organic pollutants than heavy metals, since almost all organic matter is oxidized during combustion.

As a participating product, struvite has a smaller risk of heavy metal contamination than SSAs. Two surveys of struvite produced in the Netherlands and the EU showed none of the struvite samples exceeded the heavy metal concentration limit according to Dutch and EU regulations (*Gell* et al., 2011; *Muys* et al., 2021). The same result was found for pathogens and indicator organisms. Regarding organic pollutants, some studies found the struvite from urine was free of pharmaceuticals (*Ronteltap* et al., 2007; *Schürmann* et al., 2012). For persistent organic pollutants like polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, analysis is needed before the use of struvite in agriculture.

Table 1. The mean concentration of trace elements in sewage sludge ashes (SSA) and soft ground rock phosphate in Germany and their threshold values (mg kg⁻¹ dry matter) defined by the German Fertilizer Ordinance (DüMV) and the European Union fertilizer regulation 2019/1009 (EU regulation). Data from (*Düngemittelverordnung*, 2012; *European Commission*, 2022; *Kratz* et al., 2016; *Krüger* et al., 2014).

	SSA	Rock phosphate	DüMV	EU regulation	
Cd	2.7 mg kg ⁻¹ P ₂ O ₅	46.2 mg kg ⁻¹ P_2O_5	50 mg kg ⁻¹ P ₂ O ₅	60 mg kg ⁻¹ P ₂ O ₅	
Cr ^{VI}	-	-	2	2	
Hg	0.8	-	1	1	
Ni	105.8	22	80	100	
Pb	117	6.9	150	120	
As	17.5	8.3	40	40	
Cu	785	15.1	-	600	
Zn	2534	239	-	1500	

The P bioavailability of recycled fertilizers varies between different types and production processes, which depends on the P speciation contained in the product. SSAs were reported to have extremely low P availability to plants due to the large share of sparingly soluble P forms (Vogel et al., 2017a). SSAs with post-treatment contain more readily labile and soluble P than SSAs, showing P bioavailability relatively close to water-soluble phosphate fertilizers, especially in acidic soils (Nanzer et al., 2014; Vogel et al., 2018, 2015, 2017a). Struvite is soluble in organic acids, showing similar or even higher P bioavailability than water-soluble P fertilizers in various greenhouse studies (Hertzberger et al., 2020). Although some argued that struvite is not able to supply sufficient P to plant at the early stage when in granular form due to a slow P diffusion (*Degryse* et al., 2017; *Hertzberger* et al., 2021; *Talboys* et al., 2016), the yield and P use efficiency at harvest were equivalent to water-soluble diammonium phosphate (Talboys et al., 2016). The P use efficiency (PUE) mentioned in this study is an indicator to evaluate the efficiency of P fertilizers in pot and field studies. It is the percentage of how much P from fertilizers is taken up by the plant:

$$PUE (\%) = \frac{P \text{ content (treatment)} - P \text{ content (Zero P control)}}{Fertilized P} \times 100$$

The short time of plant growth in the greenhouse may not be able to reflect the P bioavailability of struvite in a growing season. To date, only a very few published studies on struvite were conducted under field conditions (*Hertzberger* et al., 2020; *Vogel* et al., 2017b; *Wollmann* and *Möller*, 2018) and their results could not be concluded. To reach a better understanding of struvite as the substitution of phosphate rock-derived P fertilizer, the investigation of its P bioavailability under field conditions is crucial to real-life practice.

2.4 Reducing P overuse in agriculture: characterization of soil available P

Another objective in the 5R strategy is re-aligning P inputs to match actual P requirements. The restriction of P overuse in agriculture is addressed to reduce unnecessary P import and losses to water, further minimizing the risk of eutrophication (Withers et al., 2015). The determination of an appropriate fertilization rate is therefore critical to avoid overfertilization. The fertilization rate is often recommended based on the soil P test, estimated crop P removal, previous crop, and other factors. Several routine soil P tests are applied to characterize the soil's available P status in the fertilization recommendation. For example, calcium-acetate-lactate (CAL) extraction is mainly adopted in Germany and Austria, while Olsen extraction is the standard soil P test in China. These tests extract distinct soil P pools to a different extent using extractants that have a range of pH from 1 to 8.5 (Wuenscher et al., 2016). The principle of the soil P test includes exchanging phosphate ions from surface adsorption with excessive organic/inorganic ions, reducing the concentration of cations like Al, Fe, and Ca that can actively bind phosphate ions, and dissolving insoluble phosphates (Wuenscher et al., 2016). Due to the different mechanisms in soil P tests, their results are difficult to be compared with each other. A study on the relationship between various soil P tests and plant P uptake showed that weak extraction (especially neutral salt solutions) of soil P correlated stronger with plant P than strong extraction, and this correlation was affected by soil textures (Franz et al., 2018). Weak extraction like water extraction determines immediately available and accessible phosphate for the plant in the soil solution, but it does not account for P that might be gradually available during the growing season. A fertilization recommendation based on weak soil P tests may result in a higher fertilization amount than

the actual need of the plant and cause P loss via surface runoff and accumulating legacy P in the soil. However, strong extraction with a very low pH environment may overestimate the P that is available to the plant and the recommendation fails to meet the plant's requirement. A critical research question of sustainable P use lies in the appropriate soil P test for fertilization recommendation. This challenge promoted advanced progress in the application of novel soil P tests. The application of spectroscopic and spectrometric methods to P speciation has been investigated, like ³¹P-NMR spectroscopy and high-resolution mass spectrometry (Kruse et al., 2015). Method like diffusive gradient in thin films (DGT) method was also investigated for the determination of soil available P by assessing the soil P diffusion (Zhang et al., 2013). In an investigation of 35 wheat field trails, the DGT method gave a better prediction of yield response to different P supplies than routine soil P tests (Colwell and resin method) regardless of soil type and was not substantially affected by climatic seasons, sowing time, and wheat varieties (Mason et al., 2010). It showed the great potential of the DGT method as a soil P test for fertilizer recommendation. Therefore, the comparison between the DGT method and widely applied soil P tests (like CAL and Olsen) is imperative to be investigated for a better characterization of soil available P.

2.5 Maize: one of the world's leading staple cereals

Maize (*Zea mays* L.) is a major source of animal feed and human consumption. The global production of maize (dry grain) reached 1.2 billion tonnes in 2020, mainly in the United States and Asia (*Food and Agriculture Organization*, 2022). It is estimated to be the most widely cultivated and traded crop in the coming decade (*Erenstein* et al., 2022). In the meantime, deficient P in soils could be a limiting factor for the maize yield, especially in

areas where the soil has a strong P sorption (*van der Velde* et al., 2014). Phosphorus is critical for maize in early development, influencing the leaf area, leaf appearance, elongation rate, and the aboveground biomass (*Plenet* et al., 2000). Therefore, in this dissertation, maize was utilized to evaluate the P fertilizing effect of recycled P fertilizers produced from urban waste both in the early stage and in the final stage. It is practical to investigate new types of fertilizers with a crop that is produced and consumed widely around the world.

2.6 Aims and objectives

Against the background of high dependency on P import in the EU, P recycling and recovering from wastewater have great potential to substitute parts of the P demand, especially in agriculture. This work aims to evaluate the P availability of various recycled P fertilizers derived from wastewater and to investigate means to increase their efficiencies both under controlled conditions and field conditions.

The specific objectives are:

- Evaluating the P availability of recycled P fertilizers from wastewater at the early stage of maize growth in two different soils and investigating the effect of incubation time on the P availability of recycled P fertilizers
- Assessing the P availability of superphosphate produced by rock phosphate and sewage sludge ash and investigating the heavy metal contamination risks
- Investigating the yield of maize and P use efficiency of struvite fertilization in the field and the effect of fertilizer application on its efficiency
- Analyzing the sensitivity of a diffusion soil P test compared to routine soil P tests with three calcium phosphate species in soils with different pH in an incubation experiment

Based on the objectives, the hypotheses in this dissertation are:

(1) the effectiveness of recycled P fertilizers differs and is affected by the incubation time by comparing their P use efficiency.

(2) SSA can partially substitute rock phosphate in superphosphate production while maintaining the same plant growth and nutrient uptake without enhanced heavy metal contamination in plants.

(3) Under fertilizer placement, struvite results in a similar yield of maize and P use efficiency as di-ammonium phosphate in the field.

(4) Plant-available P in fertilized soils is best characterized by the extraction method that does not disturb the chemical equilibrium in the soil-solution mixtures.

2.7 Structure of the dissertation

Besides the general introduction, discussion, and conclusion, this dissertation includes four sections corresponding to the objectives and hypotheses stated in section 2.6. Chapter I is a manuscript in preparation. Chapter II and Chapter IV are original research manuscripts that have been published in peer-reviewed journals. Chapter III is a manuscript submitted to a peer-reviewed journal.

Chapter I

Yawen You; Tobias Edward Hartmann; Torsten Müller. Effectiveness of recycled product from sewage sludge as P fertilizer and its characterization by chemical extractions. (In preparation).

Chapter II

Yawen You; Jakob Klein; Tobias Edward Hartmann; Peteh Mehdi Nkebiwe; Huaiyu Yang; Wei Zhang; Xinping Chen; Torsten Müller (2021). Producing superphosphate with sewage sludge ash: assessment of phosphorus availability and potential toxic element contamination. Agronomy 2021, 11, 1506. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy11081506

Chapter III

Yawen You; Tobias Edward Hartmann; Peteh Mehdi Nkebiwe; Torsten Müller. Yield Response of Maize as Affected by Struvite Placement and Residual Effects on Subsequent Crops. Submitted to Agronomy Journal.

Chapter IV

Tobias Edward Hartmann; Iris Wollmann; **Yawen You**; Torsten Müller (2019). Sensitivity of three phosphate extraction methods to the application of phosphate species differing in immediate plant availability. Agronomy 2019, 9, 29. https://doi:10.3390/agronomy9010029

3. Chapter I

Effectiveness of recycled product from sewage sludge as P fertilizer and its characterization by chemical extractions

Yawen You¹, Tobias Edward Hartmann², Torsten Müller¹

¹Institute of Crop Science, Fertilisation and Soil Matter Dynamics (340i), University of Hohenheim, 70593 Stuttgart, Germany; yawen.you@uni-hohenheim.de (Y.Y); torsten.mueller@uni-hohenheim.de (T.M)

² Crop Production, Landwirtschaftskammer f
ür das Saarland, 66450 Bexbach, Germany; dr.tobias.hartmann@lwk-saarland.de (T.E.H)

In preparation.

Abstract

Purpose: The application of P-containing products recycled from wastewater streams as P fertilizers in agricultural production could reduce the demand for mineral P fertilizers. This study investigated the effectiveness of three sewage sludge ashes (SSA) produced by different thermal conversion technologies (two types of gasification and one thermal-chemical post-treatment) and by precipitation (struvite) through chemical extractions and a greenhouse experiment with maize.

Methods: P solubility in water and organic acids, and a sequential extraction were performed to characterize plant-available P and the distribution of P in different fractions in the recycled products. Heavy metal concentrations in the recycled products were also determined. Additionally, the fertilizer P use efficiency was determined through a greenhouse experiment with young maize, where recycled products were pre-incubated with two different substrates for 0, 22, and 56 days before sowing.

Results: Two gasified SSAs (SSA1 and SSA2) exceeded the maximum concentration of Ni and Pb according to the EU fertilizing product regulation, while post-treated SSA3 only exceeded the limit of Cu and Zn. The highest P use efficiency was found in struvite, followed by SSA3 in both substrates, which was similar to readily available mono-calcium phosphate. Increasing the pre-incubation time of recycled products with the substrate had a negative impact on their P use efficiency. The P solubility of recycled products poorly predicted their effectiveness as fertilizer. Sequential extraction showed large shares of recalcitrant P fractions in SSA3 and struvite, which contradicted the positive effects on maize growth in the greenhouse experiments. Calcium-acetate-lactate and Olsen extractions of fertilized soil correlated well with plant P contents.

Conclusions: Struvite and the post-treated SSA showed high potential as P fertilizers. Their application at sowing may be recommended when incorporated into the soil. Novel methods to chemically characterize recycled products or soil-fertilizer mixtures are required to predict the P fertilizer efficiency.

1. Introduction

Phosphorus (P) is an essential element in various biological processes, and it is one of the macronutrients indispensable for agricultural crop production. It is mostly derived from phosphate rock, a non-renewable raw material for commercial mineral P fertilizer production. The world reserves of phosphate rock are mainly located in Morocco and Western Sahara, China, and Algeria (USGS, 2021). Solutions to alleviate the dependency on phosphate rock for agricultural purposes include increasing fertilizer efficiency, preventing P losses, and recycling P from waste streams (Cordell et al., 2009; van Dijk et al., 2016). An investigation of P flows and balances in European Union countries showed that the biggest waste output of P was through municipal waste (691 Gg P), mainly ending up in wastewater treatment plants (Schoumans et al., 2015). The direct application of sewage sludge is the most straightforward method of returning P to primary production systems. However, it raises concerns about potentially depositing pollutants in agricultural soils and posing a threat to human health along with the food chain. Therefore, the European Commission restricted the use of sewage sludge, making it necessary to identify other pathways of returning P from wastewater streams. Also, legislative pressure toward the recycling of P from waste streams, such as the German new sewage sludge regulation launched in 2017 (Bundesministerium für Umwelt, 2017), calls for increased technological innovation and scientific research efforts. Possible solutions lie in the recovery of P from thermal oxidation or gasification of sludge and the recovery from the liquid phase before and after sludge dewatering.

1

Sewage sludge ash (SSA) is the by-product of mono-incineration for sludge disposal and energy production, whose P content can range between 2% and 13% depending on the nutrient content in the feedstock (Fang et al., 2018; Schoumans et al., 2015). The direct use of SSA as fertilizer is often questionable due to its low availability to plants (Severin et al., 2014; Wollmann et al., 2018). The crystalline form of P in SSA from the typical fluidized bed is mostly whitlockite (Ca₃(PO₄)₂), which is not immediately available to plants (Donatello, 2013). Post-treatment technologies have been developed to either retrieve P via the ashleaching (Gorazda et al., 2017) or improve their P availabilities via the thermochemical process where the heavy metals are also removed in the final product (Herzel et al., 2016). In countries where the majority of sludge is discarded by combustion, like Germany (Eurostat, 2021), P recovery from wastewater via SSA can be realistic using existing equipment in wastewater treatment plants. Another recycled product that has drawn much attention is struvite (NH₄MgPO₄•6H₂O), a precipitated salt from sludge. There are currently several struvite products available on the market which showed at least the same P fertilizer effect as single superphosphate (Muys et al., 2021). However, the maximum P recovery efficiency of struvite precipitation from sewage sludge covers a wide range from 67 to 99 % depending on the cations present in the sludge (C. Meyer et al., 2019; Muys et al., 2021). Therefore, it is challenging to achieve sufficient P recycling from sewage sludge by struvite precipitation. It is worth mentioning that precipitation as struvite-containing salt mixtures is also an option for the production of a high-value fertilizer from semi-liquid manure and biogas digestates (Lorick et al., 2020). For these materials, the P-recycling is usually above 90 %.

Recycled products from wastewater often contain a range of P species with different plant availability, which makes them different from phosphate rock-derived fertilizers (Nanzer et al., 2014; C. Vogel et al., 2018). It is difficult to easily assess the availability of recycled products from wastewater by extractive and analytical methods since indicators that are used to represent their P availability to plants can lead to quite different results even between the same type of products (Kratz et al., 2019). P solubility in neutral ammonium citrate was found as a better characterization of mid to long-term P availability of recycled fertilizers than that in the water (Kratz et al., 2010). Nanzer et al. (2019) applied an ion sink approach to predict plant-available P fractions by identifying three functional P pools in SSA, while Mackay et al. (2017) found diffusive gradients in thin films analysis correlated the most closely to the availability of SSAs. As many of the recycled products are not considered readily available fertilizers, the time when incorporated with soil may have an impact on their availability. Yet the effectiveness of recycled products as P fertilizer under varying incubation time is still unclear.

In this study, P pools of four recycled products, representing the full range from untreated and treated ashes to a precipitated salt were examined and their availability to young maize under three incubation time was investigated. It is hypothesized that the effectiveness of recycled products from different recycling processes varies and is influenced by the incorporated time with soil by comparing their P use efficiency in a greenhouse experiment.

3

2. Material and methods

2.1 Recycled products and analysis

Four products recycled from sewage sludge were tested. Two untreated ashes from the gasification of dry sludge (SSA1 and SSA2) were provided by Kopf Syngas GmbH (Hartmann et al., 2020). A Sodium-treated sewage sludge ash (SSA3) similar to rhenania phosphates (Messerschmitt, 1922) from the ASH DEC [©] process was provided by Outotec (Hermann & Schaaf, 2019). The ASH DEC [©] process introduces Na-containing alkaline compounds to form citrate-soluble CaNaPO₄ (Hermann & Schaaf, 2019).

The fourth fertilizer was a MgNH₄PO₄· $6H_2O$ (struvite)-dominated precipitation product from digested sludge obtained through the "Stuttgart process" (C. Meyer et al., 2019).

The recycled products were oven-dried and ground (granule size < 0.5 mm ϑ) for further analysis. The concentration of P and other elements of interest in recycled products were determined after aqua regia digestion (VDLUFA, 2011b), and measured by inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES) (P) and inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry (ICP-MS) (Fe, Mg, Al, Cu, Cr, Ni, Zn, Cd, Pb). The P pools in recycled products were analyzed by the sequential extraction method modified by Hedley et al. (1982). 0.5 g samples were sequentially extracted with 30 ml of each extractant: deionized water, 0.5 M sodium bicarbonate (NaHCO₃) with a pH of 8.5, 0.1 M sodium hydroxide (NaOH) and 1 M sulfuric acid (H₂SO₄). Samples were shaken at 180 rpm for 16 hours during each extraction and then P concentration in the supernatant was measured by ICP-OES. The residual P pool was calculated by subtracting the sum of extracted P from the total P. The analysis of P solubility in water and neutral ammonium citrate (NAC) and in 2% citric acid followed the method of VDLUFA (1995a, b). Abbreviations of tested products and their P

solubility in water and organic acids are listed in Table 1.

Table 1: Abbreviation, main P component, total P and N concentration (data from Table S1), and P solubility in water (P_{H2O}), neutral ammonium citrate (P_{NAC}), and 2% citric acid ($P_{2\% CA}$) of recycled products

Recycled	Abbrev-	Main P	Total P	P _{H2O}	P _{NAC}	P2% CA	Ν
product	iation	Component	$(mg g^{-1}) DM$	(% of total P)			(%)
	SSA1	$(Ca,Mg)_3(PO_4)_2$	52	0.3	47.1	38.5	<0.1
		$Ca_3Mg_3(PO_4)_2$					
Ash product	SSA2	$Ca_3Mg_3(PO_4)_2$	80	0.4	51.7	35.7	<0.1
	SSA3	CaNaPO ₄	70	1.9	65.1	62.9	<0.1
Precipitation	STR	MgNH ₄ PO ₄ ·6	120	4.1	62.1	92.8	4.8
product		H_2O					

2.2 Greenhouse experiment

Two substrates were used for the greenhouse experiment. Substrate 1 was a 1:1 mixture of silica sand and loamy clay topsoil (pH_{CaCl2}: 5.6, P_{CAL}: 40 mg kg⁻¹, P_{Olsen}: 16 mg kg⁻¹, carbonates: 1%). Substrate 2 was a 3:1 mixture of silica sand and a silty loam subsoil (loess, pH_{CaCl2}: 7.6, P_{CAL}: 40 mg kg⁻¹, P_{Olsen}: 2 mg kg⁻¹, carbonates: 5.6%). The silica sand was used to further decrease the soil P concentration in the final substrate.

The four recycled products (SSA1, SSA2, SSA3, STR), a positive control with mono-calcium phosphate (MCP) and a negative P control (CON) were included in the greenhouse experiment as fertilizer treatments with three replicates each. On the 11th of June in 2018, two substrates were homogenously mixed with each fertilizer treatment (100 mg P kg⁻¹ soil) respectively and filled into standard Mitscherlich pots (4.7 kg dry substrate pot⁻¹). Pots were

watered to 60% of substrate water holding capacity and kept at this moisture content for an incubation period of 56 days in the greenhouse. On the 16th of July, another batch of pots was prepared in the same way and incubated for 22 days. During the incubation of two batches of pots, the average temperature in the greenhouse was 23.6 °C in June and 26.5 °C in July. On the 8th of August, the third batch of pots was prepared without any incubation, and three maize seeds (var. Sulano) were sown in each pot of three batches. Seedlings were reduced to one per pot after emergence. Nutrient solutions, except for P, were applied after sowing to ensure the appropriate fertility of substrate for plant growth. Applied nutrients were: 120 mg N kg⁻¹ as NH₄NO₃, 150 mg K kg⁻¹ as K₂SO₄, and 50 mg Mg kg⁻¹ as MgSO₄. Nitrogen application was reduced for STR treatment by subtracting the N content applied with STR. As substrate 2 only consists of pure loess and sand, micronutrients were applied as well: 2.6 mg Zn kg⁻¹ as ZnSO₄, 1 mg Cu kg⁻¹ as CuSO₄, 2.2 mg Mn kg⁻¹ as MnSO₄·2H₂O, 0.54 mg Mo kg⁻¹

After 40 days of growth, above-ground biomass and root were harvested, carefully washed with deionized water, and dried at 60 °C.

2.3 Sample preparation and analysis

Soil samples from each pot were taken on the day of sowing. Samples were air-dried and passed through a 2 mm mesh sieve. Two different methods were conducted to characterize soil plant-available P: calcium-acetate-lactate (CAL) extraction method and Olsen extraction method (Olsen, 1954; VDLUFA, 2012). For the CAL method, 5 g of air-dried soil was extracted in 100 mL CAL extraction solution (0.05 M calcium acetate, 0.05 M calcium lactate, and 0.3 M acetic acid, adjusted to pH 4.1) and shaken for 90 minutes. 3 g of CAL-

washed active charcoal was added before shaking to prevent the disturbance from the color of humus in the soil. The extracts were filtrated with 150 mm MN 619 G filter paper and measured using ammonium vanadate/molybdate as a coloring agent and determined by photometry at 540 nm wavelength. For the Olsen method, 5 g of air-dried soil was extracted in 0.5 M NaHCO₃ with a pH of 8.5 and shaken for one hour. The extracts were filtrated with P-free filter paper and the extracted P concentration was determined using ICP-OES. Plant samples were ground and digested in aqua regia solution (VDLUFA, 2011a). P concentration was determined by photometry using vanadate/molybdate as a coloring agent. Shoot P content was calculated as the product of plant P concentration and shoot biomass dry matter.

The calculation of P use efficiency (PUE) is calculated as the ratio between apparent P uptake from fertilizer treatment and fertilized P (235 mg P pot⁻¹ for substrate 1 and 353 mg P pot⁻¹ for substrate 2):

$$PUE (\%) = \frac{P \text{ content (treatment)} - P \text{ content (Zero P control)}}{Fertilized P} \times 100$$

2.4 Data analysis

The greenhouse experiment was managed in a completely randomized design. Statistical analysis was performed using the R environment for statistical computing (*R Core Team*, 2019). A two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) model with fertilizer treatment (df = 5) and incubation time (df = 2) as factors were used to test the effect of each factor and their interaction on shoot biomass, root biomass, shoot P concentration and shoot P content of maize. When a significant difference was found, multiple comparisons between fertilizer treatments and between incubation time were conducted using Tukey test. The relation

between CAL-P/Olsen-P determination and plant P content under different incubation time periods was tested through Pearson correlation.

3. Results

3.1 Properties of the recycled products

The total P content of recycled products varied between 5.2% (SSA1) to 12% (STR). Three SSAs generally had lower P content than STR and nearly no nitrogen. STR contained almost 9 times higher Mg than SSAs (Table 2). SSAs had much higher Fe and Al concentrations than STR. Among the three SSAs, SSA3 contained 2-3 times less Fe than SSA1 and SSA2. For heavy metals that are potentially toxic to plants and the environment, STR had lower concentrations than the three SSAs, which were also below the maximum value designated by the EU fertilizer regulation and the German Fertilizer Ordinance. However, the concentration of one or more selected heavy metals in the three SSAs exceeded the maximum value in the two regulations, which restricts their use as P fertilizer.
3. Chapter I

Table 2. Total concentration of magnesium (Mg), iron (Fe), aluminum (Al), cadmium (Cd), chromium (Cr), copper (Cu), nickel (Ni), lead (Pb) and zinc (Zn) in the dry matter of the recycled products and maximum concentration of Cd, Cu, Ni, Pb, Zn in fertilizers according to the EU regulation and to the German Fertilizer Ordinance (*Düngemittelverordnung*, 2012; *European Council*, 2019). For recycled product abbreviations see Table 1.

Recycled product	Mg	Fe	Al	Cd		Cr	Cu	Ni	Pb	Zn
		(g kg ⁻¹)		$(mg kg^{-1} P_2 O_5)$	(mg kg ⁻¹)			(mg kg ⁻¹)		
SSA1	12.7	135.7	47.7	10.8	1.3	222.6	1237	115.9	71.1	2845
SSA2	10.7	172.0	24.4	4.4	0.8	106.7	535	94.4	160.2	2664
SSA3	13.5	59.3	51.2	4.4	0.7	87.1	624	58.6	38.0	1745
STR	91.8	29.9	0.2	1.1	0.3	4.1	5	1.5	5.2	4.4
EU regulation	-	-	-	60.0 ²	3.0 ³	-	600	100	120	1500
German Fertilizer Ordinance	-	-	_	50.0 ²	1.5 ³	-	_	80	150	-

All recycled products showed low P solubility in water, ranging from 0.3% (SSA1) to 4.1% (STR) of total P (Table 1). In the two untreated SSAs (SSA1 and SSA2), around 50% of P was soluble in neutral ammonium citrate (NAC) while 30-40% of P was soluble in 2% citric acid. SSA3 contained more than 60% of P soluble in NAC and citric acid. STR also contained more than 60% of P soluble in NAC and more than 90% of P soluble in citric acid. The distribution of P pools characterized by sequential extraction also varied between tested materials (Figure 1). Between 70-78% of P in the SSAs were H₂SO₄-P, while readily soluble water- and NaHCO₃-P only comprised less than 3%. STR contained a larger share in water- and NaHCO₃-P (7%) and less H₂SO₄-P than the other products. The highest NaOH-P fraction was found in STR (39%), followed by SSA2 (14%), SSA1 (6%), and SSA3 (2%).



Figure 1. Phosphorus fractions (% of total P) by sequential extraction of water-, NaHCO₃-, NaOH-, H₂SO₄-, and residual-P in SSA1, SSA2, SSA3 and STR.

3.2 Greenhouse experiment

Substrate properties after mixing with the recycled products varied among the fertilizer treatments (Table 3). In substrate 1, the addition of MCP and the three SSAs decreased the substrate pH, while STR merely changed the substrate pH. CAL-P and Olsen-P in the MCP and STR treatments were more than two-fold higher than it in CON. SSA3 application doubled the CAL-P compared to CON but not the Olsen-P. SSA1 increased 35% of CAL-P in the substrate but not the Olsen-P. SSA2 barely changed the substrate CAL-P or the Olsen-P. In substrate 2, the extent of pH change by the application of recycled products was small. The change of CAL-P by the fertilizer treatments were similar to it in substrate 1. MCP, SSA3 and STR substantially increased the substrate Olsen-P.

Maize differed in growth response to the fertilizer treatments and incubation times in the two substrates. In substrate1, the interaction of fertilizer treatment and incubation time had an effect only on the shoot P content (Table S2). In general, SSA3 and STR resulted in similar shoot biomass, root biomass and shoot P content as readily available fertilizer MCP in two substrates respectively (Figure 2). They promoted shoot biomass and P content 3 folds more than SSA1 and SSA2. SSA1 and SSA2 failed to significantly improve the growth of maize shoot and root compared to the negative P control (CON). Within the same fertilizer treatment, pre-incubation had a negative impact on the maize growth and P uptake, where the highest value was found without incubation (Incubation time 0).

11

Treatment		Substrate 1		Substrate 2		
	pH _{CaCl2}	CAL-P	Olsen-P	pH _{CaCl2}	CAL-P	Olsen-P
		$(mg kg^{-1})$	$(mg kg^{-1})$		$(mg kg^{-1})$	$(mg kg^{-1})$
CON	5.6 ± 0.1	42.4 ± 3.2	21.2 ± 0.4	7.4 ± 0.08	42.9 ± 1.9	2.2 ± 0.1
MCP	5.1 ± 0.1	$90.3 \pm$	$62.6 \pm$	7.3 ± 0.05	92.2 ± 4.6	45.1 ± 6.4
		10.6	11.7			
SSA1	5.1 ± 0.03	57.0 ± 6.7	20.6 ± 1.7	7.4 ± 0.1	54.1 ± 1.7	-
SSA2	5.2 ± 0.1	44.7 ± 3.3	19.9 ± 2.4	7.5 ± 0.03	49.7 ± 4.6	3.3 ± 0.2
SSA3	5.2 ± 0.05	84.9 ± 8.0	25.3 ± 0.7	7.6 ± 0.05	$103.8 \pm$	12.5 ± 1.1
					2.1	
STR	5.5 ± 0.2	95.3 ± 2.8	65.4 ± 2.4	7.2 ± 0.03	$100.1 \pm$	64.8 ± 16.2
					12.0	
SSA3 STR	5.2 ± 0.05 5.5 ± 0.2	84.9 ± 8.0 95.3 ± 2.8	25.3 ± 0.7 65.4 ± 2.4	7.6 ± 0.05 7.2 ± 0.03	$ \begin{array}{r} 103.8 \pm \\ 2.1 \\ 100.1 \pm \\ 12.0 \\ \end{array} $	12.5 ± 1.1 64.8 ±16.2

Table 3. pH_{CaCl2} , CAL-P and Olsen-P of Substrate 1 and Substrate 2 without P addition (CON) and right after the application of MCP, SSA1, SSA2, SSA3 and STR (mean value \pm standard deviation). For abbreviations see table 1.

However, in substrate 2, all measured plant growth indicators were affected by the interaction between two factors. Similar to it in substrate 1, SSA3 and STR resulted in similar shoot biomass, root biomass and shoot P content as MCP, while the highest value was found at incubation time 0 within the same fertilizer treatment. Shoot biomass and P content of SSA3 and STR were 10 folds greater than that of SSA1, SSA2 and Zero-P control. Root growth under SSA1 and SSA2 application were also significantly restricted compared to the other fertilizer treatments.

P use efficiency (PUE) of four recycled products and MCP after incubation times of 0, 22 and 56 days are shown in Table 4. In substrate 1, the maximum PUEs of all fertilizer treatments were obtained without pre-incubation, which decreased with increasing incubation time period. SSA1 and SSA2 only had a maximum PUE of 2% and 3%. The maximum PUE of SSA3 and STR were 8% and 11% respectively, where the latter was the same as that of MCP. In substrate 2, SSA1 and SSA2 almost had no PUE after all incubation times, while SSA3 had

a maximum PUE of 4% under 0 day of incubation. STR had a maximum PUE of 11% after 22

days of incubation, which was 2 times higher than MCP.

Table 4. P use efficiency (%) of recycled products and MCP after incubation times of 0 ,22, 56 days.For Abbreviations see table 1.

	Substrate 1			Substra	Substrate 2		
Incubation time period	0	22	56	0	22	56	
SSA1	2 a	2 a	0.3 b	0.03 ab	0.1a	- 0.1 b	
SSA2	3 a	2 ab	0.2 b	0.02 b	0.3 a	-0.1 b	
SSA3	8 a	8 a	4 b	4 a	3 ab	2 b	
STR	11 a	8 ab	5 b	9 a	11 a	5 b	
МСР	11 a	8 b	6 c	5 a	5 a	3 b	

The correlation of plant P content and soil P extraction varied between the three incubation times (Table 5). In substrate 1, CAL-P correlated well with the plant P content, where the longer the substrate was incubated, the weaker the correlation was found. Olsen-P had the strongest correlation with plant P content at 56 days of incubation, which was close to that at 0 days of incubation. In substrate 2, CAL-P significantly correlated with plant P content after all incubation times, where the strongest correlation was found without pre-incubation. Olsen-P had the strongest correlation without pre-incubation. After 22 days of incubation, the correlation was not significant.

Table 5. Spearman correlation (N = 12) coefficient of soil CAL-P and Olsen-P (fertilized with recycled products SSA1, SSA2, SSA3 and STR, see table1) with plant P content at 0, 22 and 56 days of incubation time. *** = $p \le 0.001$, ** = $p \le 0.01$, * = $p \le 0.01$, ns = not significant.

Plant P content (mg pot ⁻¹)							
	Substrate	e 1		Substrate 2			
Incubation time period	0 day	22 days	56 days	0 day	22 days	56 days	
CAL-P (mg pot ⁻¹)	0.8**	0.73**	0.67*	0.77**	0.57*	0.70*	
Olsen-P (mg pot ⁻¹)	0.85***	0.73**	0.89***	0.9***	0.31 ns	0.79**	



Incubation time 🔲 0 🔲 22 📕 56

Figure 2. Shoot biomass (a), root biomass (b) and shoot P content (c) of maize under fertilizer treatments and incubation time periods of 0, 22, 56 days.

4. Discussion

4.1 Contaminants in the recycled fertilizers

The nutrient and heavy metal concentrations varied between analyzed recycled products, which largely depended on their feedstock and production process. For gasified SSA1 and SSA2, high concentrations of Ni, Pb, Cu, and Zn which exceeded the corresponding maximum value in the EU and German fertilizer regulation may originate from the industrial sludge in their feedstock. In a German SSA survey, about 59% of SSA derived from industrial processes or from a mixture of municipal/industrial sludge, which resulted in a significant accumulation of heavy metals (Krüger & Adam, 2015). Krüger et al. (2014) found a generally lower Cd and U concentration but higher Pb and Hg concentration in SSA than in phosphate rock. Separation of industrial and municipal sludge before incineration might reduce the heavy metal accumulation and elevate the P concentration in SSA if considering that most P from human excreta and P-containing household detergents end up in municipal wastewater. To avoid heavy metal contamination, several acid-leaching methods were encouraged to extract P in SSA for the production of P-rich leachate or P fertilizer (Fang et al., 2018; Gorazda et al., 2017; Ottosen et al., 2013). The thermochemical post-treatment in the production of SSA3 was also designed to remove heavy metals in a reducing atmosphere over 950°C (Hermann & Schaaf, 2019). Our results showed that the concentration of heavy metals without a nutritional value (Cd, Ni, Pb) in SSA3 lay within the EU and German limits for fertilizer. However, because the sludge used to produce SSA1-3 was different, the low heavy metal concentration in SSA3 was hardly evidence of effective heavy metal removal. STR

contained much lower concentrations of heavy metals than the three SSAs and a considerable amount of beneficial nutrient Mg, suggesting the advantage of precipitation products in the exclusion of heavy metal from sludge.

4.2 P availability of recycled fertilizers to plant

Results from the greenhouse experiment showed poor P availability of the two untreated SSAs (SSA1 and SSA2) to young maize in both substrates. The main P component in two SSAs (Table 1), whitlockite, was barely available to plant and therefore the majority of P in two SSAs was H₂SO₄-P (Figure 1). Severin et al. (2014) also found a low P availability of untreated SSA in maize in an acidic substrate with similar P doses per pot. The composition and quality of SSAs as P fertilizers largely depend on the combustion process. Within the same thermal process, different designs and conditions result in ashes with different qualities (Thomsen et al., 2017). Processing the same sludge with different combustion techniques, dried and incinerated sludge increased wheat growth while gasified and pyrolyzed sewage sludge failed (J. E. Mackay et al., 2017). The P availability of SSAs can also vary when fertilized in different soils. Both SSA1 and SSA2 showed higher PUEs in substrate 1 than in substrate 2. Due to the dissimilarity of the two substrates, it is hard to explain why SSA1 and SSA2 behaved differently. However, several studies showed that soil pH may influence the P availability of SSAs. Cabeza et al. (2011) found a higher efficiency of a calcium phosphatedominated recycled fertilizer in a strongly acidic substrate (pH 4.7) than in a moderately acidic substrate (pH 6.6). Vogel et al. (2018) also demonstrated a greater yield of maize in an acidic soil (pH 4.9) than in a nearly neutral soil after application of a SSA that contained P mainly as Mg-phosphate and chlorapatite (Ca₅(PO₄)₃Cl). An additional treatment with mineral

16

acid may mobilize plant-available P compared to the untreated ash to some extent, which is similar to the enhancement of P availability in phosphate rock (M. Hedley & McLaughlin, 2015). A pot experiment with young maize showed the potential of partly replacing rock phosphate with untreated SSA when producing superphosphate as a P fertilizer (Hartmann et al., 2020). Nevertheless, the contaminants in SSA should also be considered when bringing it to practical use.

SSA3 resulted in similar maize growth and P uptake as MCP in both substrates after all incubation times. The production of SSA3, the Ash Dec© process, introduces Na-containing alkaline compounds to form citrate-soluble CaNaPO₄ (Hermann & Schaaf, 2019). However, this high PUE of the same SSA3 was not found in a previous field experiment (Wollmann & Möller, 2018). Despite other factors (fertilizer application method, soil available P status) influencing the fertilizer efficiency of SSA3, more studies are needed at the field scale to evaluate this contradiction.

STR was as effective as readily available fertilizer MCP in both substrates in promoting young maize growth and P uptake. Its highest P use efficiency (PUE) was the same as MCP in substrate 1. In substrate 2, STR achieved a significantly higher shoot P content and greater PUEs than MCP under 0 and 22 days of incubation, which indicated a greater P availability than MCP in the calcareous low-P substrate. Vogel et al. (2018) also found a slightly higher yield of maize by struvite application than by triple superphosphate application in acidic and nearly neutral substrates. They attributed these results to the higher content of ammonium in struvite compared to other tested recycled fertilizers. *George* et al. (2016) drew the same conclusion based on a hydroponic experiment. Other studies also proposed a synergistic effect of Magnesium (Mg) in struvite (T. Vogel et al., 2015). However, this explanation is weak for our experiment where Mg was applied to all treatments. The PUE of STR without incubation was similar in substrate 1 (11%) and in substrate 2 (9%). Although the soil properties of the two substrates differed, previous studies suggested soil pH might influence the P availability of struvite. Usually, struvite shows its minimum solubility when pH is above 8 and it is reckoned that its dissolution increases under lower pH conditions (C. Meyer et al., 2019). A meta-analysis on the agricultural potential of struvite also showed the negative impact of increasing soil pH on the relative plant P uptake (Hertzberger et al., 2020). The granule size of struvite is also a crucial factor influencing its P availability in soils differing in pH. Degryse et al. (2017) found a faster dissolution of struvite in acidic soil than in alkaline soil and it was negatively affected by its granule size. In our study, finely ground struvite (< 0.5 mm) was mixed into the substrate, which may have reduced the effect of soil pH on struvite dissolution. Under field conditions, where the fertilizer is often applied in granule forms, struvite has shown a slightly higher fertilizer efficiency than water-soluble P fertilizer in an acidic soil (T. Vogel, Nelles, et al., 2017). But whether it can have the same efficiency in fields with alkaline soil needs to be further investigated.

Struvite as P fertilizer has been intensively investigated, with the majority of it conducted under greenhouse conditions (Hertzberger et al., 2020). Following the revision of the EU fertilizing products regulation where struvite is listed under 'precipitated salts and derivates', it can be foreseen that struvite and struvite-like products from waste streams will contribute substantially to P recovery for agricultural propose. The PUE of recycled products showed a descending trend with increasing incubation times in both substrates (Table 3). Significant decreases in PUE were found after 56 days of incubation compared to no pre-incubation. It was expected that pre-incubation of untreated SSAs (SSA1 and SSA2) would enhance PUE as found by Mackay et al. (2017). An increasing water extractability of P over time in SSA-amended soil was also found in the study of (Lemming et al., 2020), indicating a slow P-solubilizing reaction. It can be that the majority of soluble P in SSA1 and SSA2 dissolved right after being applied to soil, or the reaction product of P solution and soil particles restricted the further dissolution. Both possible reasons are related to the production process of SSA and soil characteristics, indicating the difficulty on conclude the general effectiveness of SSA as fertilizers. For SSA3 and STR, although they are also barely water-soluble, their high PUE may be due to their granule size and the application method. As Degryse et al. (2017) argued, when water-insoluble struvite was mixed homogenously with soil in powdered form, the enhanced contact surface between soil and fertilizer led to an increasing sorption of phosphate on the solid phase, which reduced the phosphate concentration in soil solution and further accelerated the struvite dissolution. If applied in granular form, the results may be different (Talboys et al., 2016).

4.3 Characterization methods on P availability of recycled fertilizers

The analysis of P solubility in different extractants is often applied to characterize the plant availability of a P-rich product, where water, neutral ammonium citrate (NAC), and 2% citric acid (CA) are widely used (Falk Øgaard & Brod, 2016; Möller et al., 2018). In this study, only small fractions of P in the four recycled products were water-soluble, which was consistence with the finding in other studies on recycled products from the wastewater (Krüger & Adam, 2017; Wollmann et al., 2018). However, the P solubility in water poorly predicted the P availability to plants according to the result of the greenhouse experiment. With less than 5% water-soluble P, STR resulted in significantly larger maize biomass and shoot P content than CON, which were in the same range as the water-soluble P fertilizer MCP. Alternative indicators other than the water solubility of P fertilizers are necessary for the characterization of the P availability (G. Meyer et al., 2018). NAC extraction was found to be well correlated with the agronomic performance of phosphate rock. Therefore, it was widely used to characterize phosphate rock-derived fertilizers (A. D. Mackay et al., 1984). Almost half of P in SSA1/SSA2 and more than 60% of P in SSA3 and STR were NAC-soluble P. In contrast, the greenhouse experiment showed a restrained growth of maize in both substrates after fertilization of SSA1 and SSA2, indicating a poor estimation of P availability by P_{NAC}. Kratz et al. (2019) found an overestimation of P_{NAC} of the P availability of recycled fertilizers because P species in recycled fertilizers that can largely dissolve in NAC are only available for the plant to a limited extent. The P solubility in 2% CA (P_{2% CA}) characterized the P availability to maize in substrate 1 reasonably. However, in substrate 2, P2% CA overestimated the P availability to the maize of SSA1 and SSA2, though it mimics the maize root exudates (Jones & Darrah, 1995). Common chemical extractions designated for phosphate rock-derived fertilizers may not be suitable to predict the P availability of recycled products, especially for thermal-converted products.

Sequential extraction was originally applied to characterize soil P fractions (M. J. Hedley et al., 1982). It was also adopted for recycled products for P fraction characterization to indirectly characterize the P availability (J. E. Mackay et al., 2017; G. Meyer et al., 2018; T.

Vogel, Kruse, et al., 2017). All tested recycled products had low readily available P (waterand NaHCO₃-P), although these P fractions were found to correlate best with plant P uptake or fertilizer efficiency in earlier investigations (J. E. Mackay et al., 2017; G. Meyer et al., 2018). NaOH-P represents P bound to Al- and Fe-components (M. J. Hedley et al., 1982), which may be present in large amounts in SSAs. The distribution of P fractions in SSA1 and SSA2 were consistent with other untreated Al/Fe-rich SSAs (Nanzer et al., 2014; T. Vogel, Kruse, et al., 2017), where NaOH and H_2SO_4 extracted most of the P. The considerable share of NaOH-P in STR compared to the other products may be due to the strongly alkaline environment (pH 13) of the extractant, where STR may show a high solubility (Harrison et al., 2011). H₂SO₄-P made up the largest share of total P in SSAs, which may be in relation to P bonding with Ca and Mg (T. Vogel, Kruse, et al., 2017). Thus, 76% of H₂SO₄-P in SSA3 are in accordance with rhenanite (Ca-Na-PO₄) as the main P-phase (Hermann & Schaaf, 2019). Nevertheless, the distribution of P fractions as characterized by sequential extraction was not consistent with the results of the greenhouse experiment, indicating a weak characterization of the P availability of recycled products. Novel methods such as ion sink assays or the diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT) might be more appropriate to predict the P availability of recycled products as fertilizers (Kratz et al., 2019; Nanzer et al., 2019).

Soil CAL and Olsen extraction correlated well with maize shoot P content in both substrates after all incubation times (Table 5). Franz et al. (2018) found plant P uptake correlated with Olsen-extracted P (r = 0.3) but not with CAL-extracted P in 50 different soils without fertilizer addition. In soils amended with dried and thermally converted sludge, Colwell-extracted P and DGT-P correlated best with the P uptake of ryegrass (J. E. Mackay et al.,

2017). Although soil extractions of soil-fertilizer mixtures are not as rapid and easy as singlechemical extraction of fertilizers, it might be a suitable method to predict the P availability of recycled products.

5. Conclusion

In this study, three types of recycled fertilizers were evaluated for their P availability to young maize and the relationship between plant response and P availability characterization methods. Struvite and SSA3 showed great potential to supply P for crop cultivation, where struvite may even compete with the water-soluble fertilizer. Untreated SSAs (SSA1 and SSA2) with exceeding Ni and Pb concentrations ineffectively promoted the growth and P uptake of maize at the early stage. Chemical extractions of pure recycled products poorly characterized their effectiveness as P fertilizer, while CAL and Olsen extractions of soil-fertilizer mixtures correlated well with plant P content.

Acknowledgements

We thank Abdullah Mamun and Aneesh Ahmed for their help with the greenhouse experiment and Helene Ochott for the help with nutrient analysis. Yawen You is financially supported by China Scholarship Council. This study was funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) – 328017493/GRK 2366 (Sino-German International Research Training Group AMAIZE-P).

Data Availability Statement

The data presented in this study are available in insert article and supplementary information

Supplementary information

Table S1. Additional information on struvite analysis. FM: fresh matter. DM: dry matter. Data provided by Landwirtschaftliche Untersuchungs- Und Forschungsanstalt Speyer.

		Method
Dry substance	60.7 % FM	DIN EN 12880:2001-02
pH-value	8.86	DIN EN 15933:201-11
Ash	43.7 % FM	DIN EN 12879:2001-02
Organic carbon	2.76 % DM	DIN ISO 10694:1996-08
Total nitrogen (N)	4.81 % FM	DIN EN 25663:1993-09
Ammonium-N	4.54 % FM	DIN 38406-5: 1983-10
Potassiumoxide (K ₂ O)	0.16 % FM	DIN EN 13346:2001-04
Calciumoxide (CaO)	7.8 % FM	VDLUFA MB Bd. II.2,
		4.5.1:2008
Total sulphur	0.389 % FM	DIN EN 13346:2001-04

Table S2. Two-way ANOVA result of shoot biomass, root biomass and shoot P content for fertilizer treatments and incubation time periods in two substrates.

		Fertilizer treatments		Incuba	ation tin	ne	Fertilize	r treatment ×		
					periods			Incubation time		
Substrate	Variable							periods		
		df	F	<i>P</i> -	df	F	<i>P</i> -	df	F	<i>P</i> -
				value			value			value
	Shoot	5	90.9	<	2	30.6	<	10	1.7	0.119
	biomass			0.001			0.001			
1	Root	5	8.4	<	2	2.2	0.123	10	0.5	0.858
1	biomass			0.001						
	Shoot P	5	116.8	<	2	52.5	<	10	3.1	0.006
	content			0.001			0.001			
	Shoot	5	112.9	<	2	18.5	<	10	4.6	<
	biomass			0.001			0.001			0.001
2	Root	5	67.3	<	2	5.8		10	6.1	<
Ζ.	biomass			0.001			0.006			0.001
	Shoot P	5	249.1	<	2	39	<	10	10.1	<
	content			0.001			0.001			0.001

References

- Bundesministerium für Umwelt (2017) Verordnung zur Neuordnung der Klärschlammverwertung. Bundesgesetzblatt 2017:3465–3512
- Cabeza R, Steingrobe B, Römer W, Claassen N (2011) Effectiveness of recycled P products as P fertilizers, as evaluated in pot experiments. Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst 91:173–184. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-011-9454-0
- Cordell D, Drangert J-O, White S (2009) The story of phosphorus: Global food security and food for thought. Global Environmental Change 19:292–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2008.10.009
- Degryse F, Baird R, da Silva RC, McLaughlin MJ (2017) Dissolution rate and agronomic effectiveness of struvite fertilizers effect of soil pH, granulation and base excess. Plant Soil 410:139–152. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-016-2990-2
- Donatello S (2013) Recycling and recovery routes for incinerated sewage sludge ash (ISSA): A review. Waste Manage 33:2328–2340. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2013.05.024
- Düngemittelverordnung (2012) Verordnung über das Inverkehrbringen von Düngemitteln. Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln (Düngemittelverordnung – DüMV).
- European Council (2019) Regulation (EU) 2019/1009 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 laying down rules on the making available on the market of EU fertilising products and amending Regulations (EC) No 1069/2009 and (EC) No 1107/2009 and repealing Regulation (EC) No 2003/2003
- Eurostat (2021) Sewage sludge production and disposal from wastewater (in dry substance (d.s))
- Falk Øgaard A, Brod E (2016) Efficient Phosphorus Cycling in Food Production: Predicting the Phosphorus Fertilization Effect of Sludge from Chemical Wastewater Treatment. J Agric Food Chem 64:4821–4829. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b05974
- Fang L, Li J, Guo MZ, Cheeseman CR, Tsang DCW, Donatello S, Poon CS (2018) Phosphorus recovery and leaching of trace elements from incinerated sewage sludge ash (ISSA). Chemosphere 193:278–287. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2017.11.023
- Franz Z, Rosemarie W, Robert P, Hans U (2018) Correlation of extractable soil phosphorus (P) with plant P uptake: 14 extraction methods applied to 50 agricultural soils from Central Europe. Plant, Soil and Environment 64:192–201. https://doi.org/10.17221/70/2018-pse
- George J, Holtham L, Sabermanesh K, Heuer S, Tester M, Plett D, Garnett T (2016) Small amounts of ammonium (NH+4) can increase growth of maize (Zea mays). Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 179:717–725. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201500625

- Gorazda K, Tarko B, Wzorek Z, Kominko H, Nowak AK, Kulczycka J, Henclik A, Smol M (2017) Fertilisers production from ashes after sewage sludge combustion A strategy towards sustainable development. Environmental Research 154:171–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.01.002
- Harrison ML, Johns MR, White ET, Mehta CM (2011) Growth Rate Kinetics for Struvite Crystallisation. Chemical Engineering Transactions 25:309–314. https://doi.org/10.3303/CET1125052
- Hartmann TE, Möller K, Meyer C, Müller T (2020) Partial replacement of rock phosphate by sewage sludge ash for the production of superphosphate fertilizers. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 183:233–237. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201900085
- Hedley M, McLaughlin M (2015) Reactions of Phosphate Fertilizers and By-Products in Soils. In: Thomas Sims J, Sharpley AN (eds) Agronomy Monographs. American Society of Agronomy, Crop Science Society of America, and Soil Science Society of America, Madison, WI, USA, pp 181–252
- Hedley MJ, Stewart JWB, Chauhan BS (1982) Changes in Inorganic and Organic Soil Phosphorus Fractions Induced by Cultivation Practices and by Laboratory Incubations. Soil Science Society of America Journal 46:970–976. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1982.03615995004600050017x
- Hermann L, Schaaf T (2019) Outotec (AshDec®) Process for P Fertilizers from Sludge Ash. In: Ohtake H, Tsuneda S (eds) Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling. Springer, Singapore, pp 221–233
- Hertzberger AJ, Cusick RD, Margenot AJ (2020) A review and meta-analysis of the agricultural potential of struvite as a phosphorus fertilizer. Soil Sci Soc Am j 84:653–671. https://doi.org/10.1002/saj2.20065
- Hertzberger AJ, Cusick RD, Margenot AJ (2021) Maize and soybean response to phosphorus fertilization with blends of struvite and monoammonium phosphate. Plant Soil 461:547–563. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-021-04830-2
- Herzel H, Krüger O, Hermann L, Adam C (2016) Sewage sludge ash A promising secondary phosphorus source for fertilizer production. Sci Total Environ 542:1136–1143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.08.059
- Jones DL, Darrah P (1995) Influx and effiux of organic acids across the soil-root interface of Zea mays L. and its implications in rhizosphere C flow. Plant Soil 173:103–109
- Kratz S, Haneklaus S, Schnug E (2010) Chemical solubility and agricultural performance of P-containing recycling fertilizers. Landbauforschung = Applied agricultural and forestry research : journal of applied research in agriculture and forestry 60:227–240
- Kratz S, Vogel C, Adam C (2019) Agronomic performance of P recycling fertilizers and methods to predict it: a review. Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst 115:1–39. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-019-10010-7
- Krüger O, Adam C (2015) Recovery potential of German sewage sludge ash. Waste Manage 45:400–406. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2015.01.025

- Krüger O, Adam C (2017) Phosphorus in recycling fertilizers analytical challenges. Environmental Research 155:353–358. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.02.034
- Krüger O, Grabner A, Adam C (2014) Complete Survey of German Sewage Sludge Ash. Environ Sci Technol 48:11811–11818. https://doi.org/10.1021/es502766x
- Lemming C, Nielsen MTS, Jensen LS, Scheutz C, Magid J (2020) Phosphorus availability of sewage sludges and ashes in soils of contrasting pH. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci 000:1–13. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201900323
- Lorick D, Macura B, Ahlström M, Grimvall A, Harder R (2020) Effectiveness of struvite precipitation and ammonia stripping for recovery of phosphorus and nitrogen from anaerobic digestate: a systematic review. Environ Evid 9:27. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13750-020-00211-x
- Mackay AD, Syers JK, Gregg PEH (1984) Ability of chemical extraction procedures to assess the agronomic effectiveness of phosphate rock materials. New Zealand Journal of Agricultural Research 27:219–230. https://doi.org/10.1080/00288233.1984.10430424
- Mackay JE, Cavagnaro TR, Jakobsen I, Macdonald LM, Grønlund M, Thomsen TP, Müller-Stöver DS (2017) Evaluation of phosphorus in thermally converted sewage sludge: P pools and availability to wheat. Plant Soil 418:307–317. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-017-3298-6
- Messerschmitt A (1922) Das Rhenaniaphosphat. Zeitschrift für angewandte Chemie 79:537– 544
- Meyer C, Preyl V, Steinmetz H, Maier W, Mohn R-E, Schönberger H (2019) The Stuttgart Process (Germany). In: Ohtake H, Tsuneda S (eds) Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling. Springer, Singapore, pp 283–295
- Meyer G, Frossard E, Mäder P, Nanzer S, Randall DG, Udert KM, Oberson A (2018) Water soluble phosphate fertilizers for crops grown in calcareous soils – an outdated paradigm for recycled phosphorus fertilizers? Plant Soil 424:367–388. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-017-3545-x
- Möller K, Oberson A, Bünemann EK, et al (2018) Chapter Four Improved Phosphorus Recycling in Organic Farming: Navigating Between Constraints. In: Sparks DL (ed) Advances in Agronomy. Academic Press, pp 159–237
- Muys M, Phukan R, Brader G, Samad A, Moretti M, Haiden B, Pluchon S, Roest K, Vlaeminck SE, Spiller M (2021) A systematic comparison of commercially produced struvite: Quantities, qualities and soil-maize phosphorus availability. Science of The Total Environment 756:143726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143726
- Nanzer S, Oberson A, Eggenberger U, Frossard E (2019) Predicting Phosphate Release from Sewage Sludge Ash Using an Ion Sink Assay. J Environ Qual 48:746–754. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2018.11.0394
- Nanzer S, Oberson A, Huthwelker T, Eggenberger U, Frossard E (2014) The Molecular Environment of Phosphorus in Sewage Sludge Ash: Implications for Bioavailability. J Environ Qual 43:1050–1060. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2013.05.0202

- Olsen S (1954) Estimation of available phosphorus in soils by extraction with sodium bicarbonate. U.S. Dept. of Agriculture, Washington D.C.
- Ottosen LM, Kirkelund GM, Jensen PE (2013) Extracting phosphorous from incinerated sewage sludge ash rich in iron or aluminum. Chemosphere 91:963–969. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.01.101
- R Core Team (2019). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. https://www.R-project.org/.
- Robles-Aguilar AA, Schrey SD, Postma JA, Temperton VM, Jablonowski ND (2019) Phosphorus uptake from struvite is modulated by the nitrogen form applied. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci 000:1–11. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201900109
- Schoumans OF, Bouraoui F, Kabbe C, Oenema O, Kimo C. van Dijk (2015) Phosphorus management in Europe in a changing world. AMBIO 44:180–192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-014-0613-9
- Severin M, Breuer J, Rex M, Stemann J, Ch A, Van den Weghe H, Kücke M (2014) Phosphate fertilizer value of heat treated sewage sludge ash. Plant Soil Environ 60:555–561. https://doi.org/10.17221/548/2014-PSE
- Talboys PJ, Heppell J, Roose T, Healey JR, Jones DL, Withers PJA (2016) Struvite: a slowrelease fertiliser for sustainable phosphorus management? Plant Soil 401:109–123. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-015-2747-3
- Thomsen TP, Sárossy Z, Ahrenfeldt J, Henriksen UB, Frandsen FJ, Müller-Stöver DS (2017) Changes imposed by pyrolysis, thermal gasification and incineration on composition and phosphorus fertilizer quality of municipal sewage sludge. Journal of Environmental Management 198:308–318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.04.072
- van Dijk KC, Lesschen JP, Oenema O (2016) Phosphorus flows and balances of the European Union Member States. Sci Total Environ 542:1078–1093. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.08.048
- VDLUFA (2011a) Methode 2.1.3: Mikrowellenbeheitzer Druckaufschluss. In: Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch). Darmstadt, Germany
- VDLUFA (1995a) Methode 4.1.4: Bestimmung des wasser- und neutralammoniumcitratlöslichen Phosphats nach FRESENIUS-NEUBAUER, Extraktion. In: Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch). Darmstadt, Germany
- VDLUFA (1995b) Methode 4.1.3: Bestimmung des citronensäurelöslichen Phosphats, Extraktion. In: Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch). Darmstadt, Germany
- VDLUFA (2012) Methode 6.2.1.1: Bestimmung von Phosphor und Kalium im Calcium-Acetat-Lactat-Auszug. In: Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch). Darmstadt, Germany

- VDLUFA (2011b) Methode 2.1.1: Nassaufschluss unter Druck. In: Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch). Darmstadt, Germany
- Vogel C, Rivard C, Wilken V, Muskolus A, Adam C (2018) Performance of secondary Pfertilizers in pot experiments analyzed by phosphorus X-ray absorption near-edge structure (XANES) spectroscopy. Ambio 47:62–72. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-017-0973-z
- Vogel T, Kruse J, Siebers N, Nelles M, Eichler-Löbermann B (2017a) Recycled Products from Municipal Wastewater: Composition and Effects on Phosphorus Mobility in a Sandy Soil. J Environ Qual 46:443–451. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2016.10.0392
- Vogel T, Nelles M, Eichler-Löbermann B (2015) Phosphorus application with recycled products from municipal waste water to different crop species. Ecological Engineering 83:466–475. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2015.06.044
- Vogel T, Nelles M, Eichler-Löbermann B (2017b) Phosphorus effects of recycled products from municipal wastewater on crops in a field exper iment. Plant, Soil and Environment 63:475–482. https://doi.org/10.17221/513/2017-PSE
- Wollmann I, Gauro A, Müller T, Möller K (2018) Phosphorus bioavailability of sewage sludge-based recycled fertilizers. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci 181:158–166. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201700111
- Wollmann I, Möller K (2018) Phosphorus bioavailability of sewage sludge-based recycled fertilizers in an organically managed field experiment. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 181:760–767. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201700346

4. Chapter II

Producing superphosphate with sewage sludge ash: assessment of phosphorus availability and potential toxic element contamination

Yawen You^{1,*}, Jakob Klein¹, Tobias Edward Hartmann², Peteh Mehdi Nkebiwe¹, Huaiyu Yang^{3,4}, Wei Zhang^{3,4}, Xinping Chen^{3,4} and Torsten Müller¹

Affiliations and addresses:

1 Institute of Crop Science, University of Hohenheim, 70593 Stuttgart, Germany; jakob.klein@uni-hohenheim.de (J.K.); mehdi.nkebiwe@uni-hohenheim.de (P.M.N.); torsten.mueller@uni-hohenheim.de (T.M.)

2 Leitung Fachbereich C—Pflanzliche Erzeugung, Landwirtschaftskammer für das Saarland, 66450 Bexbach, Germany; dr.tobias.hartmann@lwk-saarland.de

3 College of Resources and Environment, Academy of Agricultural Sciences, Southwest University, 400716 Chongqing, China; yanghuaiyu@swu.edu.cn (H.Y.); zw0730@swu.edu.cn (W.Z.); chenxp2017@swu.edu.cn (X.C.)

4 Interdisciplinary Research Center for Agriculture Green Development in Yangtze River Basin, Southwest University, 400716 Chongqing, China

* Correspondence: yawen.you@uni-hohenheim.de

Original article published in: *Agronomy (2021)*, 11(8), 1506 DOI: 10.3390/agronomy11081506

Reprinted from You, Y.; Klein, J.; Hartmann, T.E.; Nkebiwe, P.M.; Yang, H.; Zhang, W.; Chen, X.; Müller, T. Producing Superphosphate with Sewage Sludge Ash: Assessment of Phosphorus Availability and Potential Toxic Element Contamination. Agronomy 2021, 11, 1506, doi:10.3390/agronomy11081506.





Article Producing Superphosphate with Sewage Sludge Ash: Assessment of Phosphorus Availability and Potential Toxic Element Contamination

Yawen You ^{1,*}, Jakob Klein ¹, Tobias Edward Hartmann ², Peteh Mehdi Nkebiwe ¹, Huaiyu Yang ^{3,4}, Wei Zhang ^{3,4}, Xinping Chen ^{3,4} and Torsten Müller ¹

- ¹ Institute of Crop Science, University of Hohenheim, 70593 Stuttgart, Germany; jakob.klein@uni-hohenheim.de (J.K.); mehdi.nkebiwe@uni-hohenheim.de (P.M.N.); torsten.mueller@uni-hohenheim.de (T.M.)
- ² Leitung Fachbereich C—Pflanzliche Erzeugung, Landwirtschaftskammer für das Saarland, 66450 Bexbach, Germany; dr.tobias.hartmann@lwk-saarland.de
- ³ College of Resources and Environment, Academy of Agricultural Sciences, Southwest University, Chongqing 400716, China; yanghuaiyu@swu.edu.cn (H.Y.); zw0730@swu.edu.cn (W.Z.); chenxp2017@swu.edu.cn (X.C.)
- ⁴ Interdisciplinary Research Center for Agriculture Green Development in Yangtze River Basin, Southwest University, Chongqing 400716, China
- * Correspondence: yawen.you@uni-hohenheim.de

Abstract: Recovering and recycling phosphorus (P) from sewage sludge ash (SSA) for the purpose of P fertilizer production contributes to reducing the input of mined phosphate-minerals and closing of the P cycle. However, direct use of SSA as fertilizer is often a questionable strategy due to its low nutrient use efficiency. In addition, the environmental risk potential of utilizing SSA in agriculture is still unclear, in particular potential toxic element (PTE) contamination. In this study, a mixture of SSA and rock phosphate was used at lab-scale superphosphate (SP) production. P availability of the final product and PTE contamination (Cd, Cr, Cu, Zn, Pb, Ni) in soil and crop was investigated through maize (*Zea mays* L.) cultivation. Results showed that the application of SP that was produced by 25% SSA replacement did not affect the growth, P uptake, and PTE content in aboveground maize compared to the application of SP produced without SSA replacement. However, significant inputs of SP with SSA replacement may decrease the solid-soil solution partitioning of Cu, Ni and Pb in the long-term. Separation of municipal/industrial sludge and PTE removal technology are necessary to be implemented prior to the use of SSA as a secondary raw material in P-fertilizer production.

Keywords: nutrient recycling; P availability; sewage sludge ash; potential toxic element

1. Introduction

Phosphate rock is the primary raw material for producing mineral phosphate fertilizers. Based on its economic importance and supply risk due to its non-substitutable and limited reserves around the world, it is regarded as one of the critical raw materials by the European Commission [1]. Additionally, it is recently identified to have high environmental hazard potential (EHP) concerning its raw material and energy demand [2]. Intrinsic potential toxic elements (PTEs) in phosphate rock also contribute to its high EHP as one of the indicators. In particular, heavy metals like Cadmium (Cd) and Uranium (U) become more bioavailable after the acidification process in the production of superphosphate (SP) or triple superphosphate (TSP) using phosphate rock. An evaluation of the phosphorus (P) fertilizer market in Germany determined that P fertilizers derived from phosphate rock may show Cd concentrations beyond the legal limits [3]. As natural P resources are decreasing, and the remaining resources show reduced quality, alternative P sources are needed to avoid a supply risk and the bioaccumulation of PTEs in humans through the food chain that involves phosphate rock-derived fertilizers and feed-additives.



Citation: You, Y.; Klein, J.; Hartmann, T.E.; Nkebiwe, P.M.; Yang, H.; Zhang, W.; Chen, X.; Müller, T. Producing Superphosphate with Sewage Sludge Ash: Assessment of Phosphorus Availability and Potential Toxic Element Contamination. *Agronomy* **2021**, *11*, 1506. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/agronomy11081506

Academic Editors: Kyoung S. Ro and Ariel A. Szogi

Received: 29 June 2021 Accepted: 27 July 2021 Published: 29 July 2021

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2021 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/ 4.0/). In Europe, about 35% of total P loss from the consumption sector ends up in communal sewage sludge [4]. Since 2009, Germany has the largest share of annual municipal sewage sludge production in the EU with around 1.8 million tons, of which 60% was incinerated for disposal purposes [5]. The median P concentration of German sewage sludge ash (SSA) was 8%, which offers a great potential for an alternative P source for fertilizers [6]. However, the crystalline form of P in SSA from typical fluidized bed mono-combustion (800–900 °C) is usually a whitlockite-like calcium phosphate (Ca₃(PO₄)₂), which is not immediately plant-available [7]. Several processes have been developed to recover P from SSA, including acid leaching and various thermochemical methods [8,9]. An alternative way without a need for additional equipment is to substitute rock phosphate (RP) by SSA in the production of superphosphate (SP) [10]. The original production process of superphosphate is relatively simple, where finely grounded rock phosphate is acidulated with sulphuric or phosphoric acid [11]. It has raised the possibility of recycling P from SSA via existing equipment and technologies to produce P fertilizers.

A previous study found reduced growth of young maize plants when fertilized with SP that produced from a mixture contained more than 11% of SSA, which may be due to the low P availability of sulphuric acid-treated SSA [10]. To raise the share of SSA in SP while maintaining the maize biomass production, an increased amount of concentrated sulphuric acid (95%) related to the P concentration of SSA is required.

However, recycling P from waste streams in agricultural production could be hazardous to product quality and soil health due to the transfer of PTEs. Although SSA incinerated in Germany show considerably lower Cd and U concentrations than phosphate rock, there is an indication for higher lead (Pb) and mercury (Hg) concentrations [6]. Little is known about the accumulation of these PTEs in plants when fertilizing with SSA or SSA-based products. Therefore, the aim of this work was, firstly, to evaluate the P availability of SP produced from the mixture of SSA and RP and, secondly, to investigate PTE contamination in soil and plants. P use efficiency and PTE accumulation in plant and soil by the application of SP produced from SSA and RP were compared with SP produced from RP and with Struvite (MgNH₄PO₄ · 6H₂O), a sludge-derived precipitated salt with a consistently high P availability [12]. We hypothesized that SP produced from SSA and RP will be as effective as traditional SP at increasing growth and nutrient uptake of maize without enhanced PTE contamination risk to plants and soil.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Superphosphate Preparation and Analysis

The rock phosphate (RP) used in the preparation was predominantly fluor- and hydroxyapatite (Origin: Israel) with a P concentration of 11.8%. The sewage sludge ash (SSA) used for the replacement of RP was produced from the gasification process SÜLZLE KOPF Syngas[®] and had a P concentration of 8.9% [13]. Qualitative analysis of the mineral structure of the ash was determined through X-ray diffraction (XRD, Siemens D5000), where $Ca_3Mg_3(PO_4)_2$ comprised most of the crystalline P compounds [10]. Iron phosphate, hematite, and magnetite may also be present depending on the iron content in the sludge [13]. Two superphosphates (SPs) (SP-0 and SP-25) were produced on a laboratory scale by the method described by [10] with some modifications.

SP-0 was produced solely of RP. SP-25 was produced from a mixture containing 25% SSA and 75% RP. All the raw materials in the two SPs were finely ground using a rotating disc mill before the acid digestion with sulphuric acid (95%) (0.4 mL g⁻¹ RP and 0.5 mL g⁻¹ SSA). The resulting SPs were then dried at 105 °C and ground into fine particles (granule size < 0.5 mm ø).

Total P and PTE concentration (Cd, Cr, Cu, Ni, Pb, Zn) in the tested fertilizers were determined through aqua regia digestion [14] and measured by inductively coupled plasmamass spectrometry (ICP-MS) (Cd, Cr, Cu, Ni, Pb, Zn) and inductively coupled plasmaoptical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES) (P). Since the tested SSA was produced from sludge using an iron compound as a precipitating agent, and the main crystalline P com-

31

pound of Struvite (STR) is $MgNH_4PO_4 \cdot 6H_2O$, determination of Fe and Mg concentrations in the fertilizers were also included and measured by ICP-OES.

Extraction of P in the fertilizers with water and neutral ammonium citrate (NAC) followed the method of [15]. P extraction with 2% citric acid followed the method of [16]. All extracted P were determined by ICP-OES. The extraction results were calculated as the ratio of extracted P concentration and total P concentration.

2.2. Greenhouse Experiment

Besides the two SPs, the treatments included a precipitated phosphate salt from sewage sludge Struvite (MgNH₄PO₄ \cdot 6H₂O) [17], RP, the SSA used in SP preparation and a zero P control (Control) (Table 1). In total, there were six fertilizer treatments with four replicates each.

Table 1. Fertilizer treatments and their abbreviations, production processes, and mean concentrations of phosphorus (P), nitrogen (N), magnesium (Mg), and iron to P ratios.

Treatment	Abbreviation	Process	Р	Ν	Mg	Fe/P
incutinent		1100000	${ m mg~g^{-1}}$			Molar Ratio
Sewage sludge ash	SSA	Gasification	89	<1	10	0.53
Rock phosphate	RP	Mining	118	<1	40	0.07
SP solely from RP	SP-0	RP digested with 95% H_2SO_4	73	<1	10	0.12
SP from 75% RP + 25% SSA	SP-25	75% RP and 25% SSA digested with 95% ${ m H_2SO_4}$	61	<1	9	0.34
Struvite	STR	Enforced P dissolution	120	52	100	0.04
No P fertilizer addition	CON	-	-	-	-	-

The experiment was conducted in a greenhouse from 21 May to 31 July 2019. The average air temperature during the plant growth period was 30.6 °C at day and 20.2 °C at night. A low-P loamy clay soil (pH_{CaCl2} 5.2, P_{CAL} 10 mg kg⁻¹) was mixed with 50% quartz sand to even further reduce its soil P level. The substrate was fertilized on dry matter basis with 120 mg P kg⁻¹ using the different fertilizers (treatments), 120 mg N kg⁻¹ as Ca(NO₃)₂ solution, and 150 mg K kg⁻¹ as K₂SO₄ solution. All nutrients were mixed homogenously into the substrate.

5.5 kg of the prepared substrate was filled into a standard Mitscherlich-pot and brought to 65% of maximum water holding capacity. Three maize seeds (*Zea mays* var. Ricardinio) were placed 5 cm below the substrate surface and reduced to one plant per pot after emergence.

After ten weeks of growth (at silking stage), aboveground biomass was harvested and dried at 60 °C.

2.3. Plant P Content and P Use Efficiency

Plant dry matter was ground and digested according to the established wet-chemical extraction method [14]. Plant P concentration was determined using vanadate/molybdate as a coloring agent and measured by the spectrophotometer at 436 nm wavelength. Plant element concentrations were analyzed by ICP-OES (Fe, Mg) and ICP-MS (Cd, Cr, Cu, Ni, Pb, Zn) after aqua regia digestion. Plant P content was calculated as the product of plant P concentration and aboveground biomass dry weight.

The P use efficiency (%) of a fertilizer treatment was calculated as the difference of plant P content between the treatment and the No-P control divided by quantity of P applied with the fertilizer, which was 660 mg P per maize plant (Equation (1)):

$$PUE (\%) = \frac{Plant P \text{ content (treatment)} - Plant P \text{ content (control)}}{mg P plant^{-1}} \times 100\%$$
(1)

2.4. Soil Sampling and Analysis

Soil was sampled directly after fertilization (at sowing) and at harvest for the analysis of plant-available P and PTEs concentration. Samples were air-dried and passed through a 2 mm mesh sieve. Soil plant-available P was characterized by Calcium-Acetate-Lactate (CAL) extraction according to the established method [18]. Soil bioavailable Mg, Cu, and Zn was characterized through Calciumchlorid/DTPA (CAT) extraction [19]. The broadly applied EDTA extraction was used to characterize soil bioavailable Cd, Cr, Cu, Fe, Ni, Pb, Zn [20]. After the extraction, the determination of each element was performed by flame atomic absorption spectroscopy (F-AAS).

2.5. Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using the R environment for statistical computing and graphical presentation [21]. After verifying the homogeneity of variance, one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted to test the effect of the fertilizer treatment. When a significant effect was found, multiple comparisons of treatments were performed using Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference test.

3. Results

3.1. Phosphorus and PTE Content in Fertilizers

The P concentrations in both superphosphates (SP) were diluted by sulphuric acid. The 25% of rock phosphate (RP) replacement by sewage sludge ash (SSA) in SP-25 decreased its P concentration compared to SP-0 (no RP replacement). SP-25 had a similar Mg concentration as SP-0, but a larger Fe/P ratio (Table 1). The PTE mass concentrations in the tested P fertilizers were shown in Table 2. The maximum limits of PTE concentrations in inorganic fertilizers according to the European Union (EU) and German Fertilizer Ordinance were also listed [22,23]. RP contained the highest Cd concentration (2.0 mg kg⁻¹) among the tested fertilizers. SSA had the highest concentration of Cr, Cu, Ni, Pb, and Zn among the tested fertilizers and was the only fertilizer that exceeded the maximum concentration of Cu, Pb, Zn (EU regulation), and Ni (German Fertilizer Ordinance). The 25% replacement of RP by SSA in SP-25 resulted in significantly higher Cu, Pb, and Zn concentrations than in SP-0. However, Cd and Cr concentrations in SP-25 were less than the one in SP-0. The precipitated salt Struvite had the lowest concentration of all the listed PTEs.

Calculated mean inputs of the PTEs per kg P from the tested fertilizers were shown in Table 3. The RP replacement by 25% SSA in SP-25 production considerably increased Ni, Cu, Pb, and Zn input per kg P compared to SP-0.

The tested fertilizers showed great variations in P extracted with water, 2% citric acid and neutral ammonium citrate (NAC) relative to total P (Figure 1). For SP-0 and SP-25, water extracted more than half of their total P and organic acids extracted more than 75%. Struvite-P was almost fully extractable in citric acid but only a little of it was water-extractable. P in RP and SSA were not extractable in water, while SSA had higher P fractions that were extractable in organic acids than RP.

3.2. Bioavailability of P and PTEs in Fertilized Soil

Soil plant-available P characterized by CAL extraction at sowing varied under different fertilizer treatments (Figure 2). At sowing, STR had the highest value (44.6 mg kg⁻¹), followed by SP-25 (34 mg kg⁻¹) and SP-0 (27.1 mg kg⁻¹). At harvest, soil plant-available P in STR, SP-25, and SP-0 treatments remained in the P class B (low), indicating elevated soil plant-available P pools after plant removal. In contrast, P input from SSA and RP did not contribute to plant-available P in soil as characterized by CAL extraction in class A (very low) both at sowing and at harvest.

Table 2. Total concentrations of cadmium (Cd), chromium (Cr), copper (Cu), nickel (Ni), lead (Pb), and zinc (Zn) in dry matter (mg kg⁻¹) (unless otherwise noted) of the tested fertilizers and designated maximum concentrations of abovementioned element in fertilizers according to the EU regulation and German Fertilizer Ordinance [22,23]. The same letters indicate no significant differences between a pair of fertilizers (Tukey's HSD test ($\alpha = 0.05$)). Analysis of Variance: ** = $p \le 0.01$, *** = $p \le 0.001$. For fertilizer abbreviations, see Table 1.

Fortilizor	Cd		Cr	Cu	Ni	Pb	Zn
Tertinzer	(mg kg ⁻¹ P ₂ O ₅)	(mg kg ⁻¹)			(mg kg ⁻¹)		
SSA	3 ^d	0.6 ^d	123 ^a	641 ^a	98.8 ^a	129 ^a	3189 ^a
RP	7.4 ^c	2.0 ^a	45.4 ^c	11.6 ^c	25.5 ^b	20.0 ^c	97.3 ^c
SP-0	7.8 ^b	1.3 ^b	75.9 ^b	9.2 ^c	20.7 ^b	11.4 ^d	75.9 ^{cd}
SP-25	8.6 ^a	1.2 ^c	53.7 ^c	104 ^b	31.5 ^b	29.1 ^b	642 ^b
STR	< 0.06 1	<0.06 1	8.4 ^d	1.4 ^c	5.0 ^b	<0.06 1	10.7 ^d
Analysis of Variance	***	***	***	***	**	***	***
		Maxin	num concentr	ations			
EU regulation	60.0 ²	3.0 ³		600	100	120	1500
German Fertilizer Ordinance	50.0 ²	1.5 ³		-	80	150	-

 1 below the detection limit; 2 if P_2O_5 is > 5%; 3 if P_2O_5 is < 5%.

Table 3. Calculated mean input of the elements cadmium (Cd), chromium (Cr), copper (Cu), nickel (Ni), lead (Pb), and zinc (Zn) per kg phosphorus (P) (mg kg⁻¹ P). For fertilizer abbreviations, see Table 1.

Fortilizor	Cd	Cr	Cu	Ni	Pb	Zn			
i entilizer =	(mg kg ⁻¹ P)								
SSA	7.2	1380	7207	1110	1450	35,832			
RP	16.6	382	97	214	168	818			
SP-0	18.1	1040	126	284	157	1039			
SP-25	19.3	881	1700	516	477	10,527			
STR	-	70	11	42	-	89			



Figure 1. Phosphorus (P) extracted (% of total P) with water, 2% citric acid and neutral ammonium citrate (NAC). For fertilizer abbreviations, see Table 1.



Figure 2. Mean Calcium-Acetate-Lactate extractable phosphorus (CAL-P) (mg kg⁻¹) at sowing and at harvest. Class A–C are soil plant-available P classifications for fertilization recommendation in Germany (Class A: strong need for fertilizing to Class C; Class B: need for fertilizing to Class C; Class C: only fertilize the P removal by harvest) [24]. The same letters indicate no significant differences between the treatment (n = 4, Tukey's HSD test ($\alpha = 0.05$)). SEM = standard error of the mean. For fertilizer abbreviations, see Table 1.

Soil CAT-extractable Cu and Zn concentrations of all treatments were below the detection limit (1 mg kg⁻¹). Soil CAT-extractable Mg concentration was not significantly different between pairs of treatments, where STR had the highest concentration (172.4 mg kg⁻¹) (Table 4).

Only EDTA-extractable Fe concentrations were detectable in the substrate samples (Table 4), where SSA had a significantly higher concentration (220 mg kg⁻¹) than other treatments. The concentration of EDTA-extractable Fe in the SP-25 treatment was not statistically different from that in SP-0.

Table 4. Mean values of CAT-extractable magnesium (Mg) and EDTA-extractable Iron (Fe) (mg kg⁻¹) after fertilizer application. The same letters indicate no significant differences between the treatment (n = 4, Tukey's HSD test (α = 0.05)). Analysis of Variance: *** = $p \le 0.001$, ns = not significant (p > 0.05). For fertilizer abbreviations see Table 1.

	CAT-Extraction	EDTA-Extraction
Treatment	Mg	Fe
-	(mg	kg ⁻¹)
CON	139.3	137 ^{bc}
SSA	145.6	220 ^a
RP	160.5	139 ^{bc}
SP-0	143.3	161 ^{bc}
SP-25	153.3	166 ^b
STR	172.4	136 ^c
Analysis of Variance	ns	***

3.3. Maize Growth and Aboveground Biomass Nutrient (P, Mg, Fe) Content

The STR treatment obtained the highest maize aboveground biomass among other treatments (Figure 3). SP-0 and SP-25 had 20% less aboveground biomass and similar root biomass compared to STR. All treatments except SSA had a significantly higher aboveground biomass than No-P control treatment (CON).



Figure 3. Mean values of maize biomass (g plant⁻¹) after 10 weeks of growth. The same letters indicate no significant differences between the treatment (n = 4, Tukey's HSD test ($\alpha = 0.05$)). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. For fertilizer abbreviations, see Table 1.

The differences in aboveground biomass P concentrations were less pronounced than those in aboveground biomass P content (Table 5). STR had the highest P concentration of 1.1 mg kg⁻¹, which was in the same range as SP-0, SP-25, and CON. In contrast, the aboveground biomass Mg and Fe concentrations indicated a dilution effect where the lowest nutrient concentration was found in the plant with the highest biomass (Table 6).

Table 5. Mean values of maize aboveground biomass P concentration (mg kg⁻¹) and P content (mg P plant⁻¹) after 10 weeks of growth. The same letters indicate no significant differences between the treatments (n = 4, Tukey's HSD test ($\alpha = 0.05$)). For fertilizer abbreviations, see Table 1.

	P Concentration (mg kg $^{-1}$)	P Content (mg P plant ⁻¹)
CON	0.94 ^{ab}	5.87 ^c
SSA	0.82 ^b	10.17 ^c
RP	0.78 ^b	13.06 ^c
SP-0	0.98 ^{ab}	41.87 ^b
SP-25	0.99 ^{ab}	42.44 ^b
STR	1.1 ^a	57.31 ^a

Table 6. Mean concentration (mg kg⁻¹) and contents (mg plant⁻¹) of magnesium (Mg), iron (Fe), cupper (Cu), zinc (Zn), cadmium (Cd), chromium (Cr), nickel (Ni) and lead (Pb) in maize aboveground biomass. The same letters indicate no significant differences between the treatment (n = 4, Tukey's HSD test (α = 0.05)). Analysis of Variance (ANOVA): *** = $p \le 0.001$, ns = not significant (p > 0.05). For fertilizer abbreviations, see Table 1.

Treatment	Mg	Fe	Cu	Zn	Cd	Cr	Ni	Pb
incutintent		Concentration (mg kg ⁻¹)						
CON	2674 ^a	53.61 ^a	3.84 ^a	14.44 ^a	0.10	0.22	0.50 ^a	0.32
SSA	2055 ^b	45.09 ^b	3.14 ^b	11.83 ^{ab}	0.08	0.17	0.30 ^b	0.23
RP	1999 ^{bc}	44.97 ^b	2.67 ^{bc}	10.55 ^{bc}	0.07	0.28	0.24 ^b	0.14
SP-0	1712 ^{bc}	26.44 ^c	2.06 ^d	6.87 ^{cd}	< 0.05	0.11	0.18 ^b	0.34
SP-25	1681 ^c	27.06 ^c	2.08 ^d	9.36 ^{bcd}	< 0.05	0.17	0.25 ^b	0.22
STR	1987 ^{bc}	27.79 ^c	2.24 ^{cd}	7.17 ^{cd}	< 0.05	0.28	0.19 ^b	0.16
Directive 2002/32/EC	-	-	-	-	0.44	-	-	26.4
ANOVA	***	***	***	***	ns	ns	***	ns
				Content (m	$g plant^{-1}$)			
CON	16.78 ^d	0.34 ^d	0.02 ^d	0.09 ^b	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01
SSA	26.10 ^{cd}	0.57 ^c	0.04 ^{cd}	0.15 ^b	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01
RP	33.53 ^c	0.75 ^c	0.04 ^c	0.18 ^b	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01
SP-0	73.27 ^b	1.13 ^b	0.08 ^b	0.29 ^a	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.01	0.01
SP-25	71.90 ^b	1.16 ^b	0.08 ^b	0.40 ^a	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.01	0.01
STR	102.73 ^a	1.44 ^a	0.11 ^a	0.37 ^a	< 0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
ANOVA	***	***	***	***	-	-	-	-

The aboveground biomass P content showed a similar trend to aboveground biomass (Table 5). The highest P content was found in the STR treatment, followed by SP-0 and SP-25, which generated 37% and 35% less P content, respectively, than STR. There was no significant difference among the P contents in the treatments RP, SSA, and CON. Shoot Mg and Fe contents followed the order of aboveground biomass, where STR had the most contents (Table 6). There was no significant difference between the shoot Mg and Fe contents in SP-0 and SP-25, which had considerably higher levels than in RP, SSA, and CON.

P use efficiency (PUE) of STR was the highest (5.26%) among the treatments (Table 7). Similar PUEs were found between SP-0 and SP-25. RP and SSA had nearly no efficiency on plant P accumulation.

Table 7. P use efficiency (PUE) means \pm standard deviation of different fertilizer treatments. For fertilizer abbreviationssee Table 1.

	RP	SSA	SP-0	SP-25	STR
PUE (%)	0.63 ± 0.11	0.38 ± 0.16	3.57 ± 0.50	3.47 ± 0.73	5.26 ± 0.84

3.4. Aboveground Biomass PTE Content under Different Fertilizer Treatments

In aboveground biomass Cu, Zn, and Ni concentrations, significant differences were found among the treatments (Table 6). STR, SP-0, and SP-25 resulted in less Cu, Zn and Ni concentrations than CON in aboveground maize biomass, indicating a dilution effect due to the relatively larger biomass. SP-0 and SP-25 were in the same range for the selected PTE concentrations. The maximum concentrations of Cd and Pb in animal feed according to the EU directive [25] were also listed in Table 6. The concentrations of Cd and Pb were in compliance to the regulatory limits. Cu and Zn content in aboveground maize biomass for six treatments showed the same trend as aboveground biomass. Cd, Cr, Ni, and Pb accumulation in plants of all treatments were less than 0.01 mg plant⁻¹.

4. Discussion

4.1. Limitation of SSA as a Secondary Raw Material in P Fertilizer Production

The concentrations of Cd, Ni, and Pb in the tested sewage sludge ash (SSA) were greater than the data provided by the SSA producer KOPF SynGas © (Table S1), indicating the inconsistency of the element mass fractions in tested SSA. The PTE concentrations in sewage sludge can show considerable fluctuations with time, especially for Pb and Cd, which are further concentrated in SSAs [9]. It is suggested that monthly or annual mean concentration of PTEs is more suitable than single sampling to evaluate the contamination risk.

According to the current EU Fertilizing Product Regulation and the German Fertilizer Ordinance, only SSA that was used to produce SP-25 exceeded the maximum concentration of Cu, Ni, Pb, and Zn (Table 2). As SSA might be categorized as 'thermal oxidation materials or derivates' of the component material in the coming updated EU Fertilizing Product Regulation, the direct use of SSA as a P fertilizer or as a secondary raw material to produce fertilizer may therefore be forbidden. The relatively high Cu, Ni, Pb, and Zn concentrations was also observed in some SSAs produced in Germany due to the input of industrial sludge [6]. For many of the existing mono-incineration plants, further treatment is required to reduce contaminant concentrations before the use of SSAs in fertilizer production.

The precipitating agents used during wastewater treatment may also affect the feasibility of using SSA to produce P fertilizers. Iron or aluminum compounds are often used in the third purification stage of wastewater treatment to remove P by forming waterinsoluble compounds, which remains in the sludge and concentrated in SSA. The SSA used in the SP production was from sludge, which was produced using an iron compound as a precipitating agent. A previous study found that, regardless of the acid concentration during acidulation, iron-based SSA yielded less processable products than aluminum-rich SSA on plant scale concerning the physical properties of delivered product [26]. Since SP-25 was produced in a small amount on lab scale, it was easy for the delivered product to be further processed to fine particles. Furthermore, iron-based SSA required less amounts of acid than aluminum-rich SSA for complete extraction of P, which implied less resource consumption to achieve high P availability [27].

Concerning the fertilizer P concentration, the value for SP-25 (61 mg g⁻¹) is barely higher than the required value (52 mg g⁻¹) for straight solid inorganic macronutrient fertilizer in the EU Fertilizing product regulation [23]. The low P content of SP-25 can be attributed to the low P content of SSA (89 mg g⁻¹) and higher sulphuric acid input per unit P for SSA than for RP during the SP production process. One possible solution is partially replacing RP with SSA in triple-superphosphate production where phosphoric acid is used instead of sulphuric acid to reduce the PTE to P ratio. However, the resulting product was found to be difficult to process due to coagulation problems during the acidification of SSA using phosphoric acid [26]. Another possible solution is the separation of industrial and municipal sludge in the incineration plant. In Germany, 52% of SSA was produced from the mixture of municipal and industrial sludge, and most of them were incinerated in large facilities [28]. Mass flow management for separating municipal and industrial sludge in those facilities will increase the P content and reduce heavy metals in their SSA, which enables a wide use of SSA in fertilizer production.

4.2. P Availability of Produced Superphosphates

The soil–sand substrate itself can be categorized as very low in plant-available P according to the German fertilization recommendation (Class A, <10 mg P_{CAL} kg⁻¹) [24]. After fertilizer application at sowing, less than half of the total P input through the fertilizers was able to be extracted from the substrate (Figure 2). Although the P input in this study was extremely high (equivalent to 312 kg P ha⁻¹), only STR and SP-25 built up soil plant-available P concentrations to an optimal level (Class C: 15–30 mg P_{CAL} kg⁻¹ soil) where a field soil does not need additional input from fertilization apart from the amount of P removed by the harvested crop. This increase of the CAL-extractable P fraction of the substrates after SP-0 and SP-25 application compared to the application of RP and SSA is

consistent with the assumption that concentrated sulphuric acid enhances the P-availability of RP and SSA. The same range of CAL-extractable P in substrates applied with SP-0 and SP-25 and their extractable P fractions in water and organic acids indicated that two SPs

plant uptake. P use efficiency of the treatments corresponded to the soil CAL-extractable P results. SSA and RP had almost no P use efficiency for plants, as expected from other studies [29,30]. The crystalline P-compounds in the tested SSA are mainly $Ca_3Mg_3(PO_4)_2$ [10], which are not immediately available for plant uptake. Acidulation of SSA with concentrated sulphuric acid may lead to the formation of plant-available mono-calcium phosphate, which shows some similarity to the acidulation of RP. Both SP-0 and SP-25 significantly increased maize biomass yield and P content compared to CON by the same order of magnitude. Hence, the 25% replacement of RP by SSA in SP-25 did not have an adverse impact on its plantavailability. In a previous study using the same SSA, only 11% SSA replacement in SP production achieved the maize biomass and P content to the same level as traditional SP, whereas increased SSA replacement significantly impaired the growth of maize [10]. The higher amount of acid relative to P in SSA (5.6 mL g^{-1} P) during our SP-25 preparation may have improved the P availability in our SP-25 compared to that SP, where 1.6 mL sulphuric acid was applied per g P of SSA. However, this increased input of sulphuric acid diluted the P content in the resulting product to 6.1%. Therefore, unless an increased P content in SSA is obtained, its application in SP production should be limited to a fraction that enables the required P concentration according to EU regulations to be reached.

had a similar pattern of P dissolution in the substrate after fertilizer application and after

4.3. PTE Content in Aboveground Biomass

The growing condition for maize in the greenhouse experiment can be considered as an extreme case for PTE accumulation due to the high fertilization dose (equivalent to 312 kg P ha⁻¹) and the intensive rooting in the pot, especially for Cd, which is relatively mobile in soil compared to the other PTEs. Aboveground maize Cd concentration of the SP-25 treatment was below the detection limit, although its Cd input was the highest among all the treatments (19.3 mg kg⁻¹ P). It is possible that most of the assimilated Cd in maize was concentrated in the root and not translocated to the shoot and grain, which is one of the plant defense mechanisms to prevent injuries induced by heavy metals [31,32]. Furthermore, the low pH of the substrate (pH_{CaCl2} 5.6) may suppress Cd uptake by plants due to competition with other metallic cations and hydrogen ions, even though it favors the mobility of Cd in soil [33,34]. Zn in soil could also affect Cd's mobility and its uptake by the plant by inhibiting the uptake of Cd by competing with the same membrane transporter [35,36]. In this study, Zn input per unit of P from SP-25 application was 10 times higher than from SP-0 (Table 3). However, EDTA- and CAT-extractable Zn in the substrate fertilized with SP-25 indicated low Zn bioavailability. Relatively low Zn bioavailability to plants and bio-accessibility to humans in ingested soil were also reported in SSA and in the leachate of SSA using 0.5 M sulphuric acid [37,38]. It is possible that, during the gasification of sewage sludge, ZnO was the dominant Zn species under the combustion temperature of 870 °C after desulfurization, which is not immediately available for plants [39]. This assumption needs to be further proved by X-ray diffraction analysis. Nevertheless, our plant and soil extraction results indicated that the excessive input of Zn from SP-25 to soil is unlikely to influence plant Cd uptake.

Pb accumulation in aboveground maize by the application of SP-25 was within the same level as SP-0. The relatively extensive input of Pb from SP-25 (477 mg kg⁻¹ P) compared to SP-0 (157 mg kg⁻¹ P) did not result in greater Pb accumulation in maize shoot, probably due to Pb's low mobility in soil [34]. Only in severely Pb-contaminated soil Pb was found to be more highly concentrated in maize roots than in other plant parts, where 10–15% of Pb concentration in soil was transported to maize roots [40]. In the greenhouse experiment, the Pb input was much lower than the background value in a

heavily contaminated soil. Thus, the Pb accumulation in maize root was of little importance in this study, and it is assumed that most of the Pb from SP-25 was retained in the soil.

4.4. PTE Accumulation in Soil

The accumulation of PTE in the soil is determined by the inputs and outputs via different sources. The anthropogenic input through atmospheric deposition and intensive fertilization in arable land could pose a risk to human health during the bioaccumulation along the food chain. The PTE to P ratio of a fertilizer is considered the main driving factor for contaminant flows in soil [41,42]. Results showed that SP-25 contributed the highest Cd input per unit P due to its relatively low P concentration (61 mg g⁻¹). In the greenhouse experiment, the input of Cd, Cu, Ni, Pb, and Zn from SP-25 was larger than from SP-0. However, PTE solubility and bioavailability rather than the total input in the soil are the key factors in evaluating the potential risk. All of the analyzed PTEs (Cd, Cr, Cu, Pb, Ni, Zn) extracted by the CAT and EDTA method showed concentrations below the detection limit, indicating their low bioavailability in the soil.

The output of soil PTEs includes crop removal, surface runoff, and leaching. Results showed that only a small proportion of PTE output was derived from crop removal. Most of the PTE inputs were retained in soil inactively. Those remaining PTEs could be leached out or lost as runoff from the surface, which potentially may cause contaminations of water bodies. Leaching of PTEs from soil largely depends on its solid-soil solution partitioning, which is often related to soil properties like pH, soil organic matter and clay content, and total element concentration [43]. The low bioavailability of PTEs could result in a gradual accumulation in soil by repeated application of SP-25. It may further change the solid-soil solution partitioning due to enlarged soil total element concentration in the long term. This may be of concern especially for Cu, Ni and Pb, which had much higher inputs with SP-25 application compared to SP-0, but less for Zn. High P application in Zn-deficient soil could induce plant Zn deficiency in association with restricted root Zn uptake and arbuscular mycorrhizal colonization [44,45]. The Zn input from SP-25 may alleviate plant Zn deficiency by gradually increasing the soil solution Zn concentration.

Cd concentration in SP-25 and SP-0 were significantly different from each other, but their input difference was small (1.2 mg kg⁻¹ P). In addition, the mean concentration of Cd in SP-25 (8.6 mg kg⁻¹ P₂O₅) was much smaller than the concentration in three SPs sold in Germany (105 mg kg⁻¹ P₂O₅) [3]. Ref. [42] also estimated less Cd input via SSA than via phosphate rock (RP) and triple superphosphate (TSP) after 200 years of fertilization (11 kg P ha⁻¹ year ⁻¹) by a mass balance approach. The replacement of SSA in SP production may reduce the Cd contamination risk posed to the soil.

5. Conclusions

Results showed the agronomic potential of using sewage sludge ash (SSA) in superphosphate (SP) production. The application of SP-25 that was produced with a 25% replacement of rock phosphate (RP) by SSA led to a satisfactory aboveground biomass yield and nutrient content while keeping the PTE contamination in maize plants below the EU limit for animal feed. Nonetheless, the Pb, Cu, and Zn concentrations in tested SSA exceeded the maximum limit set by the EU fertilizing Products Regulation, which restricts its use as a secondary raw material in P fertilizer production.

The relatively high inputs of Cu, Ni and Pb by the application of SP-25 may decrease solid-soil solution partitioning and result in accumulation in soil and water bodies. Separation of municipal/industrial sludge may facilitate minimizing the PTE concentration in SSAs. Efficient removal of excessive Pb, Cu, and Zn in tested SSA might be achieved by advanced technology, such as thermochemical process with chlorides or Na/K additives at a temperature over 950 °C [9,46]. Separation of volatile heavy metals like Zn, Pb, Cd, and Hg via gas phase at a high bed temperature during the incineration of sewage sludge or post-treatment of SSA could increase the value and reduce the risk associated with SSA-based fertilizer [9]. In general, the use of SSA in P fertilizer production is promising to

achieve a high P recovery from sewage sludge without compromising crop yield. However, long-term studies under field conditions are required to evaluate the P use efficiency and contamination risk of the application of SP-25 to soil and crops.

Supplementary Materials: The following are available online at https://www.mdpi.com/article/10 .3390/agronomy11081506/s1, Table S1: Cadmium (Cd), chromium (Cr), nickel (Ni) and lead (Pb) concentration in SSA dry matter (mg kg⁻¹). Data are provided by [13].

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, T.E.H. and Y.Y.; methodology, Y.Y.; formal analysis, J.K. and Y.Y.; investigation, J.K. and Y.Y.; writing—original draft preparation, Y.Y.; writing—review and editing, T.E.H., P.M.N., H.Y., W.Z., and T.M.; visualization, Y.Y.; supervision, X.C., and T.M.; funding acquisition, T.E.H., X.C., and T.M. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research was funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) 328017493/GRK 2366 (Sino-German International Research Training Group AMAIZE-P). Yawen You is funded by the Chinese Scholarship Council.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Not applicable.

Informed Consent Statement: Not applicable.

Data Availability Statement: The data presented in this study are available in insert article and Supplementary Material here.

Acknowledgments: The authors thank H. Ochott for assistance with nutrient analysis. This work was supported by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) -328017493/GRK 2366 (Sino-German International Research Training Group AMAIZE-P).

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- 1. European Commission. Study on EU's List of Critical Raw Materials, Factsheets on Critical Raw Materials; European Commission: Luxembourg, 2020.
- 2. German Environmental Agency. *Environmetal Criticality of Raw Materials;* German Environmental Agency: Dessau-Roßlau, Germany, 2019.
- Kratz, S.; Schick, J.; Schnug, E. Trace Elements in Rock Phosphates and P Containing Mineral and Organo-Mineral Fertilizers Sold in Germany. Sci. Total Environ. 2016, 542, 1013–1019. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 4. Van Dijk, K.C.; Lesschen, J.P.; Oenema, O. Phosphorus Flows and Balances of the European Union Member States. *Sci. Total Environ.* **2016**, 542, 1078–1093. [CrossRef]
- 5. Eurostat. Sewage Sludge Production and Disposal from Urban Wastewater (in Dry Substance (d.s)); European Commission: Luxembourg, 2021.
- Krüger, O.; Grabner, A.; Adam, C. Complete Survey of German Sewage Sludge Ash. Environ. Sci. Technol. 2014, 48, 11811–11818. [CrossRef]
- Donatello, S. Recycling and Recovery Routes for Incinerated Sewage Sludge Ash (ISSA): A Review. Waste Manag. 2013, 33, 2328–2340. [CrossRef]
- Donatello, S.; Tong, D.; Cheeseman, C.R. Production of Technical Grade Phosphoric Acid from Incinerator Sewage Sludge Ash (ISSA). Waste Manag. 2010, 30, 1634–1642. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Herzel, H.; Krüger, O.; Hermann, L.; Adam, C. Sewage Sludge Ash—A Promising Secondary Phosphorus Source for Fertilizer Production. Sci. Total Environ. 2016, 542, 1136–1143. [CrossRef]
- 10. Hartmann, T.E.; Möller, K.; Meyer, C.; Müller, T. Partial Replacement of Rock Phosphate by Sewage Sludge Ash for the Production of Superphosphate Fertilizers. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 2020, 183, 233–237. [CrossRef]
- Leikam, D.F.; Achorn, F.P. Phosphate Fertilizers: Production, Characteristics, and Technologies. In Agronomy Monographs; Thomas Sims, J., Sharpley, A.N., Eds.; American Society of Agronomy, Crop Science Society of America, and Soil Science Society of America: Madison, WI, USA, 2015; Volume 46, pp. 23–50. ISBN 978-0-89118-269-6.
- 12. Hertzberger, A.J.; Cusick, R.D.; Margenot, A.J. A Review and Meta-analysis of the Agricultural Potential of Struvite as a Phosphorus Fertilizer. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **2020**, *84*, 653–671. [CrossRef]
- 13. KOPF SynGas GmbH & Co. KG. Klärschlammverwertung: Nachhaltige Phosphornutzung Aus Vergasungsaschen; KOPF SynGas GmbH & Co. KG: Sulz am Neckar, Germany, 2018.
- Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag. VDLUFA Methode 2.1.3: Mikrowellenbeheitzer Druckaufschluss. In Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs-Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch); Band VII Umweltanalytik; Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag: Darmstadt, Germany, 2011; Volume 4.

4. Chapter II

- Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag. VDLUFA Methode 4.1.4: Bestimmung des wasser-und neutralammoniumcitratlöslichen Phosphats nach FRESENIUS-NEUBAUER, Extraktion. In Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs-Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch); Band II Die Untersuchung von Düngemitteln; Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag: Darmstadt, Germany, 1995; Volume 4.
- Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag. VDLUFA Methode 4.1.3: Bestimmung des citronensäurelöslichen Phosphats, Extraktion. In Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch); Band II Die Untersuchung von Düngemitteln; Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag: Darmstadt, Germany, 1995; Volume 4.
- 17. Meyer, C.; Preyl, V.; Steinmetz, H.; Maier, W.; Mohn, R.-E.; Schönberger, H. The Stuttgart Process (Germany). In *Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling*; Ohtake, H., Tsuneda, S., Eds.; Springer: Singapore, 2019; pp. 283–295. ISBN 978-981-10-8031-9.
- Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag. VDLUFA Methode 6.2.1.1: Bestimmung von Phosphor und Kalium im Calcium-Acetat-Lactat-Auszug. In Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs-Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch); Band I Die Untersuchung von Böden; Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag: Darmstadt, Germany, 2012; Volume 4.
- Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag. VDLUFA Methode 6.4.1: Bestimmung von Magnesium, Natrium und den Spurennährstoffen Kupfer, Mangan, Zink und Bor im Calciumchlorid/DTPA-Auszug. In *Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs-Und Untersuchungsmethodik* (VDLUFA Methodenbuch); Band I Die Untersuchung von Böden; Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag: Darmstadt, Germany, 2002; Volume 4.
- Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag. VDLUFA Methode 7.6.1: Bestimmung von Spurennährstoffen und von umweltrelevanten Schwermetallen im EDTA-Auszug. In Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs-Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch); Band I Die Untersuchung von Böden; Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag: Darmstadt, Germany, 1997; Volume 4.
- 21. R Core Team. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing; R Foundation for Statistical Computing: Vienna, Austria, 2019.
- Düngemittelverordnung. Verordnung Über Das Inverkehrbringen von Düngemitteln, Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten Und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln (Düngemittelverordnung—DüMV); Bundesrepublik Deutschland: Berlin, Germany, 2012.
- European Council. Regulation (EU) 2019/1009 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 Laying down Rules on the Making Available on the Market of EU Fertilising Products and Amending Regulations (EC) No 1069/2009 and (EC) No 1107/2009 and Repealing Regulation (EC) No 2003/2003; European Council: Brussels, Belgium, 2019; p. 114.
- Wiesler, F.; Appel, T.; Dittert, K.; Ebertseder, T.; Müller, T.; Nätscher, L.; Olfs, H.-W.; Rex, M.; Schweitzer, K.; Steffens, D.; et al. Phosphordüngung Nach Bodenuntersuchung Und Pflanzenbedarf; VDLUFA: Speyer, Germany, 2018.
- 25. European Council. Directive 2002/32/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 7 May 2002 on Undesirable Substances in Animal Feed; European Council: Brussels, Belgium, 2002.
- 26. Langeveld, K. Phosphorus Recovery into Fertilizers and Industrial Products by ICL in Europe. In *Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling*; Ohtake, H., Tsuneda, S., Eds.; Springer: Singapore, 2019; pp. 235–252. ISBN 978-981-10-8031-9.
- 27. Ottosen, L.M.; Kirkelund, G.M.; Jensen, P.E. Extracting Phosphorous from Incinerated Sewage Sludge Ash Rich in Iron or Aluminum. *Chemosphere* **2013**, *91*, 963–969. [CrossRef]
- 28. Krüger, O.; Adam, C. Recovery Potential of German Sewage Sludge Ash. Waste Manag. 2015, 45, 400–406. [CrossRef]
- Lemming, C.; Bruun, S.; Jensen, L.S.; Magid, J. Plant Availability of Phosphorus from Dewatered Sewage Sludge, Untreated Incineration Ashes, and Other Products Recovered from a Wastewater Treatment System. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 2017, 180, 779–787. [CrossRef]
- 30. Severin, M.; Breuer, J.; Rex, M.; Stemann, J.; Ch, A.; Van den Weghe, H.; Kücke, M. Phosphate Fertilizer Value of Heat Treated Sewage Sludge Ash. *Plant Soil Environ.* **2014**, *60*, 555–561. [CrossRef]
- Fan, Y.; Li, Y.; Li, H.; Cheng, F. Evaluating Heavy Metal Accumulation and Potential Risks in Soil-Plant Systems Applied with Magnesium Slag-Based Fertilizer. *Chemosphere* 2018, 197, 382–388. [CrossRef]
- 32. Vatehová, Z.; Malovíková, A.; Kollárová, K.; Kučerová, D.; Lišková, D. Impact of Cadmium Stress on Two Maize Hybrids. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* **2016**, *108*, 90–98. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 33. Hatch, D.J.; Jones, L.H.P.; Burau, R.G. The Effect of PH on the Uptake of Cadmium by Four Plant Species Grown in Flowing Solution Culture. *Plant Soil* **1988**, *105*, 121–126. [CrossRef]
- Nieder, R.; Benbi, D.K.; Reichl, F.X. Role of Potentially Toxic Elements in Soils. In Soil Components and Human Health; Springer: Dordrecht, The Netherlands, 2018; pp. 375–450. ISBN 978-94-024-1221-5.
- 35. Hart, J.J.; Welch, R.M.; Norvell, W.A.; Kochian, L.V. Transport Interactions between Cadmium and Zinc in Roots of Bread and Durum Wheat Seedlings. *Physiol. Plant.* **2002**, *116*, 73–78. [CrossRef]
- Wiesler, F. Nutrition and Quality. In Marschner's Mineral Nutrition of Higher Plants; Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 2012; pp. 271–282. ISBN 978-0-12-384905-2.
- 37. Li, J.; Tsang, D.C.W.; Wang, Q.; Fang, L.; Xue, Q.; Poon, C.S. Fate of Metals before and after Chemical Extraction of Incinerated Sewage Sludge Ash. *Chemosphere* **2017**, *186*, 350–359. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Li, J.; Xue, Q.; Fang, L.; Poon, C.S. Characteristics and Metal Leachability of Incinerated Sewage Sludge Ash and Air Pollution Control Residues from Hong Kong Evaluated by Different Methods. *Waste Manag.* 2017, 64, 161–170. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 39. Donatello, S.; Tyrer, M.; Cheeseman, C.R. EU Landfill Waste Acceptance Criteria and EU Hazardous Waste Directive Compliance Testing of Incinerated Sewage Sludge Ash. *Waste Manag.* **2010**, *30*, 63–71. [CrossRef]
- 40. Armienta, M.A.; Beltrán, M.; Martínez, S.; Labastida, I. Heavy Metal Assimilation in Maize (*Zea mays* L.) Plants Growing near Mine Tailings. *Environ. Geochem. Health* **2020**, *42*, 2361–2375. [CrossRef]

4. Chapter II

- Möller, K.; Oberson, A.; Bünemann, E.K.; Cooper, J.; Friedel, J.K.; Glæsner, N.; Hörtenhuber, S.; Løes, A.-K.; Mäder, P.; Meyer, G.; et al. Chapter Four—Improved Phosphorus Recycling in Organic Farming: Navigating between Constraints. In *Advances in Agronomy*; Sparks, D.L., Ed.; Academic Press: Cambridge, MA, USA, 2018; Volume 147, pp. 159–237.
- 42. Weissengruber, L.; Möller, K.; Puschenreiter, M.; Friedel, J.K. Long-Term Soil Accumulation of Potentially Toxic Elements and Selected Organic Pollutants through Application of Recycled Phosphorus Fertilizers for Organic Farming Conditions. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* **2018**, *110*, 427–449. [CrossRef]
- Groenenberg, J.E.; Römkens, P.F.A.M.; Comans, R.N.J.; Luster, J.; Pampura, T.; Shotbolt, L.; Tipping, E.; de Vries, W. Transfer Functions for Solid-Solution Partitioning of Cadmium, Copper, Nickel, Lead and Zinc in Soils: Derivation of Relationships for Free Metal Ion Activities and Validation with Independent Data. *Eur. J. Soil Sci.* 2010, *61*, 58–73. [CrossRef]
- 44. Broadley, M.; Brown, P.; Cakmak, I.; Rengel, Z.; Zhao, F. Function of Nutrients. In *Marschner's Mineral Nutrition of Higher Plants;* Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 2012; pp. 191–248. ISBN 978-0-12-384905-2.
- Zhang, W.; Chen, X.-X.; Liu, Y.-M.; Liu, D.-Y.; Chen, X.-P.; Zou, C.-Q. Zinc Uptake by Roots and Accumulation in Maize Plants as Affected by Phosphorus Application and Arbuscular Mycorrhizal Colonization. *Plant Soil* 2017, 413, 59–71. [CrossRef]
- Adam, C.; Peplinski, B.; Michaelis, M.; Kley, G.; Simon, F.-G. Thermochemical Treatment of Sewage Sludge Ashes for Phosphorus Recovery. Waste Manag. 2009, 29, 1122–1128. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

5. Chapter III

Yield response of maize as affected by struvite placement and residual effects on subsequent crops

Yawen You¹, Tobias Edward Hartmann², Peteh Mehdi Nkebiwe³, Torsten Müller¹

Affiliations and addresses:

¹Institute of Crop Science, University of Hohenheim, 70593 Stuttgart, Germany; torsten.mueller@uni-hohenheim.de (T.M.)
² Crop Production, Landwirtschaftskammer für das Saarland, 66450 Bexbach, Germany; dr.tobias.hartmann@lwk-saarland.de (T.E.H)
³Yara GmbH & Co. KG, Hanninghof 35, 48249, Dülmen, Germany; mehdi.nkebiwe@uni-hohenheim.de (P.M.N.);

*Correspondence: yawen.you@uni-hohenheim.de

Submitted to Agronomy Journal on 21st March 2023.
Abstract

Background: In fields, fertilizer placement is implemented to optimize short-term nutrient availability to crops by the precise placing of fertilizers close to the seeds. This may promote the P acquisition of plants from struvite during the early growth stage concerning its low dissolution in soil, especially in granular form.

Aims: This study investigated the direct and residue effects of the fertilizer application method (placement vs broadcasting) on crop yield and P content using struvite as a P fertilizer in comparison to DAP.

Methods: Field experiments with maize (*Zea mays* L.) were conducted over 2 years in two adjacent fields in southern Germany. Triticale (*Triticosecale Wittm. ex A. Camus.*) and faba bean (*Vicia faba*) were grown as subsequent crops after the maize cultivation to evaluate the residual effect of P fertilization from the previous year.

Results: Two-year maize results showed that placed struvite led to more than 30% higher yield and P content than broadcast applied struvite, demonstrating the strong impact of the application method. Compared to placed DAP, placed struvite led to similar yields and P use efficiencies (9-10%). The yield and P content of triticale and faba bean indicated a comparable availability of residual P from DAP and struvite. In comparison to triticale, faba bean failed to take up more P from struvite as expected.

Conclusions: The present study demonstrated that struvite applied by placement is an effective P source and is promising to replace DAP in maize cultivation.

1. Introduction

Besides limited indigenous Phosphorus (P) from the parent rocks, mineral fertilizers are the major P sources for crops. Most of the mineral phosphate fertilizers are manufactured from phosphate rock, an EU-listed critical raw material, which is non-renewable, non-substitutable, and geographically restricted to a few countries (European Commission, 2020). As the rate of phosphate rock mining exceeds its generation rate (Chowdhury et al., 2017), alternative P sources are crucial to mitigate the dependency on the limited natural resource and to further ensure future global food security. In the EU, around 18% of P losses ended up in communal sewage sludge (van Dijk et al., 2016), showing a great potential to partially substitute the P from phosphate rock with P from sewage sludge. Several technologies have been developed to retrieve P from sewage sludge and to synthesize P-rich fertilizer products that are available for plant uptake (Gorazda et al., 2017; Herzel et al., 2016; Meyer et al., 2019; Takahashi et al., 2001). Basically, they can be divided into three categories: precipitated phosphate salts and derivatives, thermal oxidation materials or derivatives, pyrolysis and gasification materials (Huygens et al., 2019). Among various P-rich products generated from sewage sludge, struvite (NH₄MgPO₄ \cdot 6H₂O) as a precipitated phosphate salt, is recognized as an effective P fertilizer that can compete with phosphate rock derived fertilizers such as single superphosphate (SSP), triple superphosphate (TSP) and ammonium phosphates (Hertzberger et al., 2020; Muys et al., 2021). Besides recycling from sludge, struvite derived from biogas digestates and animal slurry is also an effective alternative to TSP (Bach et al., 2022; Cerrillo et al., 2015). Although diammonium phosphate (DAP) has a higher ammonium to P ratio than struvite, it is an obvious reference fertilizer considering its solution pH similar to struvite and its high consumption in Europe (IFA, 2018). A previous study found a comparable wheat yield and P recovery for struvite and DAP in a 90-day pot experiment (Talboys et al., 2016). However, the shorter growth period (36 days) resulted in 39% less wheat P uptake from

struvite than from DAP in the same study. The low water solubility of struvite leads to a slower P diffusion in soil compared to water-soluble phosphate rock-derived fertilizers, especially when applied in a granular form (Degryse et al., 2017). Struvite is regarded as a slow-release fertilizer that fails to provide enough P to plants during early growth, and therefore blends with water-soluble P fertilizer are recommended (Hertzberger et al., 2021). Besides struvite blending, methods that can lead to a faster dissolution are also proposed, such as creating an acidic environment around the struvite granule either in low pH soils (Degryse et al., 2017) or in the rhizosphere of plants as a result of root exudates (Robles-Aguilar et al., 2019). Accordingly, legumes with particularly pronounced P-mining strategies as a result of strong exudation of organic anions and protons in the rhizosphere are likely to induce the P release from struvite.

The application method also influences the plant's response to different fertilizers. Especially for recycled fertilizers which are often insoluble in water, the application method may influence the dissolution of recycled fertilizers by affecting the contact surface between soils and fertilizers. For instance, incorporating sewage sludge ash in the soil led to more than doubled yield and P uptake of maize than placed closed to seed in a pot experiment (Lemming et al., 2016), where the incorporation is likely to enlarge the potential reaction area between the ash and the soil and further induce the dissolution of acid-soluble P fractions in the ash. However, the impact of the application method is also related to the particle size of the fertilizers. For struvite with a larger particle size (3 mm diameter), no effect of the application method was found on maize biomass and P uptake under greenhouse conditions (Hertzberger et al., 2021). Whether a consistent result can be found under field conditions is unknown. To date, only a few published studies on the fertilizer efficiency of struvite were conducted under field conditions, where the conclusions were inconsistent (Gell et al., 2011; Vogel et al., 2017; Wollmann & Möller, 2018). A thorough review of struvite fertilizer efficiency argued

that a P responsive soil should be used to exclude a strong P supply from the soil (Hertzberger et al., 2020), which might explain the inconsistent conclusions from field studies. Moreover, in those field studies, more than half of the applied P from struvite was retained in the soil after the first cropping season (Vogel et al., 2017; Wollmann & Möller, 2018) contributing to the P nutrition of the following crop. The pattern of dissolution and diffusion in soil differs between struvite and water-soluble fertilizers and can affect their P immobilization during the cropping season and have different residual effects on the following crop.

In this study, a two-year field experiment was conducted in two adjacent fields in Southern Germany. Maize was cultivated in one field in 2020 and in an adjacent field in 2021. Faba bean and triticale were cultivated after maize as subsequent crops. The objectives of this study were: 1) to evaluate the efficiency of struvite compared to DAP as affected by placed vs. broadcast fertilizer application to silage maize, and 2) to investigate the residual effect of struvite and DAP on the P nutrition and growth of faba bean and triticale as subsequent crops. We hypothesize that 1) placement can enhance maize yield and P use efficiency of struvite compared to broadcasting, 2) under fertilizer placement, struvite can achieve a similar yield and P use efficiency as DAP in maize cultivation, and 3) faba bean as legume can take up more P from residual struvite than from residual DAP.

2. Materials and methods

2.1 Experiment site

The field experiment was conducted in two adjacent fields at Oberer Lindenhof in St. Johann, Eningen unter Achalm, Germany (48.2 °N, 9.1 °E). During the growing season, the mean temperatures were 15.1 °C and 14.5 °C and the annual precipitations were 386.1 mm and 493.4 mm in 2020 and 2021 respectively. The soil of the field site is a silty loam soil with 933 mg kg⁻¹ total P, 9 mg kg⁻¹ of P_{CAL} (VDLUFA, 2012), and a soil pH_{Cacl2} of 5.1. The soil CALextractable P status is categorized as class A (very low < 15 mg P_{CAL} kg⁻¹ soil) based on the

regional fertilization recommendation, implying a strong need for P fertilization (Wiesler et al., 2018). The site was previously managed as maize monocropping without any P fertilization two years before the field experiment.

2.2 Experimental design and field management

Two factors with two levels were tested in the field experiment: fertilizer type (struvite and DAP) and application method (placed and broadcast). The treatments were as follows: no-P (control), DAP-placed, DAP-broadcast, struvite-placed, and struvite-broadcast. The field experiment was arranged in a Latin-square design and consisted of five east-west blocks and five north-south blocks. Between two adjacent east-west blocks, there was a 3 m border. Each plot was 9 m wide and 11 m long.

9 Mg ha⁻¹ of dolomitic lime (75% CaCO₃) was incorporated into the field in November 2019, followed by 750 kg ha⁻¹ of compound K fertilizer Korn Kali[®] (33% K, 3.6% Mg, 5% S, 3% Na). The soil pH_{CaCl2} after liming was 6. Soil mineral nitrogen (N_{min}) was determined in 0-30, 30-60, and 60-90 cm soil depths in each east-west block on the 8th of April in 2020 and on the 10th of May in 2021, which ranged between 65-114 kg N ha⁻¹ in 2020 and between 71-89 kg N ha⁻¹ in 2021. Maize (cultivar. Stabil) was sown on the 19th of May 2020 with a row spacing of 75 cm and plant spacing of 12 cm using a single seed sowing machine equipped for placed starter fertilizer application (Rau Maissägerät, Unisem, RAU Landmaschinen GmbH, Korntal-Münchingen, Germany). For treatments with fertilizer placement, the horizontal fertilizer band was located 6-8 cm below the seed. For treatments with broadcast fertilization, the fertilizer was produced by The Stuttgart Process (Meyer et al., 2019) and it contained 11% P, 4.8% N, and 8.8% Mg with a granular size of 3-5 mm. Commercial DAP fertilizer (Triferto Fertilizers) contained 20% of P and 18% of N with a granular size of 3-3.5 mm. Except for no-P control treatment, all treatments received 85 kg ha⁻¹ P at sowing which was based on a

German fertilization recommendation (Wiesler et al., 2018). On the 9th of July 2020 and on the 14th of July 2021, when most of the plants were at the 7-leaf (V7) stage, additional N was broadcasted by hand as urea with urease inhibitor (PIAGRAN[®] pro, 46% N) to all treatments. According to the German regulation on the use of N fertilizer, the amount of N fertilizer was calculated based on the yield expectation on the site, the soil Nmin content, and the N contained in the P fertilizer. On the 7th of October 2020, aboveground maize was harvested using a plot combine harvester (Silager SF2000, BAURAL, Blois, France) in the two central rows per plot, where a 1 m border of maize from each side was removed beforehand. A subsample of chopped maize was collected from the field, weighed, and dried at 60 °C until a constant weight was obtained. After the harvest of maize, soil tillage was conducted at 10 cm soil depth. On the 14th of April 2021, faba bean (cultivar. Fanfare) was sowed on one half of each plot, and triticale (cultivar. Somtri) was sowed on the other half of each plot together with 120 kg ha⁻¹ N as calcium ammonium nitrate. On the 25th of August 2021, 1 m² of faba bean and triticale were harvested by hand in each plot. Grain and plant material were separated, and sub-samples were further processed for nutrient content analyses. In the adjacent field, the same experimental design with maize was repeated in 2021. Maize seed was sown on the 1st of June and the aboveground biomass was harvested on the 20th of October using the same machinery as in 2020. Due to a sowing mistake, two plots in the second block were omitted in 2021. After the harvest of maize, the same experimental setting with faba bean and triticale was conducted in April 2022 and harvested in August 2022. 0.5 m² of aboveground biomass was harvested and sub-samples were further processed for nutrient content analysis.

2.3 Sampling and laboratory analysis

All plant samples were milled and digested in aqua-regia solution (VDLUFA, 2011). P concentrations in the solutions were determined by inductively coupled plasma-optical

emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES). Plant P offtake was calculated as the product of plant P concentration and yield. The fertilizer P use efficiencies (PUE) for the year of fertilization were calculated using the following equation:

$$PUE (\%) = \frac{Plant P of f take (treatment) - Plant P of f take (control)}{P applied by f extilization} \times 100\%$$

The Harvest index (HI) of triticale and faba bean was calculated using the following equation:

$$HI = \frac{Grain \ yield}{Aboveground \ biomass} \ (kg \ kg^{-1})$$

Soil samples were taken to 30 cm depth before sowing in 2020 and after the harvest of triticale and faba bean in 2021. Nine samples were randomly sampled per plot, homogenized, air-dried, and passed through a 5 mm mesh sieve. Soil CAL-P extraction was measured (VDLUFA, 2012).

Data on maize roots were determined by roots in sampled soil columns. Soil columns were taken on the 13th of July 2020, using a plastic cylinder with a height of 30 cm and a volume of 588 cm³ (Supplemental Figure S1). Samples were taken at five positions around one maize plant (Figure 1) in three blocks. Position 3 included the fertilizer band in the treatments with placed application. In the control and broadcast treatments, samples were taken in equivalent reference positions. After the sampling, each soil column was divided into three parts, representing 0-10, 10-20, and 20-30 cm soil depth. Roots in the soil column were picked out by hand, washed, and stored in a 70% ethanol solution for preservation. Cleaned root samples were scanned and further analyzed with WinRHIZO (Regent Instruments Inc., Quebec, Canada) software for root length. Root density (cm cm⁻³) was calculated by the root length divided by the soil volume. No visible root was found in some samples therefore a statistical analysis of the root length was not performed.





Figure 1. Illustration of root sampling position 1-5 and their descriptions. Green triangles represent single maize plants. The yellow dotted line represents the fertilizer band which was 5 to 8 cm beneath the soil surface.

2.4 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis and graphical presentation were conducted using the R environment (R Core Team, 2021). After verifying the homogeneity of variance, a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) model was used with the treatment as the factor and an error term for the replication in blocks to evaluate their effect on the crop yield and P offtake. A two-way ANOVA was performed for the P use efficiency, where fertilizer and application method were factors. When a significant effect was found, multiple comparisons of treatments were conducted using Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference test. Comparisons of estimated marginal means for contrasts of interest were performed using defined contrasts with t-tests.

3. Result

3.1. Yield, P concentration, and P offtake of maize

In 2020 and 2021, DAP-placed and Struvite-placed had the highest yield of aboveground maize, followed by DAP-broadcast, the control and Struvite-broadcast (Table 1). No significant difference was found between DAP-placed and struvite-placed. The P concentrations of aboveground maize were 1.8 to 1.9 g kg⁻¹ in 2020 and between 1.6 to 1.7 g kg⁻¹ in 2021, whithout significant difference between treatments. The highest P offtake by maize was found after DAP-placed and struvite-placed fertilization, both of which were significantly higher than the other treatments.

The control treatment resulted in significantly reduced yields and P offtakes compared to the other four P treatments in both years. DAP only significantly increased the yield of maize in 2020 compared to Struvite. The positive effect of fertilizer placement was significant on yield and P offtake in both years.

Table 1. Maize yield (aboveground biomass dry matter), P concentration, and P offtake in the treatments in 2020 and 2021. The same letters indicate that no significant difference was found according to Tukey's test ($\alpha = 0.05$). SEM represents the standard error of the mean. Contrasts of interest are the differences in the estimated marginal means between two treatments of interest.

Treatment	Yield	P concentration	P offtake
	Mg ha ⁻¹	g kg ⁻¹	kg ha ⁻¹
	2020		
Control	12.4 c	1.8	22.6 b
DAP-broadcast	14 bc	1.8	25.6 b
DAP-placed	17.3 a	1.8	30.7 a
Struvite-broadcast	11.9 c	1.9	22.4 b
Struvite-placed	15.8 ab	1.9	30.7 a
SEM	0.39***	0.05	1.36**

5. Chapter]	III
--------------	-----

		T-test				
Contrasts of interest						
Control - P treatment	-2.29**	-	-4.76*			
DAP - Struvite	1.80**	-	0.94			
Broadcast - Placed	-3.59***	-	-6.71***			
	2021					
Control	10.6 b	1.6	16.5 b			
DAP-broadcast	11.0 b	1.7	18.7 b			
DAP-placed	15.2 a	1.7	26.0 a			
Struvite-broadcast	11.1 b	1.6	18.3 b			
Struvite-placed	15.4 a	1.6	25.0 a			
SEM	0.44***	0.06	1.33**			
		T-test				
Contrasts of interest						
Control - P treatment	-2.55***	-	-5.50***			
DAP - Struvite	-0.19	-	0.66			
Broadcast - Placed	-4.23***	-	-6.98***			

*Significant at the .05 probability level. **Significant at the .01 probability level. ***Significant at the .001 probability level.

3.2. Yield and P offtake of faba bean and triticale

Yield, harvest index, P concentration, and P offtake of triticale in 2021 are listed in Table 2. Significant differences between treatments were only found in grain yield, grain P offtake and total P offtake. The highest grain yield was obtained by DAP-placed and struvite-placed treatment (both at 1.4 Mg ha⁻¹), which were significantly higher than the control (1 Mg ha⁻¹). Similarly, the treatments DAP-placed and struvite-placed had the highest grain P offtake and total P offtake, which were significantly higher than the control. In 2022, some treatments had a smaller sample size due to the loss of samples. The statistical result should be therefore treated with caution. For triticale, no significant difference between treatments was found in total yield, total P concentration, and total P offtake (Supplemental Table S1).

	Yield		HI	P concentration		P offtake	
	Grain	Total		Grain	Total	Grain	Total
	Mg	ha ⁻¹	kg kg ⁻¹	g k	g ⁻¹	kg	ha ⁻¹
Control	1.0 b	4.9	0.21	6.2	2.4	6.3 b	11.5 b
DAP-broadcast	1.4 ab	6.4	0.22	6.4	2.6	8.9 ab	16.8 a
DAP-placed	1.4 a	5.9	0.27	6.4	2.8	9.2 a	15.6 ab
Struvite-broadcast	1.2 ab	6.3	0.19	6.4	2.4	7.5 ab	14.8 ab
Struvite-placed	1.4 a	6.4	0.22	6.5	2.6	9.3 a	16.4 a
p-value (ANOVA)	< 0.05	0.16	0.1	0.67	0.3	< 0.05	< 0.05

Table 2. Grain and total yield, harvest index (HI), P concentration and P offtake of triticale in 2021. The same letters in a column indicate no significant differences (Tukey's test, $\alpha = 0.05$).

Table 3. Grain and total yield, harvest index (HI), P concentration and P offtake of faba bean in 2021. Same letters in a column indicates no significant differences (Tukey's test, $\alpha = 0.05$).

	Yield		HI	P concentration		P offtake	
	Grain	Total		Grain	Total	Grain	Total
	Mg ha ⁻¹		kg kg ⁻¹	g k	g ⁻¹	kg	ha ⁻¹
Control	0.9 b	2.3 b	0.39	5.8	3.3	5.2 b	7.6 b
DAP-broadcast	1.4 a	3.2 a	0.43	6.0	3.9	8.2 ab	12.3 ab
DAP-placed	1.4 a	3.3 a	0.43	6.2	4.3	8.8 a	14.3 a
Struvite-broadcast	0.9 b	2.3 b	0.37	6.8	4.0	5.9 ab	9.3 ab
Struvite-placed	1.2 ab	3.0 a	0.41	6.3	4.0	7.7 ab	11.9 ab
p-value (ANOVA)	< 0.05	< 0.05	0.29	0.15	0.10	< 0.05	< 0.05

For faba bean in 2021, significant differences between treatments were found in the aboveground biomass, grain yield, and P offtake (Table 3). DAP-placed treatment had the highest grain yield and P offtake in grain and in total, followed by DAP-broadcast and struvite-placed, however, without any significant difference. In 2022, a significant difference between treatments was found only in total P concentration, where DAP-placed had the highest concentration (2.6 g kg⁻¹) (Supplemental Table S2).

3.3. P use efficiency

For maize in both experimental years 2020 and 2021, the placement of P fertilizer led to a significantly higher P use efficiency (PUE) than broadcast application (Table 4). The Struvite-broadcast treatment even had a slightly negative value, meaning its P offtake was less than that of the control. No significant differences in PUE between fertilizer types were found.

Treatment	2020	2021	
DAP-broadcast	3.5	2.6	
DAP-placed	9.5	11.1	
Struvite-broadcast	-0.2	2.2	
Struvite-placed	9.6	10.0	
	p-value (ANOVA)		
Fertilizer type	0.47	0.56	
Application method	< 0.05	< 0.05	
Interaction	0.47	0.79	

Table 4. P use efficiency (%) of the treatments in maize.

To investigate the residual effect of P fertilization, the PUE of the two cropping systems after two years is shown in Table 5. In the maize-triticale system, the highest PUE was found in struvite-placed treatment with 15.3%, followed by DAP-placed treatment with 14.4%. The lowest PUE was under struvite-broadcast treatment with only 3.7%.

In the maize-faba bean system, the PUE followed the order: DAP-placed (17.4%), struviteplaced (14.6%), DAP-broadcast (9.2%), and struvite-broadcast (1.8%). In both systems, the application method significantly affected the PUE, not the fertilizer type. No interaction between the fertilizer type and the application method was found.

Treatment	Maize-triticale	Maize-faba bean	
DAP-broadcast	9.7	9.2	
DAP-placed	14.4	17.4	
Struvite-broadcast	3.7	1.8	
Struvite-placed	15.3	14.6	
	p-value (ANOVA)		
Fertilizer type	0.39	0.08	
Application method	< 0.05	<0.05	
Interaction	0.24	0.42	

Table 5. P use efficiency (%) of treatment on maize-triticale and maize-faba bean cropping system. Data on maize was obtained in 2020, data on faba bean and triticale was obtained in 2021.

3.4. Soil P test of the struvite-fertilized soil after two cropping seasons

The soil CAL-P before the beginning of the trial was 9 mg P kg⁻¹ soil, representing a very low soil available P concentration (Class A). After the harvest of triticale, no significant difference was found in soil CAL-P (p=0.32) between the different fertilizer treatments, but a tendency towards increased CAL-P compared to the control. Most of these still belonged to "Class A" in the German soil P classification system, meaning excess P fertilizer should be applied than the estimated crop P removal (Figure 2A). Only under DAP-placed treatment, the soil was categorized as "Class B" (low).

No significant difference was found in soil CAL-P (p=0.191) between treatments after faba bean harvest (Figure 2B). However, struvite-placed and struvite-broadcast treatments tended to increase the soil CAL-P to Class B, which was 2.4 and 1.8 times higher than the original soil CAL-P (9 mg P kg⁻¹ soil). The soil CAL-P level under the DAP-placed and DAP-broadcast treatments still belongs to 'Class A'. Despite the P removal by maize and faba bean, the soil in the control treatment showed a slight increase of CAL-P from 9 to 9.9 mg P kg⁻¹ soil.



Figure 2. Soil calcium acetate lactate extractable P concentration (CAL-P, mg P kg⁻¹) after maize-triticale (A) and maize-faba bean (B) cropping. Error bars indicate the standard error of the mean. The stippled line separates CAL-P class A (very low) and class B (low) due to the German recommendation system.

3.5 Root density at different sampling positions

Figure 3 shows the maize root density at 5 sampling positions and at 3 soil depths under different treatments. The bars were stacked to present the total root density in the collected samples under each treatment at each soil depth. Most of the sampled roots were found at the top 10 cm soil depth. The root right below the maize (position 1) contributed the most to the total sampled root length at 0-10 cm soil depth, except for DAP-placed. Differences in root densities between the treatments were mainly due to differences in the sampling positions 1 and 3. Treatments with placed fertilization always showed a higher root density than the treatments with the broadcast application.



Figure 3. Distribution of maize root density (cm cm⁻³) at 0-10, 10-20, and 20-30 cm soil depth and at 5 positions. Position 1: underneath the maize; position 2: in the middle of two adjacent maize plants; position 3: in the fertilizer band (placed) or equivalent reference position without fertilizer band (control and broadcast); position 4: opposite to the fertilizer band; position 5: in the middle of two maize rows.

4. Discussion

4.1 Placed struvite as a substitute for diammonium phosphate

The effect of the P fertilizer application method on bioavailability has been evaluated mostly for traditional mineral P fertilizers, which are water-soluble (Grant & Flaten, 2019; Nkebiwe et al., 2016). For mineral P fertilizers such as diammonium phosphate, localized application close to the seed can provide a high concentration of P to roots and also reduce the P immobilization in soil by minimizing the contact surface between the fertilizer and the soil, and by soil acidification of the rhizosphere following the uptake of the ammonium component through roots. In contrast to water-soluble mineral P fertilizers, struvite is nearly insoluble in

water (Supplemental Table S3). The dissolution in the soil solution of P from granulated struvite was found to be much slower than from water-soluble mineral P fertilizers, and the diffusion of dissolved P from the granule may be limited (Degryse et al., 2017). Although maize has a large root morphological plasticity and can respond to a nutrient-rich zone (Gao et al., 2019), it is likely that in the broadcast treatment, young maize roots were not able to reach the dissolved P from struvite that was applied also between the rows, and growth was therefore impaired due to P limitation. In contrast, when placed close to the seed, the released P from the struvite granule is fully accessible for root uptake and to further improve the root proliferation in the P-rich zone.

This is supported by the finding of the high root density in the fertilizer row. At the 7-leaf stage, higher root density was found in the fertilizer row (position 3) than opposite to the fertilizer band (position 4) for struvite-placed (Figure 2), indicating a stronger root development at the struvite-concentrated area. A higher root density could also accelerate the dissolution of the struvite granule, as Ahmed et al (2016) showed using X-ray tomography, where the volume loss of struvite granules was correlated with the plant root density around the granule (Ahmed et al., 2016).

The low P use efficiency after broadcast application of struvite might provide an explanation for field studies where struvite had a low fertilizing effect on crops compared to the unfertilized control (Omidire, 2022; Wollmann & Möller, 2018). Nevertheless, the impact of other factors such as soil pH cannot be ruled out, as the soils in both field studies had higher pH than this study. A large soil P sorption capacity due to the high content of Al/Fe hydroxides could also cause a limited P fertilizing effect after fertilization. We conclude from our study that the application method can be a crucial factor when evaluating the fertilizer efficiency of struvite. Therefore, we recommend the placement of granulated struvite as P fertilizer in maize production in southern Germany.

4.2 Residual P fertilizing effect of struvite on triticale and faba bean

It was hypothesized that struvite P is less mobile in soil than P immediately released from water-soluble fertilizers because the struvite P release is extended over a longer period, which may coincide with the crop need closer than water-soluble P-fertilizers (Talboys et al., 2016). However, as demonstrated by the P offtake of triticale, the residual P from DAP and struvite had similar bioavailabilities in the soil, indicating that struvite has a similar P fixation rate in the soil as DAP after one cropping season. Wollmann and Möller (2018) reported no residual effect of struvite application in the second year of their study and suggested that struvite in soil undergoes the same transformation as mineral fertilizers from water-soluble P to less available P pools. In a three-year field study on the residual effect of different rates of struvite application, no significant differences were found among the application rates but among the year of the study, indicating that a fixed portion of P from struvite is available for crop independent of the application rate (Thiessen Martens et al., 2022). It was suggested that the P bioavailability of struvite was governed by soil processes rather than by crop demand. Unlike mineral P fertilizer, the interactions of struvite in soil and its by-product are less studied. A recent lab experiment (Qin et al., 2021) showed that calcium phosphates (CaHPO₄ or Ca₃(PO₄)₂) were formed on the surface of struvite during its dissolution in CaCl₂ solution (pH 6) where Ca concentration is in the range of the soil solution of arable soils (Blume et al., 2016). Hence, there might also be other limiting factors for the dissolution of struvite, such as precipitation on the struvite surface, under certain conditions. Faba bean is known to mobilize sparingly soluble P in soil via rhizosphere acidification (Zhou et al., 2009), which is in the favour of struvite dissolution. However, the result of this study did not show a higher P offtake of faba bean in struvite treatments than DAP treatments as expected. By observation, some of the struvite granules placed close to the root were still intact in the soil (Supplemental Figure S2) after maize harvest, because the lower water solubility of struvite enables a slow

and limited dissolution of P around the fertilizer granule in such acidic soil (Degryse et al., 2017). Before the sowing of triticale and faba bean, soil tillage was conducted where the remaining struvite granules were incorporated into the soil and the distance between the residual struvite granule and the root was increased. Faba bean as a legume generally has less root plasticity in response to high P concentration in soils than cereals (Gao et al., 2019; Li et al., 2014) and therefore, the P from the residual struvite, which is relatively far from the root might have been inaccessible. A larger P offtake of faba bean from struvite may be possible if no-tillage is conducted and the plant row is established close to the initial fertilizer band zone. A field study with Alfafa showed an enhanced P use efficiency of placed struvite in the second year of the study, indicating its strong residual effect if no-tillage was performed (Thiessen Martens et al., 2022). Reduced tillage might be an alternative perspective for future studies on improving the residual P use efficiency of applied struvite.

4.3 Residual soil P after maize and subsequent crops

After crop P removal by maize and the subsequent crop, more than 80% of the fertilized P remained in the soil (Table 5). Based on the standard soil P test in Germany, at least struvite fertilization after the maize-faba bean cropping increased the soil available P to a higher level, where less P fertilization is needed for the crop in the following rotation (Wiesler et al., 2018). It may be attributed to the less crop P offtake in struvite treatments compared to DAP treatments.

Unlike water-soluble DAP, placed struvite was found partially undissolved after one crop season. The undissolved struvite granule in the soil could influence the result of soil P analysis if it is still intact by the time of sampling. Gu (2021) demonstrated the overestimation of 20-3900% on the soil P test values of struvite-fertilized soil due to the dissolution of residual struvite granules during the soil extraction, especially for tests using strongly acidic

extractants. Thus, the time between struvite fertilization and soil sampling for the soil P test needs to be taken into consideration to avoid such overestimation of soil P status.

5. Conclusion

The result of the two-year field experiment shows the strong influence of fertilizer application method on the P use efficiency of struvite. This influence is likely due to the low water solubility and dissolution pattern of struvite granules in soil. Fertilizer placement is therefore recommended for struvite fertilization, which can achieve the same yield and P offtake of maize silage as placed DAP in a field with slightly acidic and low-P soil. The residual effect of placed struvite is also similar to that of DAP under these environmental conditions. Future research on the investigation and improvement of the P use efficiency of struvite in fields with different soil characteristics (e.g., pH and clay content) is needed for the broad practical use of struvite.

Acknowledgments

The authors appreciate the support of the staff in experimental station Oberer Lindenhof, especially Tobias Konrad and Peter Weckherlin for their help in the field management. This research was funded by Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) 328017493/GRK 2366 (Sino-German International Research Training Group AMAIZE-P). Yawen You is funded by the Chinese Scholarship Council.

Author contribution

Yawen You: Conceptualization; Investigation; Formal analysis; Methodology; Writingoriginal draft; Writing - review&editing. Tobias Hartmann: Conceptualization; Methodology; Resources; Supervision; Writing - review&editing. Peteh Mehdi Nkebiwe: Investigation; Supervision; Writing - review&editing. Torsten Müller: Conceptualization; Funding acquisition; Resources; Supervision; Writing – review&editing.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Ahmed, S., Klassen, T. N., Keyes, S., Daly, M., Jones, D. L., Mavrogordato, M., Sinclair, I., & Roose, T. (2016). Imaging the interaction of roots and phosphate fertiliser granules using 4D X-ray tomography. *Plant and Soil*, 401(1–2), 125–134. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-015-2425-5
- Bach, I.-M., Essich, L., Bauerle, A., & Müller, T. (2022). Efficiency of Phosphorus Fertilizers Derived from Recycled Biogas Digestate as Applied to Maize and Ryegrass in Soils with Different pH. *Agriculture*, 12(3), 325. https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture12030325
- Blume, H.-P., Brümmer, G. W., Fleige, H., Horn, R., Kandeler, E., Kögel-Knabner, I., Kretzschmar, R., Stahr, K., & Wilke, B.-M. (2016). Chemical Properties and Processes. In H.-P. Blume, G. W. Brümmer, H. Fleige, R. Horn, E. Kandeler, I. Kögel-Knabner, R. Kretzschmar, K. Stahr, & B.-M. Wilke, *Scheffer/Schachtschabel Soil Science* (pp. 123–174). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-30942-7_5
- Cerrillo, M., Palatsi, J., Comas, J., Vicens, J., & Bonmatí, A. (2015). Struvite precipitation as a technology to be integrated in a manure anaerobic digestion treatment plant—Removal efficiency, crystal characterization and agricultural assessment. *Journal of Chemical Technology & Biotechnology*, 90(6), 1135–1143. https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.4459
- Chowdhury, R. B., Moore, G. A., Weatherley, A. J., & Arora, M. (2017). Key sustainability challenges for the global phosphorus resource, their implications for global food security, and options for mitigation. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 140, 945–963. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.07.012
- Degryse, F., Baird, R., da Silva, R. C., & McLaughlin, M. J. (2017). Dissolution rate and agronomic effectiveness of struvite fertilizers effect of soil pH, granulation and base excess. *Plant and Soil*, *410*(1–2), 139–152. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-016-2990-2
- European Commission. (2020). Study on EU's list of Critical Raw Materials, Factsheets on Critical Raw Materials (doi: 10.2873/92480). https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/8dabb4c1-f894-11ea-991b-01aa75ed71a1/language-en
- Gao, W., Blaser, S. R. G. A., Schlüter, S., Shen, J., & Vetterlein, D. (2019). Effect of localised phosphorus application on root growth and soil nutrient dynamics in situ – comparison of maize (Zea mays) and faba bean (Vicia faba) at the seedling stage. *Plant and Soil*, 441(1–2), 469–483. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-019-04138-2
- Gell, K., Ruijter, F. J. de, Kuntke, P., Graaff, M. de, & Smit, A. L. (2011). Safety and Effectiveness of Struvite from Black Water and Urine as a Phosphorus Fertilizer. *Journal of Agricultural Science*, 3(3), p67. https://doi.org/10.5539/jas.v3n3p67
- Gorazda, K., Tarko, B., Wzorek, Z., Kominko, H., Nowak, A. K., Kulczycka, J., Henclik, A., & Smol, M. (2017). Fertilisers production from ashes after sewage sludge combustion – A strategy towards sustainable development. *Environmental Research*, 154, 171–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.01.002
- Grant, C. A., & Flaten, D. N. (2019). 4R Management of Phosphorus Fertilizer in the Northern Great Plains. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, 48(5), 1356–1369. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2019.02.0061
- Gu, C., Zhou, Q., Cusick, R. D., & Margenot, A. J. (2021). Evaluating agronomic soil phosphorus tests for soils amended with struvite. *Geoderma*, 399, 115093. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2021.115093

- Hertzberger, A. J., Cusick, R. D., & Margenot, A. J. (2020). A review and meta-analysis of the agricultural potential of struvite as a phosphorus fertilizer. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, *84*(3), 653–671. https://doi.org/10.1002/saj2.20065
- Hertzberger, A. J., Cusick, R. D., & Margenot, A. J. (2021). Maize and soybean response to phosphorus fertilization with blends of struvite and monoammonium phosphate. *Plant and Soil*, 461(1–2), 547–563. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-021-04830-2
- Herzel, H., Krüger, O., Hermann, L., & Adam, C. (2016). Sewage sludge ash—A promising secondary phosphorus source for fertilizer production. *Science of The Total Environment*, 542, 1136– 1143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.08.059
- Huygens, D., Delgado Sancho, L., Saveyn, H. G. M., Tonini, D., Eder, P., European Commission, & Joint Research Centre. (2019). Technical proposals for selected new fertilising materials under the Fertilising Products Regulation (Regulation (EU) 2019/1009): Process and quality criteria, and assessment of environmental and market impacts for precipitated phosphate salts & derivates, thermal oxidation materials & derivates and pyrolysis & gasification materials. http://publications.europa.eu/publication/manifestation_identifier/PUB_KJNA29841ENN
- IFA. (2018). *Fertilizer Consumption*. International Fertilizer Association. https://www.ifastat.org/databases/plant-nutrition
- Lemming, C., Oberson, A., Hund, A., Jensen, L. S., & Magid, J. (2016). Opportunity costs for maize associated with localised application of sewage sludge derived fertilisers, as indicated by early root and phosphorus uptake responses. *Plant and Soil*, 406(1–2), 201–217. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-016-2865-6
- Li, H., Ma, Q., Li, H., Zhang, F., Rengel, Z., & Shen, J. (2014). Root morphological responses to localized nutrient supply differ among crop species with contrasting root traits. *Plant and Soil*, 376(1–2), 151–163. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-013-1965-9
- Meyer, C., Preyl, V., Steinmetz, H., Maier, W., Mohn, R.-E., & Schönberger, H. (2019). The Stuttgart Process (Germany). In H. Ohtake & S. Tsuneda (Eds.), *Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling* (pp. 283–295). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-8031-9_19
- Muys, M., Phukan, R., Brader, G., Samad, A., Moretti, M., Haiden, B., Pluchon, S., Roest, K., Vlaeminck, S. E., & Spiller, M. (2021). A systematic comparison of commercially produced struvite: Quantities, qualities and soil-maize phosphorus availability. *Science of The Total Environment*, 756, 143726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143726
- Nkebiwe, P. M., Weinmann, M., Bar-Tal, A., & Müller, T. (2016). Fertilizer placement to improve crop nutrient acquisition and yield: A review and meta-analysis. *Field Crops Research*, *196*, 389–401. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2016.07.018
- Omidire, N. S. (2022). Wastewater-recycled struvite as a phosphorus source in a wheat-soybean double-crop production system in eastern Arkansas. *Agrosystems, Geosciences & Environment*. https://doi.org/10.1002/agg2.20271
- Qin, L., Putnis, C. V., & Wang, L. (2021). Facet-Specific Dissolution–Precipitation at Struvite–Water Interfaces. *Crystal Growth & Design*, 21(7), 4111–4120. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.cgd.1c00400
- R Core Team. (2021). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. https://www.R-project.org/

- Robles-Aguilar, A. A., Pang, J., Postma, J. A., Schrey, S. D., Lambers, H., & Jablonowski, N. D. (2019). The effect of pH on morphological and physiological root traits of Lupinus angustifolius treated with struvite as a recycled phosphorus source. *Plant and Soil*, 434(1–2), 65–78. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-018-3787-2
- Takahashi, M., Kato, S., Shima, H., Sarai, E., Ichioka, T., Hatyakawa, S., & Miyajiri, H. (2001). Technology for recovering phosphorus from incinerated wastewater treatment sludge. *Chemosphere*, 44(1), 23–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0045-6535(00)00380-5
- Talboys, P. J., Heppell, J., Roose, T., Healey, J. R., Jones, D. L., & Withers, P. J. A. (2016). Struvite: A slow-release fertiliser for sustainable phosphorus management? *Plant and Soil*, 401(1–2), 109–123. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-015-2747-3
- Thiessen Martens, J. R., Entz, M. H., Schneider, K. D., Zvomuya, F., & Wilson, H. F. (2022). Response of organic grain and forage crops to struvite application in an alkaline soil. *Agronomy Journal*, 114(1), 795–810. https://doi.org/10.1002/agj2.20943
- van Dijk, K. C., Lesschen, J. P., & Oenema, O. (2016). Phosphorus flows and balances of the European Union Member States. *Science of the Total Environment*, *542*, 1078–1093. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.08.048
- VDLUFA. (2011). Methode 2.1.3: Mikrowellenbeheitzer Druckaufschluss. In Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch): Vol. 4. Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag.
- VDLUFA. (2012). Methode 6.2.1.1: Bestimmung von Phosphor und Kalium im Calcium-Acetat-Lactat-Auszug. In Handbuch Der Landwirtschaftlichen Versuchs- Und Untersuchungsmethodik (VDLUFA Methodenbuch): Vol. 4. Aufl. VDLUFA Verlag.
- Vogel, T., Michael, N., & Bettina, E.-L. (2017). Phosphorus effects of recycled products from municipal wastewater on crops in a field experiment. *Plant, Soil and Environment*, 63(No. 10), 475–482. https://doi.org/10.17221/513/2017-PSE
- Wiesler, F., Appel, T., Dittert, K., Ebertseder, T., Müller, T., Nätscher, L., Olfs, H.-W., Rex, M., Schweitzer, K., Steffens, D., Taube, F., & Zorn, W. (2018). Phosphordüngung nach Bodenuntersuchung und Pflanzenbedarf. *VDLUFA-Standpunkt*. http://www.VDLUFA.de
- Wollmann, I., & Möller, K. (2018). Phosphorus bioavailability of sewage sludge-based recycled fertilizers in an organically managed field experiment. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science*, 181(5), 760–767. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201700346
- Zhou, L. L., Cao, J., Zhang, F. S., & Li, L. (2009). Rhizosphere acidification of faba bean, soybean and maize. *Science of The Total Environment*, 407(14), 4356–4362. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2009.02.006

5. Chapter III

Supplemental materials

Supplemental Figure S1. Photo of a plastic cylinder for root sampling.



Supplemental Table S1. Total yield, P concentration and P offtake of triticale in 2022.

	Yield	P concentration	P offtake
	Mg ha ⁻¹	g kg ⁻¹	kg ha ⁻¹
Control	11.0	1.5	16.8
DAP-broadcast	12.3	1.4	17.6
DAP-placed	13.2	1.3	16.2
Struvite-broadcast	12.8	1.4	18.1
Struvite-placed	13.2	1.5	19.6
p-value (ANOVA)	0.4	0.06	0.8

Supplemental Table S2. Total yield, P concentration and P offtake of faba bean in 2022. The same letters in a column indicate no significant differences (Tukey's test, $\alpha = 0.05$).

	Yield	P concentration	Pofftake	_
	M. 11			
	Mg na ¹	g kg '	kg na '	
Control	7.6	1.9 b	15.0	
DAP-broadcast	7.5	1.9 b	14.6	
DAP-placed	9.5	2.7 a	25.1	
Struvite-broadcast	8.3	2.1 ab	18.1	
Struvite-placed	8.0	2.1 ab	17.1	
p-value (ANOVA)	0.6	0.03	0.2	

Supplemental Table S3. P solubility of struvite in water, neutral ammonium citrate, and citric acid (% of total P).

	Water	neutral ammonium citrate	citric acid
Struvite	4	65	97

Supplemental Figure S2. Photo of residual struvite granule in the soil after maize harvest in 2020.



6. Chapter IV

Sensitivity of three phosphate extraction methods to the application of phosphate species differing in immediate plant availability

Tobias Edward Hartmann^{1, *}, Iris Wollmann¹, Yawen You¹ and Torsten Müller¹

Affiliations and addresses:

1 Institute of Crop Science, University of Hohenheim, 70593 Stuttgart, Germany; i.wollmann@uni-hohenheim.de (I.W.); yawen.you@uni-hohenheim.de (Y.Y.); torsten.mueller@uni-hohenheim.de (T.M.)

* Correspondence: tobias.hartmann@uni-hohenheim.de

Original article published in: Agronomy (2019), 9, 29.

DOI: 10.3390/agronomy9010029

Reprinted from Hartmann, T.; Wollmann, I.; You, Y.; Müller, T. Sensitivity of Three Phosphate Extraction Methods to the Application of Phosphate Species Differing in Immediate Plant Availability. Agronomy 2019, 9, 29, doi:10.3390/agronomy9010029.



Article



Sensitivity of Three Phosphate Extraction Methods to the Application of Phosphate Species Differing in Immediate Plant Availability

Tobias Edward Hartmann *, Iris Wollmann, Yawen You and Torsten Müller

Institute of Crop Science, University of Hohenheim, 70593 Stuttgart, Germany; i.wollmann@uni-hohenheim.de (I.W.); yawen.you@uni-hohenheim.de (Y.Y.); torsten.mueller@uni-hohenheim.de (T.M.)

* Correspondence: tobias.hartmann@uni-hohenheim.de

Received: 14 December 2018; Accepted: 4 January 2019; Published: 10 January 2019



Abstract: Extractive tests for determining the plant-availability of soil phosphorus (P) give varying results due to the inherently different characteristics of the extraction solution. Generally, classical soil P tests such as the Olsen or calcium acetate/lactate (CAL) method do not give an indication on the total amount of plant available P, but merely give an indication of the equilibrium between soil and extraction solution. It is also not entirely clear which fractions of P are directly determined through the various methods of extraction, i.e., determined P must not be immediately plant available, as is the case for rock phosphate. It is therefore possible that extraction methods either over or under estimate the amount of P available for plant consumption. In this research, we compared three methods of soil P determination (CAL, Olsen and diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT)) with regards to their ability to determine P species (Ca(H₂PO₄)₂, CaHPO₄, Ca₃(PO₄)₂ and Inositol-6-hexakisphosphate) added to soils of high sorption capacity, immediately after as well as two weeks after application. For each of the methods, it could be shown that sorption processes in the soil immediately (0 days incubation) fix P to a point where it is not extractable through any of the described methods. These sorption processes continue over time, leading to a further decrease of determined P. The acidic CAL extraction method gives higher results of extractable P compared to the Olsen method. Due to the extraction of Ca₃(PO₄)₂, the CAL method may overestimate immediately plant-available P. The most suitable methods for the determination of immediately plant available P may therefore be the Olsen and DGT methods. Organic IP6 is not determined by any of the extraction methods. At low concentrations of soil P, the DGT method may fail to give results.

Keywords: diffusive gradients in thin films; phosphate availability; soil chemistry; plant nutrition; phosphate aging; phytate

1. Introduction

In recent years, attention has been brought to the depleting reserves of phosphate rock and the necessity of improving agronomic approaches to make the best use of available phosphorus (P) in agricultural soils, thereby reducing the need for frequent applications of P by farmers [1]. In order to improve agronomic practices that allow a reduction of P application to soil, it is necessary to relate P application to the P status of the soil, which can be determined through wet extraction of soils with acidic or alkaline extractants. In contrast to the rather straightforward method for analyzing the soil mineral nitrogen (N) status, the interpretation of results regarding available P is made difficult through the complex binding of P in natural soils [2,3].

In Europe, the extraction methods for the determination of soil P classification vary. In Germany and Austria, the main methods for extraction are the double-lactate method (DL) and the

calcium-acetate-lactate method (CAL) [4,5]. As with other extraction methods, there is often confusion about the fraction of P determined by these methods, as the determined concentration of extracted P is related to "plant-available" P, even though the relatively aggressive, acidic extraction also releases P from sorbed and precipitated fractions that are not immediately plant available. Rather, the methods more likely describe an equilibrium between the soil and extracting solution, which is helpful only for classifying soils according to their respective P_{CAL} or P_{DL} concentrations in combination with long-term analyses of yield in dependency of soil P status. Even then, depending on soil-pH and other physical and chemical properties, the classification of soils may differ dramatically, leading to false assumptions on P availability of soils [6]. In some cases, soils classified as low in P_{CAL} nevertheless lead to high yields despite the omission of P application, while high P soils may respond to the application of mineral P.

In contrast to the acidic extraction methods, the Olsen method uses an alkaline extractant (NaHCO₃), thereby causing principally different desorption and dissolution processes in the soil-extractant mixture [3] and possibly causing a higher contribution of labile organic P fractions [6–8].

For basic purposes, such as the evaluation of soil P status as a guideline for P fertilization to agricultural systems, the method of extraction is suitable as long as the differences in P extraction from soil are taken into account [3]. Problems arise when the P status of the soil does not correlate to the observations of yield after P fertilization events, i.e., low P soils do not respond to P fertilization or high P soils respond to fertilization as mentioned above. In these cases, the extraction methods fail to give information on the underlying sorption and release processes. These observations, as well as recent developments of the global P market, have pointed out the need for suitable soil extraction methods that depict the availability of P in agricultural soils for plants, with the overall aim of increasing P use efficiency in crop production. As the classical extraction methods are not always reliable and must be evaluated according to their capacity for solubilizing bound, precipitated and sorbed P fractions, alternatives that better depict plant available P are being sought [9]. Further, it is necessary to identify analytical tools that allow sensitive observations of short-term changes to soil P fractions, thereby increasing our understanding of soil's physical and chemical processes determining P sorption and desorption [2].

Various analytical approaches, such as the Resin-P approach, using cationic absorption materials, and the diffusion method, using iron-oxide (FeO) impregnated filter papers [3,10], aim to imitate P uptake through plant roots, thereby determining both the soluble P fraction, as well as easily desorbed P fractions. A comparable approach is the diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT) method, which uses a ferrihydrite-containing hydrogel that allows the quantitative estimation of P concentrations in solutions/soil solutions by creating a concentration gradient of P near the DGT device [11–14].

In a recent paper, Christel et al. [14] described the sensitivity of the DGT method for the prediction of P availability in soils recently fertilized with pig slurry, stating that, while the capacity of the binding layer (ferrihydrite containing layer) of the DGT device was a limiting factor, the method could generally be used to depict increases in P availability after the application of organic fertilizers.

Yet it remains unclear which fractions of P are sensitive to DGT analysis and whether P extracted from agricultural soils is indeed only in the form of plant available P, or whether other, non- plant available fractions are extracted through the DGT method.

In this study, we determine the sensitivity of DGT devices and wet extraction methods (CAL and Olsen) in applications of different P species (calcium dihydrogen phosphate (Ca(H₂PO₄)₂); calcium hydrogen phosphate (CaHPO₄); Tricalcium phosphate (Ca₃(PO₄)₂) and Inositol-6-hexakisphosphate (IP6)) to soils showing a high sorption capacity of P and an inherently low P_{CAL} fraction.

The aim of this paper is to determine which P fractions are sensitive to different extraction methods and whether or not CAL, Olsen and DGT are suitable methods for determining short-term changes in P availability driven by sorption/desorption processes of agricultural soils.

3 of 9

The hypotheses for this research were that (1) the determination of P from soils with recently added P forms depends on (a) the chemical characteristics of the extractant and (b) the water-solubility of the added P form and that (2) short-term changes of P availability in recently fertilized soils are best described through extraction methods that do not change the chemical equilibrium in soil/solution mixtures.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Test Soils

We collected soil from the uppermost 20 cm of two fields (Baimiskreuz, Hundsbrunnen) in the municipality of Hirrlingen, Baden-Württemberg, Germany (48°24′ N 8°53′ E). The soils were characterized by a relatively heavy texture and inherently low P_{CAL} and P_{Total} concentrations, for which they were primarily chosen, and differed in pH (Table 1), thereby making them suitable for principle investigations on P sorption after fertilization. In preparation of the experiment, the soils were air-dried and passed through a 5 mm mesh sieve. Soil pH was determined using the electrometric determination of H+ activity in a 0.01 M CaCl solution (1:2.5 soil (m) to solution (V)). Soil texture was analyzed through combined wet sieving (2 to 0.063 mm) and sedimentation (particles < 0.063 mm) after dispersion of soil samples and pre-treatment with H_2O_2 (pipette method according to Köhn) [5]. P_{CAL} , P_{Olsen} and P_{Total} were analyzed through standard procedures. All analyses were carried out according to VdLUFA standard methods [5].

Table 1. Important basic characteristics of experimental soils.

Field	pН	Sand (%)	Silt (%)	Clay (%)	Texture	P_{CAL} (mg kg ⁻¹)	P_{Olsen} (mg kg ⁻¹)	$P_{Total} (mg kg^{-1})$
Baimiskreuz	6.4	7	61	32	silty clay loam	16.5	11.6	510
Hundsbrunnen	7.4	5	66	29	silty clay loam	8.2	13.9	500

2.2. Experimental Treatments

In order to compare the sensitivity of 3 different P extraction methods, soil from the 2 fields described above was fertilized with 4 different P species, representing the primary $(Ca(H_2PO_4)_2)$, secondary $(CaHPO_4)$ and tertiary $(Ca_3(PO_4)_2)$ calcium-salts of phosphoric acid (H_3PO_4) as well as an organic phosphate species, inositol hexakisphosphate (IP6). P was added at a dose of 100 mg kg $(soil)^{-1}$. An unfertilized control was included in the experimental design. With the two factors of soil and fertilization, the experiment comprised of 10 treatments with 4 laboratory replications each. The water content of the soil was adjusted to 18% (w/w). The soil was kept in glass jars at ambient temperatures for the duration of the incubation period (14 days). The soil was analyzed for P content using the CAL, Olsen and DGT methods at the beginning of the experiment (day 1) and at the end of the incubation period (day 14).

2.3. CAL Analysis

P was extracted from soil using CAL solution (0.05 M calcium-acetate, 0.05 M calcium lactate, 0.05 M acetic acid adjusted to pH 4.1) at 180 rpm for a duration of 90 min. As an adjustment to the original method, a measure of activated charcoal (1 tsp) was added to the soil and extractant solution before shaking to prevent the coloration of the extractant through humic substances in the soil. After shaking, the extract was filtered (150 mm MN 619 G filter paper) and prepared for the colorimetric determination (ammoniumvanadat/molybdat) of P concentrations at 436 nm wavelength.

2.4. Olsen Analyses

With the Olsen method, P is extracted from soil using a 0.5 M sodium bicarbonate (NaHCO₃) solution by shaking at 180 rpm for 30 min. The extractant was filtered (150 mm MN 619 G filter paper), after which P concentration of the extract was determined using inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES).

2.5. DGT in Standard Solution

DGT devices were deployed to solutions ranging from 1 to 100 mg (P) l^{-1} and an additional solution of purified water for 24 h at ambient room temperature (20 °C), after which the DGT devices were removed, rinsed with purified water and opened. Both the diffusive layer of the DGT device, as well as the ferrihydrite binding layer of the device were eluted separately in 4 mL 1 M HNO₃ for a period of 24 h, again at ambient room temperature. The P concentration of the eluant was analyzed using inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS).

2.6. DGT Analysis in Soil

For the DGT analysis soil was prepared by creating a saturated paste of 50 g (soil) and 30 mL deionized H₂O. The saturation paste was left to settle for a period of 24 h, after which the ferrihydrite containing DGT devices (DGT Research, Lancaster, UK) were applied. After 24 h, the devices were removed and the ferrihydrite gel component of the DGT device was eluted in 4 mL 1 M HNO₃ for a further 24 h. The eluant was analyzed for P concentration using inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS). Data are displayed as P eluted per disc.

2.7. Statistical Analysis

The results were analyzed using the R environment for statistical computing [15] and the drc package for bioanalysis [16]. Data were analyzed for variance and differences between factors and their interactions were determined using the appropriate post-hoc test, as indicated in the results section.

3. Results and Discussion

3.1. DGT-Standard Curve

The uptake behavior of P from standard solutions ranging from 1 to 100 mg (P) l^{-1} corresponds with results previously described by Christel et al. [14] (Figure 1). The results of the standard curve indicate a sharp increase of P uptake into the binding-gel following a Michaelis-Menten curve with a calculated maximum uptake of 7.3 µg (P) disc⁻¹. The results indicate that the DGT method is sensitive to low concentrations of P and is a suitable method for determining the plant available fraction of P in agricultural soils.

5 of 9



sinding layer and a diffusive layer of diffusive gra

Figure 1. P eluted from a binding layer and a diffusive layer of diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT) devices following an exposure of 24 h to standard solutions with increasing phosphorus (P) concentrations and after the elution of the layers in 1 M HNO₃. The dotted lines indicate the Michaelis-Menten-like P uptake of the binding gel (with a calculated maximum capacity of 7.3 μ g (P)) and the linear relation of the diffusion of P into the diffusive layer at increasing P concentrations.

3.2. Comparison of Extraction Methods

Due to negligible differences between the two soils, a two-factorial ANOVA was conducted for each soil separately, followed by Tukey's test for honestly significant difference (TukeyHSD) at a confidence level of α = 0.05.

The results of our analysis show that, generally, the extraction methods used give highly contrasting results when trying to determine the availability of P for plant production systems. Differences in P determined through the extraction method follow a decreasing order of CAL > Olsen > DGT, which is consistent with results described by Wünscher et al. [3], even though the DGT method was not part of their investigation.

Of the P species used in our experiment, only $Ca(H_2PO_4)_2$ and $CaHPO_4$ may be considered to be immediately available for plant uptake, due to dissolution of the ions in soils. The remaining mineral P species, $Ca_3(PO_4)_2$ with its strong similarities to rock phosphate, as well as the organic molecule IP6 are not immediately available for plant uptake as chemical [17] and biological processes are needed to dissolve P over time [18,19]. Many of these processes may be plant-mediated. Regarding these basic observations of P availability for plants, the Olsen method returns the most understandable picture, as the P species is determined in a decreasing order $Ca(H_2PO_4)_2 > CaHPO_4 > Ca_3(PO_4)_2$ (Figure 2A,B). In contrast, the CAL method determines P species in a decreasing order of $CaHPO_4 > Ca(H_2PO_4)_2 > Ca_3(PO_4)_2$. The DGT method determines only the immediately available $Ca(H_2PO_4)_2$ and $CaHPO_4$ (Figure 2E,F).





Figure 2. Olsen (**A**,**B**), calcium acetate/lactate (CAL) (**C**,**D**) and DGT (**E**,**F**) extracted P from the experimental soils Baimiskreuz (pH 6.4) (**A**,**C**,**E**) and Hundsbrunnen (pH 7.4) (**B**,**D**,**F**) after the addition of 100 mg (P) kg (soil)⁻¹. Where no bars are depicted, P concentrations were below the analytical detection limit. Letters above bars indicate significant differences between observations (P source × time, TukeyHSD, $\alpha = 0.05$) evaluated for each soil separately, SE indicates the pooled standard error.

6. Chapter IV

Agronomy 2019, 9, 29

The results of our experiment further show that, irrespective of the extraction method, soil processes restrict the determination of added P immediately after application. The amount of P not extracted from soils increases after an incubation period of 14 days after application, except for the determination of CaHPO₄ through Olsen analysis, where P concentrations increase after incubation. Previous observations showed that, especially in low P soils, P sorption increases with the duration of incubation, especially at low rates of application [20,21].

The DGT method only determines P added through highly water-soluble P species. P species of higher molecular weight were not determined through the DGT method, thereby supporting the method as suitable for the determination of immediately plant available P.

As the acidic extraction of the CAL method may give false information on immediate P availability through the dissolution of unavailable $Ca_3(PO_4)_2$ species, only the DGT and Olsen method are suitable if immediate plant availability of P is to be determined. Of these two, only the Olsen method was able to determine changes to the immediately available P pool at low soil-P concentrations. Further, the Olsen method may be more reliable compared to the DGT method when the aim is to predict plant availability of P or when changes to the immediately plant-available P fraction are to be determined, as described by Burkitt et al. [22].

It has further been stated that, while the DGT method may accurately depict the amount of P immediately in solution, it may not always correlate well to plant performance as plant-mediated dissolution processes are not taken into account [23,24]. While the DGT method is described as an accurate method for the determination of plant-available P even at low concentrations in various soil types [9,25], our study only determined DGT available P after the addition of highly soluble P species, which may indicate the limits of the method when applied to soils that show both low P concentrations as well as a high sorption capacity, as indicated through the CAL and Olsen methods.

4. Conclusions

Our work identifies to what extent different P species are extracted from soils of high sorption capacity through common methods for the determination of P concentrations. It shows that processes of P sorption may lead to an immediate fixation of added P to a point where portions of added P are not determinable through extraction methods. When immediately plant available fractions and short-term changes of these fractions should be determined, researchers should choose extraction methods that only determine immediately plant available P forms (Olsen, DGT). Further, our research shows that, especially when the chemical equilibrium of soil/solution mixtures is changed through acidic extraction solutions an overestimation of plant available P is possible, especially when insoluble tricalciumphosphate-like P forms are present in the soil environment. Future research should focus on combined approaches to soil P analysis in order to identify the extracted P species, thereby allowing conclusions on soil chemical processes determining the plant availability of P in soils.

Author Contributions: T.E.H. conceived and planned the experiment. T.E.H., I.W. and Y.Y. carried out the experiments and performed the experimental analyses and calculations. T.E.H. took the lead in writing the manuscript. All authors discussed the results and contributed to the final manuscript. T.M. supervised the project.

Funding: This research was funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation)–328017493/GRK 2366 (International Research Training Group "Adaptation of maize-based food-feed-energy systems to limited phosphate resources")". Miss Yawen You is funded by the Chinese Scholarship Council.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

References

- 1. Cordell, D.; White, S. Sustainable Phosphorus Measures: Strategies and Technologies for Achieving Phosphorus Security. *Agronomy* **2013**, *3*, 86–116. [CrossRef]
- Kruse, J.; Abraham, M.; Amelung, W.; Baum, C.; Bol, R.; Kühn, O.; Lewandowski, H.; Niederberger, J.; Oelmann, Y.; Rüger, C.; et al. Innovative methods in soil phosphorus research: A review. *J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci.* 2015, 178, 43–88. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 3. Wünscher, R.; Unterfrauner, H.; Peticzka, R.; Zehetner, F. A comparison of 14 soil phosphorus extraction methods applied to 50 agricultural soils from Central Europe. *Plant Soil Environ.* **2015**, *61*, 86–96. [CrossRef]
- Schüller, H. Die CAL-Methode, eine neue Methode zur Bestimmung des pflanzenverfügbaren Phosphates in Böden. Z. für Pflanzenernähr. Bodenkd. 1969, 123, 48–63. [CrossRef]
- 5. VdLUFA Das VdLUFA Methodenbuch. In *Das VdLUFA Methodenbuch*; VdLUFA Verlag: Darmstadt, Germany, 2012.
- Hedley, M.J.; Stewart, J.W.B.; Chauhan, B.S. Changes in Inorganic and Organic Soil Phosphorus Fractions Induced by Cultivation Practices and by Laboratory Incubations. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* 1982, 46, 970–976. [CrossRef]
- 7. Bowman, R.A.; Cole, C.V. An exploratory method for fractionation of organic phosphorus from grassland soils. *Soil Sci.* **1978**, *125*, 95–101. [CrossRef]
- Ivanoff, D.B.; Reddy, K.R.; Robinson, S. Chemical fractionation of organic phosphorus in selected histosols. Soil Sci. 1998, 163, 36–45. [CrossRef]
- Nawara, S.; Van Dael, T.; Merckx, R.; Amery, F.; Elsen, A.; Odeurs, W.; Vandendriessche, H.; Mcgrath, S.; Roisin, C.; Jouany, C.; et al. A comparison of soil tests for available phosphorus in long-term field experiments in Europe. *Eur. J. Soil Sci.* 2017, *68*, 873–885. [CrossRef]
- Bissani, C.A.; Tedesco, M.J.; Camargo, F.D.O.; Miola, G.L.; Gianello, C. Anion-exchange resins and iron oxide-impregnated filter paper as plant available phosphorus indicators in soils. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal.* 2002, 33, 1119–1130. [CrossRef]
- Degryse, F.; Smolders, E.; Zhang, H.; Davison, W. Predicting availability of mineral elements to plants with the DGT technique: A review of experimental data and interpretation by modelling. *Environ. Chem.* 2009, *6*, 198–218. [CrossRef]
- 12. Davison, W.; Zhang, H. Progress in understanding the use of diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT)—Back to basics. *Environ. Chem.* **2012**, *9*, 1–13. [CrossRef]
- Zhang, C.; Ding, S.; Xu, D.; Tang, Y.; Wong, M.H. Bioavailability assessment of phosphorus and metals in soils and sediments: A review of diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT). *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 2014, 186, 7367–7378. [CrossRef]
- Christel, W.; Lemming, C.; Mundus, S.; Bruun, S.; Magid, J.; Jensen, L.S. Measuring Phosphorus Availability in Recently Fertilized Soils with the Diffusive Gradient in Thin Films (DGT) Method—Challenges and Opportunities. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal.* 2016, 47, 563–570. [CrossRef]
- 15. R Core Team. *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing;* R Foundation for Statistical Computing: Vienna, Austria, 2014.
- 16. Ritz, C.; Streibig, J. Bioassay Analysis Using R. J. Stat. Softw. 2005, 12, 1–22. [CrossRef]
- 17. Hinsinger, P. Bioavailability of soil inorganic P in the rhizosphere as affected by root-induced chemical changes: A review. *Plant Soil* 2001, 237, 173–195. [CrossRef]
- 18. Findenegg, G.R.; Nelemans, J.A. The effect of phytase on the availability of P from myo-inositol hexaphosphate (phytate) for maize roots. *Plant Soil* **1993**, *154*, 189–196. [CrossRef]
- 19. Gerke, J. Phytate (Inositol Hexakisphosphate) in Soil and Phosphate Acquisition from Inositol Phosphates by Higher Plants. A Review. *Agronomy* **2015**, *4*, 253–266. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Ibrahim, H.S.; Pratt, P.F. Effects of Rate of Application and Time on Phosphorus Sorption by Soils1. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 1982, 46, 926–928. [CrossRef]
- 21. Nziguheba, G.; Palm, C.A.; Buresh, R.J.; Smithson, P.C. Soil phosphorus fractions and adsorption as affected by organic and inorganic sources. *Plant Soil* **1998**, *198*, 159–168. [CrossRef]
- Burkitt, L.L.; Mason, S.D.; Dougherty, W.J.; Sale, P.W.G. The ability of the DGT soil phosphorus test to predict pasture response in Australian pasture soils—A preliminary assessment. *Soil Use Manag.* 2015, *32*, 27–35. [CrossRef]

6. Chapter IV

Agronomy 2019, 9, 29

- 23. Six, L.; Pypers, P.; Degryse, F.; Smolders, E.; Merckx, R. The performance of DGT versus conventional soil phosphorus tests in tropical soils—An isotope dilution study. *Plant Soil* **2012**, *359*, 267–279. [CrossRef]
- 24. Six, L.; Smolders, E.; Merckx, R. The performance of DGT versus conventional soil phosphorus tests in tropical soils—Maize and rice responses to P application. *Plant Soil* **2013**, *366*, 49–66. [CrossRef]
- Kalkhajeh, Y.K.; Sørensen, H.; Huang, B.; Guan, D.-X.; Luo, J.; Hu, W.; Holm, P.E.; Hansen, H.C.B. DGT technique to assess P mobilization from greenhouse vegetable soils in China: A novel approach. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2018, 630, 331–339. [CrossRef] [PubMed]



© 2019 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

7. General discussion

7.1 Opportunities and challenges of sewage sludge ashes as P fertilizer in agricultural production

The findings in chapter I and chapter II indicate that the direct use of untreated SSA as P fertilizer not only failed to promote plant growth and plant P offtake in the short term but also increased the risk of heavy metal accumulation in soils.

The thermal conversion of sludge includes incineration, gasification, and pyrolysis. They determine the P species in the ash and consequently its P bioavailability (*Thomsen* et al., 2017). In chapter I, the main crystalline P-compounds in the tested SSA is Ca₃Mg₃(PO₄)₂, which is not immediately soluble in water and available to plants. The treated SSA tested in chapter I was thermal-chemically processed together with Na-containing alkaline compounds to form P species similar to rhenaia phosphates. Other possible post-treatments of SSA either change the P compounds in the final product into a more soluble P species or extract the P using acid leaching (*Krüger* and *Adam*, 2015). Such post-treatment also aims to effectively lower the heavy metal content via chelating agents or physical separation (*Gorazda* et al., 2017; *Hermann* and *Schaaf*, 2019). The analysis of SSA in chapter II demonstrated the limitation of SSAs as P fertilizers or material for fertilizer production due to their high heavy metal concentration. A large share of heavy metal in SSAs comes from industrial sludge (*Krüger* and *Adam*, 2015), thus the separation of sludge before the thermal conversion is a possible solution to reduce the heavy metal concentration in SSAs.

The attempt of producing superphosphate with SSA in chapter II provided an alternative approach to reuse SSAs in fertilizer production. Our greenhouse study showed that a 25% substitution of rock phosphate by SSA to produce superphosphate at the lab scale can achieve the same fertilizer efficiency as the superphosphate produced with 100% of rock phosphate. The approach of using SSA in mineral P fertilizer production has the advantage of minimizing

additional installations in incineration facilities and fertilizer factories. The upscaling of using SSA to produce superphosphate from lab-scale to pilot-scale was initiated by a company in 2019 (ICL, 2022), aiming at fully replacing rock phosphate in the fertilizer production. Though limited in the short term, it is possible that the P availability of SSA increases over time under specific conditions. A greenhouse study using spring wheat found P solubilization of SSA over time in acidic soil, where the P uptake rate during 41-55 days of growth was 10 times higher than during 0-26 days of growth (*Mackay* et al., 2017). An early application time might be an appropriate way to enhance the P availability of SSA in acidic soils. When brought from scientific research to practical use, the land application of SSAs and SSAderived fertilizers should also be considered. The fine particle size could cause dust problems when broadcasting in the field, threatening human health and increasing the loss during application. Granulation of SSA is necessary to be safely and easily spread in the field. However, whether the alteration in particle size of SSA affects its P availability is less studied. The SSAs tested in experiments in pots and fields often have fine particle sizes and are mixed or incorporated into the soil (Lemming et al., 2017; Mackay et al., 2017; Wollmann et al., 2018), the same as the setup in chapter I and chapter II. As most of the SSAs (treated or untreated) have extremely low P solubility in water (Kratz et al., 2019), their dissolution in the soil is expected to be slower than water-soluble mineral P fertilizer. Based on the indication from the dissolution pattern of granulated and powdered struvite in soil (*Degryse* et al., 2017), it is likely that the larger particle size of granulated SSA leads to decreased P release compared to non-granulated SSA.

Nevertheless, SSAs show a substantial value in recycling and reusing P from wastewater to agriculture through advanced P recovery technologies. Issues like heavy metal contamination and land application are still needed to be tackled.

7.2 Opportunities and challenges of struvite as P fertilizer in agricultural production Our studies demonstrated the high P use efficiency of struvite, which is comparable to mineral P fertilizer in pots and field studies. Such high efficiency, however, is obtained under certain circumstances. Factors like soil pH, the particle size of the fertilizer, and application method could influence the efficiency of struvite. Based on our findings in the field, it is recommended to replace mineral P fertilizer with granulated struvite using the fertilizer placement method in soil with slightly low pH. Other studies also investigated alternative ways to improve the efficiency of struvite, like using arbuscular mycorrhizae fungi (Di Tomassi et al., 2021), blending with other mineral P fertilizer (Hertzberger et al., 2021), and applying with ammonium-containing fertilizers (Robles-Aguilar et al., 2019). With increasing research focus on struvite, it may take up a share of the current P fertilizer market soon and together with other recycled P sources alleviate the dependency on P import in the EU. The concern of contamination of struvite derived from sewage sludge cannot be neglected. Unlike SSA, the concentration of heavy metals in struvite is generally very low (Muys et al., 2021). The removal of heavy metals is also considered during the production process. For example, The Stuttgart Process uses citric acid in the solution phase of acidified sludge to bind metals as complexes (Meyer et al., 2019). The risk of microbiological contamination with struvite derived from sludge and food processing factories is also quite low and within the standard of the EU regulation (Muys et al., 2021). Weissengruber (2018) addressed the concern of persistent organic pollutants (POPs) residual in struvite and found minor risk with a 200-years accumulation using a simulated model. The struvite tested in our studies also has very low concentrations of a list of organic pollutants (S1), which are within the standard of sludge regulation and fertilizer regulation in Germany. There are also concerns about contamination of pharmaceutical residuals in struvite, but mainly for struvite derived from human urine. Studies found only minimal pharmaceutical residuals in urine-derived struvite produced with proper storage time and pH (Kemacheevakul et al., 2014; Schürmann et al.,
2012; *Wei* et al., 2018), as most of the pharmaceuticals remain in the solution. Plant growth trials with urine-derived struvite also showed a minimal risk of pharmaceutical accumulation in tomatoes (*de Boer* et al., 2018). Compared to SSAs, the concentration of pollutants in struvite so far lies in the requirements of the EU regulation for fertilizing products. But the supervised product testing and continuous surveillance of the contaminants are imperative as the contaminant concentration in the sludge could also change with the seasons.

The high P use efficiency and low content of contaminants make struvite a suitable substitution for mineral P fertilizer. However, the P recovery rate of struvite production is in general lower than it of the SSAs (Santos et al., 2021), because SSA concentrates almost all P from the sludge. The precipitation process could recover 80-99% of P in the liquid phase of sludge after anaerobic digestion or in the liquid phase of acidified sludge (Muys et al., 2021), depending on the recovery technology. The ratio of P recovered in struvite and the total P in sludge or wastewater is often not clearly mentioned. Tuszynska (2021) found that 70-85% of total phosphorus in the feedstock was in the solid phase of digestate from sludge fermentation, indicating that the struvite precipitated from the liquid phase of digested sludge recovers only partial of the P in the wastewater. The Stuttgart Process, which produced the struvite tested in our studies, could recover a maximal 67% of total P in the digested sludge under certain conditions (Meyer et al., 2019). The P recovery rate (P in the final product / P in the input material) of various technologies has a wide range of 10-70% (European Sustainable Phosphorus Platform et al., 2023). The German sewage sludge ordinance requires at least 50% of P reduction in sludge for large wastewater treatment plants by the year of 2029 (Bundesamt für Justiz, 2017), urging the enhancement of P recovery rate in struvite production before its implementation.

7.3 Outlook and future research directions

There is a lot of progress made in recycling phosphorus from wastewater. On the technical level, many technologies have been developed and they are on their way to the highest technology readiness level. By 2023, 13 sewage P-recovery technologies operate or construct full-scale plants worldwide, with output products like P fertilizers and phosphoric acid (*European Sustainable Phosphorus Platform* et al., 2023).

Much effort has been made to promote the recognition of recycled P fertilizers from waste, like struvite and SSAs, as certified fertilizers in the EU market. On the 16th of July 2022, the revised regulation on EU fertilizing products came into force, which stated three categories of recycled fertilizer: precipitated phosphate salts and derivates, thermal oxidation materials and derivates, pyrolysis and gasification materials (*European Commission*, 2022). It is expected to have recycled P fertilizers on the market after the implementation by the member states. One of many things that each member state needs to adapt to the new regulation is the fertilizer recommendation to farmers. As discussed above, SSAs (or SSA-derived fertilizer) and struvite have low P solubility in water, and the current fertilizer P test has difficulty predicting their P use efficiencies. As for land application, it is likely that the residual granulated recycled fertilizer remains in the field after one cropping season and interferes the corresponding fertilization recommendation for the subsequent crop based on the current soil P test. It would be a great challenge to formulate a proper guideline for recycled fertilizers and field studies on improving their efficiencies are required.

Life cycle assessment (LCA) of recycled fertilizers is also imperative to evaluate the environmental impacts associated with their products and applications. The LCA of two technologies that produced the fertilizers tested in this study, The Stuttgart Process (struvite) and AshDec[©] (treated SSA), showed that the former technology had a greater environmental impact than the reference system (wastewater treatment plant without recovering P technology) and the latter technology had a much less environmental impact (*Amann* et al.,

82

2018). The high environmental impact of struvite production is due to its medium P recovery rate and intensive chemical use. Another LCA study also demonstrated the higher environmental impacts from the production and land application of recycled fertilizers derived from sludge in comparison to the triple superphosphate (TSP) (Pradel et al., 2020). It pointed out that the low P recovery rate, low fertilizer P content, and the large input of energy and reactants were the main contributors. Both LCA studies emphasized the importance of increasing the P recovery rate from sludge and minimizing the reactant inputs of P recovery technology. In addition, the system boundaries of LCA should also be considered when taking it into account during the decision-making. Nevertheless, much improvement of P recovery technologies from sludge is still needed regarding their environmental impacts. So far there is no 'perfect' solution to the P recovery from wastewater in Germany. The recycled P fertilizers must obtain at least a similar P availability to plant as mineral P fertilizers, and their recovery technologies should have a recovery rate of at least 50%. According to the result of this study, both struvite and SSAs need improvements to meet the requirements. The most forward way might be to improve the P availability of SSAs, as they are currently largely produced in Germany. The long-term P effect of recycled fertilizers should be a future research focus. As discussed in Chapter I, the short-term P effect of SSAs is very limited. But its P solubilization in acidic soil over time could be a possible way to enhance its P availability. When the heavy metal concentrations in the SSAs are controlled below the maximum value, long-term field studies are necessary to investigate possible strategies for using SSAs as P fertilizers in agricultural production.

8. Conclusion

Two types of recycled P fertilizers from sewage sludge, SSAs and struvite, have shown great potential to replace phosphate rock-derived fertilizers in agricultural production. Untreated SSAs are not recommended due to the high heavy metal content and low P use efficiency, though the plant didn't uptake much heavy metal from the SSAs. Treated SSAs can achieve similar biomass of maize in the early stage, but their performances under field conditions still need to be tested. Struvite proved its high P use efficiency under greenhouse and field conditions, and the application method of fertilizer in the field has a significant impact on its efficiency. In our studies, the P availability of residual struvite was not obvious, as many factors influenced the result. Future research is needed to have a better understanding of residual struvite and the fertilization recommendation could be improved to adapt to insoluble recycled fertilizers.

With the development of the technology to recover more P from the waste and remove contaminants as much as possible, it is expected that recycled P fertilizer will take a bigger share of the fertilizer market in Europe.

9. References

- Adam, C., Peplinski, B., Michaelis, M., Kley, G., Simon, F.-G. (2009): Thermochemical treatment of sewage sludge ashes for phosphorus recovery. Waste Management 29, 1122–1128.
- Amann, A., Zoboli, O., Krampe, J., Rechberger, H., Zessner, M., Egle, L. (2018): Environmental impacts of phosphorus recovery from municipal wastewater. Resources, Conservation and Recycling 130, 127–139.
- Blume, H.-P., Brümmer, G. W., Fleige, H., Horn, R., Kandeler, E., Kögel-Knabner, I., Kretzschmar, R., Stahr, K., Wilke, B.-M. (2016): Scheffer/SchachtschabelSoil Science. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Bundesamt für Justiz (2017): AbfKlärV Verordnung über die Verwertung von Klärschlamm, Klärschlammgemisch und Klärschlammkompost [WWW Document]. URL https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/abfkl_rv_2017/BJNR346510017.html (accessed 1.10.22).
- *Chowdhury, R. B., Moore, G. A., Weatherley, A. J., Arora, M.* (2017): Key sustainability challenges for the global phosphorus resource, their implications for global food security, and options for mitigation. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 140, 945–963.
- Cordell, D., Drangert, J.-O., White, S. (2009): The story of phosphorus: Global food security and food for thought. *Global Environmental Change* 19, 292–305.
- *de Boer, M. A., Hammerton, M., Slootweg, J. C.* (2018): Uptake of pharmaceuticals by sorbentamended struvite fertilisers recovered from human urine and their bioaccumulation in tomato fruit. *Water Research* 133, 19–26.
- Degryse, F., Baird, R., da Silva, R. C., McLaughlin, M. J. (2017): Dissolution rate and agronomic effectiveness of struvite fertilizers effect of soil pH, granulation and base excess. *Plant Soil* 410, 139–152.
- Deng, W., Yan, J., Li, X., Wang, F., Chi, Y., Lu, S. (2009): Emission characteristics of dioxins, furans and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons during fluidized-bed combustion of sewage sludge. *Journal of Environmental Sciences* 21, 1747–1752.
- Di Tomassi, I., Chatterjee, N., Barrios-Masias, F. H., Zhou, Q., Gu, C., Margenot, A. J. (2021): Arbuscular mycorrhizae increase biomass and nutrient uptake of tomato fertilized with struvite compared to monoammonium phosphate. *Plant Soil*.
- Donatello, S. (2013): Recycling and recovery routes for incinerated sewage sludge ash (ISSA): A review. *Waste Manage*. 33, 2328–2340.
- Donatello, S., Tong, D., Cheeseman, C. R. (2010): Production of technical grade phosphoric acid from incinerator sewage sludge ash (ISSA). *Waste Manage*. 30, 1634–1642.
- Düngemittelverordnung (2012): Verordnung über das Inverkehrbringen von Düngemitteln. Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln (Düngemittelverordnung – DüMV).
- *Egle, L., Rechberger, H., Zessner, M.* (2015): Overview and description of technologies for recovering phosphorus from municipal wastewater. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 105, 325–346.
- *Erenstein, O., Jaleta, M., Sonder, K., Mottaleb, K., Prasanna, B. M.* (2022): Global maize production, consumption and trade: trends and R&D implications. *Food Sec.* 14, 1295–1319.

- *European Commission* (2020): Study on EU's list of Critical Raw Materials, Factsheets on Critical Raw Materials.
- *European Commission* (2022): Regulation (EU) 2019/1009 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 laying down rules on the making available on the market of EU fertilising products and amending Regulations (EC) No 1069/2009 and (EC) No 1107/2009 and repealing Regulation (EC) No 2003/2003.
- European Sustainable Phosphorus Platform, German Phosphorus Platform, Netherlands Nutrient Platform (2023): ESPP – DPP – NNP nutrient recovery technology catalogue.
- Eurostat (2021): Sewage sludge production and disposal from wastewater (in dry substance (d.s)).
- Food and Agriculture Organization (2019): World fertilizer trends and outlook to 2022. Rome.
- Food and Agriculture Organization (2022): Crops and livestock products.
- Franz, Z., Rosemarie, W., Robert, P., Hans, U. (2018): Correlation of extractable soil phosphorus (P) with plant P uptake: 14 extraction methods applied to 50 agricultural soils from Central Europe. Plant Soil Environ. 64, 192–201.
- Gell, K., Ruijter, F. J. de, Kuntke, P., Graaff, M. de, Smit, A. L. (2011): Safety and Effectiveness of Struvite from Black Water and Urine as a Phosphorus Fertilizer. JAS 3, p67.
- Gorazda, K., Tarko, B., Wzorek, Z., Kominko, H., Nowak, A. K., Kulczycka, J., Henclik, A., Smol, M. (2017): Fertilisers production from ashes after sewage sludge combustion A strategy towards sustainable development. *Environmental Research* 154, 171–180.
- Hawkesford, M., Horst, W., Kichey, T., Lambers, H., Schjoerring, J., Møller, I. S., White, P. (2012): Functions of Macronutrients, in: Marschner's Mineral Nutrition of Higher Plants. Elsevier, pp. 135–189.
- Hermann, L., Schaaf, T. (2019): Outotec (AshDec®) Process for P Fertilizers from Sludge Ash, in: Ohtake, H., Tsuneda, S. (eds.): Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling. Springer, Singapore, pp. 221–233.
- Hertzberger, A. J., Cusick, R. D., Margenot, A. J. (2020): A review and meta-analysis of the agricultural potential of struvite as a phosphorus fertilizer. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. j. 84, 653–671.
- Hertzberger, A. J., Cusick, R. D., Margenot, A. J. (2021): Maize and soybean response to phosphorus fertilization with blends of struvite and monoammonium phosphate. *Plant Soil* 461, 547–563.
- Huygens, D., Delgado Sancho, L., Saveyn, H. G. M., Tonini, D., Eder, P., European Commission, Joint Research Centre (2019): Technical proposals for selected new fertilising materials under the Fertilising Products Regulation (Regulation (EU) 2019/1009): process and quality criteria, and assessment of environmental and market impacts for precipitated phosphate salts & derivates, thermal oxidation materials & derivates and pyrolysis & gasification materials.
- ICL (2022): Producing Fertilizers with Recycled Phosphate.
- *Kemacheevakul, P., Chuangchote, S., Otani, S., Matsuda, T., Shimizu, Y.* (2014): Phosphorus recovery: minimization of amount of pharmaceuticals and improvement of purity in struvite recovered from hydrolysed urine. *Environmental Technology* 35, 3011–3019.
- Kratz, S., Schick, J., Schnug, E. (2016): Trace elements in rock phosphates and P containing mineral and organo-mineral fertilizers sold in Germany. Sci. Total Environ. 542, 1013–1019.

- Kratz, S., Vogel, C., Adam, C. (2019): Agronomic performance of P recycling fertilizers and methods to predict it: a review. Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst 115, 1–39.
- Krüger, O., Adam, C. (2015): Recovery potential of German sewage sludge ash. Waste Manage. 45, 400–406.
- Krüger, O., Grabner, A., Adam, C. (2014): Complete Survey of German Sewage Sludge Ash. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 11811–11818.
- Kruse, J., Abraham, M., Amelung, W., Baum, C., Bol, R., Kühn, O., Lewandowski, H., Niederberger, J., Oelmann, Y., Rüger, C., Santner, J., Siebers, M., Siebers, N., Spohn, M., Vestergren, J., Vogts, A., Leinweber, P. (2015): Innovative methods in soil phosphorus research: A review. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 178, 43–88.
- Lal, R., Stewart, B. A. (Eds.) (2016): Soil phosphorus. CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group, Boca Raton.
- Lemming, C., Bruun, S., Jensen, L. S., Magid, J. (2017): Plant availability of phosphorus from dewatered sewage sludge, untreated incineration ashes, and other products recovered from a wastewater treatment system. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 180, 779–787.
- *Lim, B. H., Kim, D.-J.* (2017): Selective acidic elution of Ca from sewage sludge ash for phosphorus recovery under pH control. *Journal of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry* 46, 62–67.
- Mackay, J. E., Cavagnaro, T. R., Jakobsen, I., Macdonald, L. M., Grønlund, M., Thomsen, T. P., Müller-Stöver, D. S. (2017): Evaluation of phosphorus in thermally converted sewage sludge: P pools and availability to wheat. *Plant Soil* 418, 307–317.
- Mason, S., McNeill, A., McLaughlin, M. J., Zhang, H. (2010): Prediction of wheat response to an application of phosphorus under field conditions using diffusive gradients in thin-films (DGT) and extraction methods. *Plant Soil* 337, 243–258.
- Meyer, C., Preyl, V., Steinmetz, H., Maier, W., Mohn, R.-E., Schönberger, H. (2019): The Stuttgart Process (Germany), in: Ohtake, H., Tsuneda, S. (eds.): Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling. Springer, Singapore, pp. 283–295.
- Mochiyama, T. (2019): Industrial-Scale Manufacturing of Phosphoric Acid Using Sewage Sludge Ash, in: Ohtake, H., Tsuneda, S. (eds.): Phosphorus Recovery and Recycling. Springer Singapore, Singapore, pp. 133–142.
- Muys, M., Phukan, R., Brader, G., Samad, A., Moretti, M., Haiden, B., Pluchon, S., Roest, K., Vlaeminck, S. E., Spiller, M. (2021): A systematic comparison of commercially produced struvite: Quantities, qualities and soil-maize phosphorus availability. Science of The Total Environment 756, 143726.
- Nanzer, S., Oberson, A., Berger, L., Berset, E., Hermann, L., Frossard, E. (2014): The plant availability of phosphorus from thermo-chemically treated sewage sludge ashes as studied by 33P labeling techniques. *Plant Soil* 377, 439–456.
- Plenet, D., Etchebest, S., Mollier, A., Pellerin, S. (2000): Growth analysis of maize field crops under phosphorus deficiency. *Plant Soil* 223, 117–130.
- *Pradel, M., Lippi, M., Daumer, M.-L., Aissani, L.* (2020): Environmental performances of production and land application of sludge-based phosphate fertilizers—a life cycle assessment case study. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 27, 2054–2070.

- Robles-Aguilar, A. A., Schrey, S. D., Postma, J. A., Temperton, V. M., Jablonowski, N. D. (2019): Phosphorus uptake from struvite is modulated by the nitrogen form applied. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 000, 1–11.
- Ronteltap, M., Maurer, M., Gujer, W. (2007): The behaviour of pharmaceuticals and heavy metals during struvite precipitation in urine. Water Research 41, 1859–1868.
- Roskosch, A., Heidecke, P. (2018): Sewage Sludge Disposal in the Federal Republic of Germany. German Environment Agency, Dessau-Roßlau, Germany.
- Santos, A. F., Almeida, P. V., Alvarenga, P., Gando-Ferreira, L. M., Quina, M. J. (2021): From wastewater to fertilizer products: Alternative paths to mitigate phosphorus demand in European countries. *Chemosphere* 284, 131258.
- Schürmann, B., Everding, W., Montag, D., Pinnekamp, J. (2012): Fate of pharmaceuticals and bacteria in stored urine during precipitation and drying of struvite. Water Science and Technology 65, 1774–1780.
- Shaddel, S., Bakhtiary-Davijany, H., Kabbe, C., Dadgar, F., Østerhus, S. (2019): Sustainable Sewage Sludge Management: From Current Practices to Emerging Nutrient Recovery Technologies. Sustainability 11, 3435.
- *Talboys, P. J., Heppell, J., Roose, T., Healey, J. R., Jones, D. L., Withers, P. J. A.* (2016): Struvite: a slow-release fertiliser for sustainable phosphorus management? *Plant Soil* 401, 109–123.
- Thomsen, T. P., Sárossy, Z., Ahrenfeldt, J., Henriksen, U. B., Frandsen, F. J., Müller-Stöver, D. S. (2017): Changes imposed by pyrolysis, thermal gasification and incineration on composition and phosphorus fertilizer quality of municipal sewage sludge. Journal of Environmental Management 198, 308–318.
- *Tuszynska, A., Czerwionka, K., Obarska-Pempkowiak, H.* (2021): Phosphorus concentration and availability in raw organic waste and post fermentation products. *Journal of Environmental Management* 278, 111468.
- United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (2019): World population prospects Highlights, 2019 revision Highlights, 2019 revision.
- U.S. Geological Survey (2020): Mineral commodity summaries 2020: U.S. Geological Survey.
- van der Velde, M., Folberth, C., Balkovič, J., Ciais, P., Fritz, S., Janssens, I. A., Obersteiner, M., See, L., Skalský, R., Xiong, W., Peñuelas, J. (2014): African crop yield reductions due to increasingly unbalanced Nitrogen and Phosphorus consumption. *Glob Change Biol* 20, 1278–1288.
- van Dijk, K. C., Lesschen, J. P., Oenema, O. (2016): Phosphorus flows and balances of the European Union Member States. Sci. Total Environ. 542, 1078–1093.
- Van Kauwenberg, S. (2010): World phosphorus rock reserves and resources.
- Vogel, C., Rivard, C., Wilken, V., Muskolus, A., Adam, C. (2018): Performance of secondary Pfertilizers in pot experiments analyzed by phosphorus X-ray absorption near-edge structure (XANES) spectroscopy. Ambio 47, 62–72.
- Vogel, T., Kruse, J., Siebers, N., Nelles, M., Eichler-Löbermann, B. (2017a): Recycled Products from Municipal Wastewater: Composition and Effects on Phosphorus Mobility in a Sandy Soil. J. Environ. Qual. 46, 443–451.

- *Vogel, T., Michael, N., Bettina, E.-L.* (2017b): Phosphorus effects of recycled products from municipal wastewater on crops in a field experiment. *Plant Soil Environ.* 63, 475–482.
- *Vogel, T., Nelles, M., Eichler-Löbermann, B.* (2015): Phosphorus application with recycled products from municipal waste water to different crop species. *Ecological Engineering* 83, 466–475.
- Wei, S. P., van Rossum, F., van de Pol, G. J., Winkler, M.-K. H. (2018): Recovery of phosphorus and nitrogen from human urine by struvite precipitation, air stripping and acid scrubbing: A pilot study. Chemosphere 212, 1030–1037.
- Weissengruber, L., Möller, K., Puschenreiter, M., Friedel, J. K. (2018): Long-term soil accumulation of potentially toxic elements and selected organic pollutants through application of recycled phosphorus fertilizers for organic farming conditions. *Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst* 110, 427–449.
- Withers, P. J. A., van Dijk, K. C., Neset, T.-S. S., Nesme, T., Oenema, O., Rubæk, G. H., Schoumans, O. F., Smit, B., Pellerin, S. (2015): Stewardship to tackle global phosphorus inefficiency: The case of Europe. AMBIO 44, 193–206.
- Wollmann, I., Gauro, A., Müller, T., Möller, K. (2018): Phosphorus bioavailability of sewage sludgebased recycled fertilizers. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 181, 158–166.
- *Wollmann, I., Möller, K.* (2018): Phosphorus bioavailability of sewage sludge-based recycled fertilizers in an organically managed field experiment. *J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci.* 181, 760–767.
- Wuenscher, R., Unterfrauner, H., Peticzka, R., Zehetner, F. (2016): A comparison of 14 soil phosphorus extraction methods applied to 50 agricultural soils from Central Europe. *Plant Soil Environ.* 61, 86–96.
- *Zhang, Y., Mason, S., McNeill, A., McLaughlin, M. J.* (2013): Optimization of the diffusive gradients in thin films (DGT) method for simultaneous assay of potassium and plant-available phosphorus in soils. *Talanta* 113, 123–129.

10. Supplementary information

S1. Concentrations of organic pollutants in struvite samples.

Organic pollutants	Maximal limit*	Concentration	Unit	Method
AOX	400	n.t. (<25)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-18:1989-11
Dioxins/Furans (WHO-TEQ)		3.4	ng kg ⁻¹ DM	AbfKlärV Anh. 1, 1.3.3.2:1992-05
dl-PCB (WHO-TEQ)		bdl (<<1)	ng kg ⁻¹ DM	AbfKlärV Anh. 1, 1.3.3.1:1992-05
Dioxins/Furans and dl-PCB (WHO-TEQ)	30	3.41	ng kg ⁻¹ DM	AbfKlärV Anh. 1, 1.3.3.1:1992-05
Perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA)		n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluorooctanesulfonic acid (PFOS)		n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Sum of PFOA and PFOS	0.1	n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluorobutanoic acid (PFBA)		n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluoropentanoic Acid (PFPeA)		n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluorohexanoic acid (PFHxA)		n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluoroheptanoic acid (PFHPA)		n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluorononanoic acid (PFNA)		n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08

10. Supplementary information

Perfluorodecanoic acid (PFDA)	n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluorobutanesulfonic acid (PFBS)	n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08
Perfluorohexanesulfonic acid (PFHxS)	n.t. (<0.01)	mg kg ⁻¹ DM	DIN 38414-14:2011-08

* maximal limit in the German Fertilizer Ordinance

n.t: not detectable.

bdl: below detection limit

Acknowledgment

I would first thank my supervisor, Prof. Dr. Torsten Müller. I appreciate his kind and supportive guidance throughout my doctoral study. His dedication to agriculture and experiences with farmers always remind me of the importance of practical work. I am very grateful to be one of his students and I am sure his wisdom and humor will keep passed on to future generations. Special thanks to the China Scholarship Council (CSC) and Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) – 328017493/GRK 2366 (Sino-German International Research Training Group AMAIZE-P) for their financial support. I also thank Dr. Tobias Hartmann and Dr. Peteh Mehdi Nkebiwe. They kindly gave me guidance on my experiments and generously provided suggestions when I met difficulties in my study. They always believed in me and encouraged me to go further in my research area. I thank all the members of our regular colloquium for their valuable discussion and advice to improve my research.

Many thanks to our administrative staff: Ursula Berghammer, Angelika Flad, and Béatrice Reh for their professional and friendly administrative support. A big thank you to the project coordinator of AMAIZE-P, Dr. Marco Roelcke, for his kind help and passionate organization during the project. Another big thank you to the professional technicians in our group: Charlotte Haake, Helene Ochott, Heidi Zimmermann, Elke Dachtler and Sonja Kurz. Also I would like to thank Tobias Konrad and Peter Weckherlin in the experimental station Oberer Lindenhof for their kind and professional support in my field experiment.

I also want to thank my friendly group members, Daniel Wanke, Birgit Lepp, Marie Reimer, Michelle Herrmann and Ali Kurdestani for all the laughing moments in the lab and in the field. Thank you to all the colleagues in the AMAIZE-P group for the help both in scientific life and in daily life.

Finally, I would like to deeply thank my parents for their support and encouragement. A very special thanks to my boyfriend Ken for his continuous support and love. A big thank you to my dear friends, Qiwei Hu, Yang Xiao and Zheyu Wu for all the joyful memories.